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Preface To The First Edition.

OURS is an apologetic age. Two views of the world stand opposed one to
the other, and contend together for the sway of the modern mind. It is, then,
the task of the advocates of the Christian view to show, in the presence of
modern thought, and by the resources of modern intellectual culture, that it,
and it alone, is the satisfactory solution of the problem of all existence, of
human life and its enigmas, of the human heart and its inquiries, — to prove
that Christianity is truth, truth ever young and always fresh, universal truth,
and therefore equally adapted and equally satisfying to all ages and all
degrees of civilization. A similar thought was the theme of Pascal in his
Pensées. What he sketched in broad outline and left unfinished, should be
carried out by us, his successors, with the resources and according to the
necessities of our days. It will be easily recognized that the following
Lectures have grown out of Pascal’s Pensées.

My vocation as well as my inclination has for a long period occupied me
with apologetic subjects; and whether in my lectures or studies, I have
never left this point of view out of sight. Academical lectures on such
matters gave rise to public ones for a wider circle of hearers, which excited
an unexpected interest, and led to a request for publication, entailing the
obligation of allowing them to appear. The evening hours which were
devoted to these Lectures will ever be a grateful remembrance to me. They
are here presented almost as they were delivered. The only difference which
will be found is, that being now not limited by time, I have in some
instances divided them more according to their subjects, and in others have
here and there enlarged them. In the Notes which follow I have added
illustrations and literary references, which, being partly calculated for a
narrower circle of readers, may serve either to justify or explain what has
been said, or lead to further inquiry.

It is not the office of a Lecturer to give merely his own thoughts. His
lectures should furnish not so much fresh scientific researches, as state the
authentication afforded by those already extant. The Notes will show to
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what authors I have been most indebted. The unity of the course lies in the
fundamental thought which prevails throughout; and this fundamental
thought is the thought of my life. Much as I may have borrowed materials
from others, I have given in this a portion, perhaps the best portion, of what
is ray very own, for God will have personal organs of truth.

To Him, then, I commend, in this form also, that which was spoken. May
His blessing accompany it upon the path it is about to take, upon which may
it find acceptance from old, and gain new friends to Christian truth.

LEIPSIC, 25th April 1864.
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Preface To The Fourth Edition.

THE EXTREMELY FAVORABLE reception which my “Apologetic Lectures”
have found in widely extended circles even beyond the limits of Germany
— they have been to my knowledge, already translated into five languages
— has entailed upon me the duty of carefully revising this new edition, and
of correcting it where this seemed necessary. The arrangement of the book,
being the necessary result of its fundamental idea, remains the same. Its
details, however, I have considerably enlarged and improved. The section
on Man, especially, has received additions which seemed to be required by
the discussions of the day, and the description of Heathenism has been
rewritten, as I found it insufficient. It is upon the notes, however, that I have
bestowed especial labor, and have particularly sought to make the view
therein taken of modern apologetic literature more complete.

The present time is happily rich in apologetic works, and in this
department of labor the Roman Catholic vies with the Protestant Church.
Among the productions of Protestant theologians, besides the excellent
introduction of Tholuck to his Vermischten Schriften, 1839, two vols.,
Stirm’s Apologie des Christenthums in Briefe für gebildete Leser, second
edit., 1856, deserves especial notice. It treads, indeed, in the old path of
establishing, in the first place, the authenticity of the Scriptures, and
afterwards taking up the actual questions themselves, instead of following
the more current method of discussing them at once; but it well and clearly
exhibits a rich abundance of apologetic thoughts and matter, and has
essentially contributed either to furnish or perfect the material which the
apologists of the day employ themselves in manipulating. The small but
very useful popular work of Ziethe, Die Wahrheit und Herrlichkeit des
Christenthums, seven lectures, 1863, forms a sequel to the former. The
warmth of the French mind lends a peculiar charm to the seven discourses
on the Eternal Life delivered at Geneva and Lausanne (1863) by Naville, to
which he has now added the discourses on The Heavenly Father (1865).
Much warmth — but perhaps somewhat too much rhetoric — distinguishes
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the lectures on Christianity by Dalton, entitled, Nathanael, second edit.,
1864. The lectures, too, of Auberlen and others at Basle, in vindication of
the Christian faith, received, in the demand for a second edition 1862, that
testimony of appreciation which they deserved, Among works on single
subjects, Fabri’s Briefe gegen den Materialismus, second edit, 1864 — a
work of acknowledged merit — has afforded me special assistance in the
matter of materialistic questions. And in the section, on the moral effects of
Christianity, abundant material was furnished me by the excellent work of
Schmidt of Strasburg, La société civile dans l’ancien monde romain et sa
transformation par le Christianisme (1853). Many other works — by Held,
Düsterdieck, and others — might here be named, but that I would limit
myself to the mention of such as I have specially used or had respect to in
these lectures.

To the above named, I add certain works of Roman Catholic theologians,
among which the bulky volume of Bosen, Das Christenthum und die
Einsprüche seiner Gegner, second edition, Cologne, 1864, a laborious
work, but one too much pervaded by a tone of one-sided reasoning,
deserves especial mention. Its method and manner were, however, too little
in harmony with my work to afford me an opportunity of making use of it.
This too, was still more the case with the Philosophical Studies on
Christianity, four vols., by the French advocate, Aug. Nicolas, which have
had the most extensive circulation, and have, to my knowledge, passed
through fourteen editions in France, since their first appearance in 1842,
and four in the German translation of Silv. Hester. If they are wanting in
accurate arrangement and critical acumen, they are yet distinguished by an
ardent enthusiasm, a lively perception, and an extensive acquaintance with
ancient and modern literature, which has frequently made them a treasury
for apologetic writers. It is to be lamented, that Nicolas should have
subsequently devoted his talents and learning to the cause of an extravagant
adoration of the Virgin, and an unjust controversy with Protestantism. I
have often had occasion to refer, in the notes, to the Philosophical Studies.
Hettinger’s Apologie des Christenthums, though the result of independent
study and extensive reading, is nevertheless very evidently similar to this
French work. Its first vol., Der Beweis dea Christenthums, 1863, (which has
just reached its second edition) is an excellent book, as valuable for the
atmosphere of ardor by which the whole is pervaded, as for the thorough
manner in which the separate facts are discussed. If the reader is almost
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overloaded with the many quotations which this book contains, its value, in
an apologetic point of view, is but the more increased. Even in the first
edition of my lectures, I acknowledged the essential service which this
work, appearing shortly before my own, had rendered me. With so much
similarity of subject and treatment, it could not fail, that, apart from
individual passages, the two works should in many respects coincide. I have
endeavored in this edition to make my references to this work complete,
wherever it seemed needful, and I take this opportunity of again expressing
my pleasure at this friendly meeting with a theologian of the other church,
in a sphere in which it concerns us both to defend with united arms our
common possessions against a common foe.

The numerous references to modern apologetic writers in the notes to
this book may be deemed wholly or partly unnecessary, it being more
customary in such works, as are not, properly speaking, devoted to
scientific purposes, to refrain from such references. But my aim was not
merely to render to each the honor which was his due, but also to show, by
quotations, the rich abundance of the common property already collected,
that each might apply it after his own fashion, and convert it to his own use.
The question here is not the fame of the individual, or the jealous
conservation of his own share. Such littleness of mind corresponds neither
with the magnitude nor the purpose of the task. Let the weapons have been
forged or collected by whomsoever they may, everything depends on how
they are wielded.

How long the conflict in which we are engaged may yet last, or what
may be its issue, it is impossible to determine. But that it will be decisive of
the future of our nation is certain. We have no cause to fear for the truth
itself, of which we are the advocates, nor that it will ever lack friends upon
earth. But whether the public life of nations will continue under the
influence of that truth is by no means absolutely certain. Let us at least do
what is incumbent upon us, and fulfill our duty to our age and country! I am
certain that to many the present conflict will bear the fruit of a conviction,
that it is Christianity which delivers the lives and minds of men and nations
from their falseness, and elevates them to truth. And I venture also to hope
that God may grant that this little book may help in bringing many a seeker
to this conviction. To Him, then, it is again commended.

LEIPSIC, October 2, 1865.
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Preface To The Fifth Edition.

IT IS WITH GRATITUDE TO GOD that I send forth this book for the fifth time;
and now, as the first part of an apology for Christianity. For I hope, during
the course of this year, to be able to carry out my long cherished resolution
of adding to these Lectures on the Fundamental Truths of Christianity, a
second series, which will treat of the Saving Truths, properly called, which
are grouped around sin and grace.

I have again reviewed, improved, and supplied deficiencies in the whole
work, and especially in the Notes. The literature of the subject is too
copious for me to attempt to furnish a complete statement of it. I mention
only the meritorious and valuable apologetic periodical, Beweis des
Glaubens, which appears at Gütersloh, the powerful and original testimony
of Stutz Die Thatsachen des Glaubens, Zurich 1865, which is the more
valuable as the production of a man of science, and above all, the lectures,
rich both in matter and talent, of G. v. Zeschwitz, 1866.

May these Lectures continue to decide inquirers, to guide wanderers, and
to strengthen believers!

LEIPSIC, Jan, 16, 1867.
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Preface To The Sixth Edition.

IMMEDIATELY after two editions had appeared in rapid succession of the
second series of these Lectures, in which the Saving Truths of Christianity
were discussed, a New Edition of the first part was required. I accept this as
a token that God may still make use of my labors in the service of His
kingdom. In the midst of those sorrows of this life, which no man is
suffered to escape, it is one of the consolations wherewith His grace
comforts iTs, that we are permitted to serve Him by the work of our hands.
May He then continue to make such farther use of this book as may seem
good to Him.

I have made but few alterations in the text, in the noted, however,
improvements and additions will be easily detected.

I accompany this book with greetings to my old friends, and to those
new and unknown friends whom it has gained me!

LEIPSIC, March 16, 1868.
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Preface To The Seventh Edition.

SINCE my last edition apologetic literature has been enriched by the
addition of Delitzsch’s System der Christl. Apologetik, an addition which
lays all friends of Christian truth under great obligation to its esteemed
author. Much as I was tempted to make use of this work in improving these
lectures, I yet thought it better to make no farther alterations, and to confine
myself to some additions to the notes. May they then in this form continue
to promote the interests of God’s kingdom so long as He sees good!

LUTHARDT.

LEIPSIC, Nov. 1, 1869.

After the publication of this Seventh Edition of Dr Luthardt’s Lectures on
the Fundamental Truths of Christianity — forming Part I. of an Apology for
Christianity — a Third and Enlarged Edition of Part II. — on the Saving
Truths of Christianity — was given to the public in 1870, and the Series
completed in 1872 by Part III. — on the Moral Truths of Christianity. In
Note 1, Lecture I. of the latter work, the author says — “The Apologetic
Lectures on the Fundamental Truths of Christianity” were delivered at
Leipsic in the beginning of 1864, and appeared in print during the spring of
the same year. The seventh edition came out in 1870. Of the various
translations I have seen — as yet seven in number — I have been especially
pleased with that into modern Greek by Dr Myrianthus, teacher of theology
at the theological school in Jerusalem, printed at the press of the Holy
Sepulchre. The list of subscribers attached to it contains pretty nearly the
whole hierarchy of the Greek Church. The second series of lectures on “The
Saving Truths of Christianity” was delivered in the beginning of 1867, and
the third edition appeared in 1870. The present course is for the most part
based upon the prelections on theological morality which I have been for a
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long series of years accustomed to deliver in the University of this place.
Parts II. and III., uniform with the present work, are also published by the
same publisher.
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1. The Antagonistic Views Of
The World In Their Historical

Development.

The subject proposed — Christianity a new View of the World — The Ancient Church —
The Middle Ages — The Reformation — The Development of the Negative Spirit —
Socinianism — English Deism — Naturalism in France — Illumination in Germany —
Rationalism — Pantheism — Materialism — Prevailing Opinions — Theistic and Cosmical
Views contrasted

THE TASK which I propose to myself in the lectures I am about to deliver
before you, my respected hearers, is to state to you those general truths on
which Christianity is founded, and to justify them in the presence of modern
thought. The Christian view of the world is in these days opposed by a non-
Christian view; and a separation in the whole current of opinion in the
modern world, leading to a rupture which could not but have a fatal
influence upon the future, is increasingly imminent. Under such
circumstances it is the duty of every advocate of Christian truth to do his
utmost to maintain the connection of intellectual life.

Christian intellect has in our days undoubtedly attained a degree of
enlightenment and power rarely before witnessed. We need only observe
the earnestness with which theological studies are prosecuted, or compare
the sermons of the present day with those of the past, or the great activity
manifested in the various provinces of Christian usefulness, and the self-
sacrificing labors of home and foreign missions, with those of former times,
to be convinced that the Christian intellect is indeed a power. But the non-
Christian intellect is also such a power as it never was before. We have
indeed already seen times in which Christianity met with the most positive
denial. Voltaire ruled the educated minds of his age, and was able to indulge
the hope that in a few decades Christianity would be extinct. Such a hope
could in the present day be entertained by no reasonable man; and yet the
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non-Christian intellect is a mightier power now than then. And this for two
reasons. The force of church customs then still formed a barrier against the
gainsayers, and brought Christianity itself intact through the times of
skepticism. But this barrier of the form of sound words is ever more and
more yielding to the torrent of modern times. Again, former attacks were
desultory, modern ones are systematic. The spirit of French infidelity is
more stormy and tumultuous, but not so dangerous as the German. When a
Renan writes a Life of Jesus, it is clever, piquant, popular; but it is a
romance, an interesting novel. Works of fiction are the favorite literary
productions of the day; and what could be imagined more interesting than a
novel, whose hero is Jesus Christ, an amiable revolutionist, a model
enthusiast and fanatic surrounded by women who love His person more
than His work, by disciples who force Him to play the part of a worker of
miracles, etc.? But what is the result? — A few years and the book will be
forgotten, while the heavy artillery directed thirty years ago against the faith
of the Church by David Strauss, and since then by his intellectual
successors, has caused far greater confusion among the ranks of the faithful
that these French skirmishers can effect. Since the French attacks in the
days of Voltaire, the refutation of Christianity has passed through a school,
the philosophical school of the German mind, it has been formed into a
systematic view of the world, and earnest attempts have been made to set
this up in the place of Christianity. And this view, stripped of its philosophic
garb, and uniting itself with the other tendencies of the age, has passed into
the general opinions, not only of the educated, but in a coarser and clumsier
form into those of the laboring classes also.

It is the duty of every one to be rightly informed concerning these
antagonistic views, that he may take up a conscious position with respect to
them. Nothing is more unworthy than to prejudge a cause of which we are
ignorant, and yet there is nothing more common in religious matters. In
every other case it is admitted that, in order to arrive at a judgment in any
suit at law, we must know the acts upon which such judgment must be
based. Christianity is put upon its trial, and judgment is passed; but how
many among those who are so eager to pronounce it, are acquainted with
the Bible, and the doctrinal writings pf the Church, which are its chief acts?
Surely, of all questions which can agitate an age, the religious question
must be that which most deeply and most nearly concerns us. In such a
question it is not just to decide upon mere authority, and to allow the
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position we are to occupy to be pointed out to us by others! Nor can it be
right to remain indifferent. In no question is indifference so inadmissible, or
so unworthy the dignity of man, as in the question of the great religious
antagonisms. Nor is it anywhere more impossible to keep clear of both
sides, and to choose the middle course. For these antagonisms are
exclusive. In other cases it may often be expedient to seek truth in a middle
course; in this we must choose one side or the other. The language of one is,
There is a God; of the other, There is no God. Can it then be said, truth lies
between the two? There are no greater contrasts than the Christian and non-
Christian views of the universe. Goethe says in his Westöstlicthen Divan,
and the saying has since been often repeated, ‘The most special, the
unparalleled, the deepest subject in the history of the world and of mankind,
and that to which all others are subordinate, is the conflict between faith
and unbelief.’(1) Two utterly opposite principles determine these views, and
every individual is compelled to take up a positive position with respect to
one of them. The principle, however, which he adopts will fashion his
whole being and color his whole life. ‘Everything depends upon what
principle a man embraces, for both his theory and practice will be formed in
accordance therewith.’(2) Let us then endeavor to bring before our minds
the great antagonism in its historical development, that we may clearly
understand what the question really is, which is stirring up the vast moral
contest now going on around us, and in which every one of us is playing his
part!

When Christianity came into the world, it came into it as a new view of
the world. Its first object, indeed, was the preaching of the cross, the word
of reconciliation, the gospel of the grace of God in Christ Jesus, the doctrine
of repentance and faith as the way of salvation and eternal life to man.
Christianity is primarily the doctrine of salvation. But this doctrine of
salvation includes, and is founded on, a certain view of the world, and this
view was an entirely new one.

Its way, indeed, had been prepared, and points of contact furnished by
previous knowledge, by philosophy, and still more by man’s conscience and
his instinctive sense of truth; but in its essence it was absolutely new.

Even its very first and fundamental principles, the unity of God and the
unity of the human species, could not but produce an entire revolution in
the world of mind. For these were entirely new notions. How differently,
indeed, must the world be regarded, when looked upon as the work of a
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Creator, as the free and loving act of a Father, who orders and maintains all
things by the power of His wisdom and love, to whom the most remote is
not too remote, nor the least too small; who has not merely His individual
favorites among mankind, but equally cherishes the whole race in His heart;
who cares not merely for the most minute interests of their external life, but
seeks above all things the salvation of their souls, and desires above all the
affection of their hearts. These were utterly new notions, notions of which
the old world had known nothing. Moreover, that God had made of one
blood all nations of the earth; that all were brethren, and ought to be united
by one common bond of love; that the stranger was no stranger, but a
neighbor; that we should look not every man on his own things, but every
man also on the things of others; that our life should be a life of service and
of sacrifice for others; that selfishness is the radical sin of human nature;
self-surrender, love, the radical virtue, — whose imagination had such ideas
as yet entered? And finally, that one single idea ruled the fate of nations and
states as well as of individuals; that there was a single history of the whole
human race, commencing from one beginning, proceeding to one end, and
that end the kingdom of God; that there was to be a kingdom of God upon
earth, into which all were to be gathered, in which all were to be absorbed;
and that this kingdom of God was already established in Him who formed
the central point of history, the termination of the old, the beginning of a
new era; who was not merely its herald, but its founder, the manifestation of
God himself, the manifestation of the life, the light, the love of God in
history, in and towards man — Jesus Christ, in whom all the lines of former
history meet, from whom all the lines of subsequent history proceed, who is
also the central point of attraction to individual souls, in whom each
individual, as well as the whole aggregate of humanity, attains his destiny,
and thus becomes a member of that great kingdom of God which is founded
upon justice and grace, upon the deepest and firmest moral basis; — what a
light has all this cast upon history, upon God’s dealings with nations, upon
His dealings with individual souls; and how has it gathered the greatest and
the least, the aggregate and the individual, into one marvelous unity! (3)
Not the very greatest of philosophers, not the most comprehensive, not the
most soaring mind, had as yet formed even a conjecture of these truths, far
less had thought out, recognized, and expressed them, and moreover
succeeded in making them the universal view, a popular matter, a power
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over heart and life. (4) Verily, Christianity brought into the world a new
view of the world.

With us these are now current notions: the things which were then new,
surprising, and unheard of, now form the elementary propositions of
Christian opinion. Yet these thoughts have lost nothing of their greatness;
they are the same now that they ever were, as true, as sublime, as
enlightening, and as enkindling. It is we who have lost the lively impression
of their greatness, sublimity, and beauty; we have become accustomed to
them, and they have thus become too customary to us. Such is the fate of all
great truths.

It was but natural that this new view of the world should not
immediately prevail. It had to overcome an obstinate resistance before it
obtained the victory. It is true that this resistance was not offered by any
system of opinion. The world of ancient thought was dissolved. The process
of decomposition had begun with the rise of philosophy in the sixth century
before Christ. For philosophy had set itself to work upon traditionary
religious notions, and had substituted for the intellectual forces which had
hitherto governed society, the world of its own ideas. Ancient philosophy,
indeed, had sought to fill the place of religion itself. It was no merely
speculative theory, but was practical both in nature and tendency. Great
statesmen passed through its school as preparation for their practical labors.
It dealt in moral and political, as well as in scientific problems. But its
power was never a popular one. Always somewhat aristocratic, and
confined to a small circle, it was incapable of taking the place of religion,
for in the place of those facts which religion requires, it was capable of
supplying nothing but thoughts of its own devising (5), and soon resolved
itself into the most opposite tendencies. Hence its chief result was the
establishment of a doubt of all truth, the overthrow of all conviction and
certainty.

And yet man could not dispense with certainty. Hence philosophy was
accompanied by all sorts of secret doctrines; and the more mysterious these
were, the more desirable. The old religion and its myths were allegorically
explained, and transformed into symbols of ethics and wisdom. A whole
world of views and notions had accumulated as the result of the previous
development. But it was a world of ruins. Leading minds collected these
fragments of former times and sought to form them into a new structure.
Laborious intellectual efforts were devoted to this restoration of heathen
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opinions. The Neo-Platonism of Alexandria was an experiment in which
imagination and profundity united to construct an edifice, which in fulness
of thought, should far surpass the Christian, and by its profound philosophy
should conquer the meager doctrines of these “barbarians,” as Christians
were called. It was indeed a wondrous compound. All religions and all
nations were forced to contribute to it. But it remained only a splendid
experiment. It was advocated by men of conspicuous and noble minds.
General education, with which heathen opinions were most closely
interwoven, lent it its support, and yet the experiment failed; the Christian
view prevailed over the heathen, and has since ruled the civilized world.

The intellectual powers of Judaism and heathenism, thus conquered by
Christianity, took their revenge, indeed, by seeking to make their influence
felt within the Church, and upon the very soil of Christianity, in the form of
heterodoxy. The special object of their attack was the doctrine of Christ’s
person, which they sought to misinterpret in either a Jewish or a heathen
sense. By the Judaizing spirit the significance of this doctrine was limited
by lowering the dignity of Christ’s person to that of a mere prophet, by the
heathen spirit, by evaporating his historical reality into a mere idea; either
His proper divinity was denied, or His true humanity impugned, and justice
was done neither to the unity, nor to the distinction of the two natures. In all
this it was no single dogma, but the very essence of Christianity itself which
was attacked, for this is involved in the person of Jesus Christ. Either the
Jewish or the heathen spirit was ever penetrating from the extra Christian
into the Christian world, and was under a Christian form ever carrying on
the old conflict. But even this antagonism within the Church to the full truth
of the Christian view was overcome, and the exclusive supremacy of the
latter established.

The Middle Ages were the period of this exclusive supremacy. As the
outer world of Christendom was gathered to the Vicar of Christ and the
German emperor, the two supreme powers of the whole earth, the sun and
moon which shed their light upon all earthly life, so also did the world of
mind form itself into a compact unity. The heathen mind did indeed
practically make its influence felt, but it was obliged to bow to the authority
of the Church, and to the ecclesiastical view and treatment of all subjects.
The Middle Ages are the eras when a single view of the universe prevailed.
It is this which forms their charm, and their greatness. In the great poems,
and works of art of this period, we encounter this single view. This never
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happened again in any subsequent age. Reason was the handmaid of faith
and philosophy of theology. In the Summa, the great theological work of
Thomas Aquinas, the greatest doctor of the Middle Ages, the heathens
Aristotle and Plato appear as witnesses to Christian truth; so also in the
great cathedrals, those most characteristic representatives of the age, every
thing, even the most heterogeneous, the very world of goblins and demons,
contributed to the great yet simple edifice. And all this for the glorification
of the Church, that supreme power on earth which held in one compacted
unity the whole fabric of human society.

Such were the Middle Ages, the era of the supreme sway of Christianity
over the world and its opinion. Yet the heathen spirit was but repressed, not
annihilated; and it soon reappeared the more openly and the more strongly.

The revival of the ancient world in the Classical Studies pursued with
such passionate ardor in Italy at the close of the Middle Ages, revived also
the spirit of heathenism, harbored it in Rome itself, and upon the throne of
the Romish bishop, and threatened the world with a new heathenism, unless
the Reformation had averted this danger. This was one of the greatest,
though one of the least known and least acknowledged, of the services
rendered by the German Reformation to western Christendom in general.

We are apt, in contemplating the revival of learning in Italy, to be
dazzled by the splendor of the enlightenment which it introduced. It
assumes, however, a different appearance upon closer observation.
Assuredly the arts and sciences flourished in Italy, in the Medicean era, as
they had never done before, as they have never done since, and adorned life
with an unwonted refinement of manners and education. But the foundation
of true morality was wanting. Classical studies resulted in a hitherto
unheard of licentiousness of life and motive. Count Picus of Mirandola,
indeed, was a brilliant exception. His saying, ‘Philosophy seeks truth,
theology finds it, religion possesses it,’ is almost the history of his life. But
his was an isolated case. The most distinguished advocates of classical
learning reproach each other with sins which cannot be spoken of. Poggius
wrote jests (facetiae) which can scarcely be equaled for vulgarity and
immorality, and which yet went through twenty editions in thirty years. The
heathen spirit, under the form of refinement and scientific interest, ruled at
the Medicean court. The Platonic academy at Florence put the Platonic
philosophy in the place of Christianity, and Savonarola strove with ardent
zeal against heathen immorality and heathen belief, as defended by the
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highest prelates. He introduces one man as saying to another, ‘What do you
think of our Christian belief? What do you take it to be?’ And the other
replies, ‘Well, you seem to me a thorough dunce; faith is only a dream, a
matter for sentimental women and monks.’ Nor was this the judgment of
preachers of repentance alone, even a Machiavelli openly says: truly we
Italians are preeminently irreligious and wicked. Because, adds he, the
church in the persons of its advocates sets the worst example. With the
refinements of antiquity, its unbelief and its sins revived. Those exhibited
by the clergy surpass description, and are severely denounced by even papal
officials such as Guicciardini. At the Court of Rome there was great taste
for the fine arts, but very little theology or Christianity, when such words as
these could be put into the mouth of the supreme head of Christendom:
‘How much the fable about Christ has profited us, is sufficiently known to
all;’ and also that other saying, that a man would be better off in
disbelieving the immortality of the soul. Matters had indeed gone so far that
it was thought necessary at the Lateran Council of the year 1513, to
inculcate afresh the doctrine of the immortality of the souL (6)

It was a blessing for the whole Church that, in contrast with the refined
heathenism of Italy, the German Reformation exhibited, in Luther, a moral
earnestness of conscience and faith, and in Melanchthon a union of classical
cultivation and Christianity. This had its effect even in Italy, and infused
into the opposition to the Church a moral and religious earnestness. The
Reformation repulsed the negative spirit, and forced it into a relation of
concession towards religious faith; and it has needed more than three
centuries to arrive again where it then stood, — enriched, indeed, by the
fruits of the development of which it has meantime been the subject.

Let us now consider this movement of the negative spirit from the more
religious position into which it was thrown, towards the confessed
negativism of modern heathenism.

The phenomenon which first presents itself, and that with which this
movement begins, is Socinianism.

A series of uneasy spirits appeared about the time of the Reformation,
who opposed the orthodox view of the Trinity. This anti-Trinitarian
movement received its clearest, most comprehensive, and influential
expression from the Italian, Faustus Socinus. In 1574, he gave up a
respectable and comfortable position in the Medicean court, and betook
himself to Germany and Poland, where he became the central point of the
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so called Unitarians, (deniers of the Divine Trinity), who formed a Socinian
Society in Poland and Transylvania, and thence extended their influence
over western Europe.

Socinianism does not deny either revelation or the supernatural; it
adheres to the authority of the Scriptures, but makes its own subjective
notions the standard of all religious truth. In its view the essence of
Christianity consists in the doctrine of immortality, and it was for the sake
of this that Christ both lived and died. But it denies the deity of Christ,
affirming that this doctrine is not found in the Scriptures. ‘It is more
credible,’ says Wollzogen the Socinian, ‘that a man should be an ass, than
that God should be a man.’ It admits, however, that Christ was no ordinary
man, that He was the son of the Virgin, perfectly holy, just, and godlike, and
therefore exalted to be the ruler of the world, and to receive divine honor. It
regards His prophetic and kingly offices as essential, expunges His priestly
office, and views His death as undergone for the confirmation of His
doctrine, and not as an atonement for sin.

Socinianism is a union of the supernatural element with rationalistic
opinions.

The English Deism of the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries made a
still further advance on the path of negation. It was an attempt to pet up so
called natural religion in the place of positive Christianity. Lord Herbert of
Cherbury (1648), the first of a series of deistical writers, was followed by
many others, as Toland, Tindal, Woolston, Bolingbroke, etc. It was not a
frivolous, but an earnest and moral spirit which originated this movement,
whose object was to reduce Christianity to general moral and religious
principles. The existence of God, the duty of worshiping Him, virtue and
piety as His true service, the duty of repenting and forsaking sin, and faith
in a divine retribution, partly in this life, partly in the next: these five
principles are, according to Lord Herbert, ‘the chief pillars of pure religion.’
‘Whatsoever is more than these cometh of evil.’

When Lord Herbert had completed his work On Truth as distinguished
from Revelation, 1 he was filled with doubt whether its publication would
contribute to the glory of God, and threw himself upon his knees to entreat
His guidance. ‘Give me a sign from heaven, or if not I will suppress my
book!’ ‘I had scarcely uttered these words,’ says he, ‘when a distinct, yet
gentle sound, unlike any earthly one, came from heaven. This so supported
me, and gave me such peace, that I considered my prayer as heard.’
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Marvelous indeed! That God should be said to have given a direct sign, in
attestation of a work which denies all direct revelation! So we are not to
believe that God manifested himself in Christ, because we are to believe
that God manifested himself to Lord Herbert of Cherbury!

But a further advance was soon made: all that is matter of revelation in
the Scriptures, was attributed to the self-seeking invention of the
priesthood, and the moral character of scriptural personages attacked. The
great excitement produced by these attacks is evident from the multitude of
replies they called forth. To Tindal’s work alone, Christianity as Old as the
Creation, more than one hundred answers appeared. But other religious
movements in England, and especially the rise of Methodism, soon cast this
movement into the background.

We find, then, here a denial of revelation; but God, virtue, and
immortality, are still left.

The naturalistic tendency assumed an entirely different form in France.
There it was frivolous, immoral, and denied the existence of God. Upon the
soil of an Epicureanism, which made sensual prosperity the supreme law of
existence, skeptical opinions were formed, which, advocated by a number
of influential writers, helped to prepare for the Revolution. Rousseau,
indeed, had religious feeling, advocated faith in God, and repeatedly
acknowledged the sublimity of Christianity, of the Holy Scriptures, and of
Jesus Christ; but he destroyed all sense for what actually existed, by his
dream of a state of nature, in which alone he could see a remedy for all the
evils of human society, and which, nevertheless has never been realized, nor
can ever be possible. Voltaire, whose wit ruled his age, and to whom
Frederick the Great wrote, ‘There is but one God, and there is but one
Voltaire,’ satirized and abused both Christianity and the Church, and hated
Christ, his frequently repeated saying was, ecrasez l’infame, — and he
ventured to predict His fall from the throne of His dominion over men’s
minds within some few decades. The French Encyclopedia of Diderot and
D’Alembert, whose influence was a very extensive one, was founded upon
an ordinary and sensualistic theory, and advocated a corresponding
disposition. A circle of gourmands collected around the German Baron
Holbach, and produced among other materialistic works the noted Système
de la Nature (1770), which affirmed the exclusiveness of matter: ‘Man is
but matter; thought and will are affections of the brain; faith in God, as well
as the admission of the existence of the soul, rest upon a dualization of
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nature, upon a false distinction between matter and spirit; the freedom of
man can as little be asserted as his immortality; self-love and interest are the
only principles of action, and human society is based upon a system of
mutual interest.’

The negative tendency could recede no farther. It had started with the
denial of Christ’s divinity; it had arrived at the denial of spirit in general!
The motive power, in its later manifestations, was not reason but
inclination. Inclination was the foundation of opinion.

In Germany this movement came more slowly, but more thoroughly, to
maturity, and was therefore the more dangerous.

Far more moral earnestness existed here than in France, hence the
positive spirit offered a far more energetic resistance. Hermann Reimarus, a
native of Hamburg, indeed, transplanted English Deism, in all its keenness
and bitterness, into German soil in the so called Wolfenbuttel Fragments
published by Lessing. His polemics were directed not only against the
Scriptures, and the morality of Scripture characters, but even against the
person of Jesus Himself. The plan of Jesus was only a political one; His cry
on the cross, ‘My God, my God, why hast thou forsaken me?’ did but
express His despairing lamentation over its failure. But His disciples, even
at the twelfth hour, transformed His political plan into a religious one, and
Jesus into a religious Messiah. This was, however, too strong meat for the
times, and these attacks called forth a general protest. French infidelity bad
indeed taken root at the court of Frederick the Second, and communicated
itself to the higher classes. But it was limited to these, and too much of their
old honorable steadfastness still existed in the mass of the people to allow it
to penetrate to them. The spirit of the age was more in accordance with the
illumination movement than with the direct denial of Christianity. The
heavy form of mathematical demonstration with which the school of Wolf
sought at first to support, but afterwards to supplant Christian faith, was
exchanged for the lighter drapery of popular philosophical reasoning, while
the teaching of the Church was prudently confined to generalities. Religion
and morality were wanted, but not mystery. Only what was clear was
considered true, and that only was clear which was upon the surface, not
that which must be brought from the depths. Such were the ruling principles
of the age. Mendelssohn proved the existence of God, and the immortality
of the soul; and on these doctrines men built for themselves the edifice of



27

their religious faith. Theology allied itself to the spirit of the age, and
proclaimed the agreement of revelation and reason.

Kant, the philosopher of Königsberg, indeed, overthrew this dogmatic
edifice by proving, in his Criticism of Pure Reason, that all thought is but
subjective, that consequently we know nothing of God and of the
supersensuous in general, with objective certainty, and hence cannot
philosophically prove the existence of God, etc. He showed in his Criticism
of Practical Reason, that there is only a moral certainty in conscience and
its claims. God, immortality, retribution, are claims of conscience, and on
this foundation he builds his moral world. It is the absolute duty of every
one to obey the moral law. The categorical imperative, thou must, must hold
the scepter. This is the morality of man. ‘A morality, truly,’ as Schiller
answers him, ‘for slaves, but not for the freeborn children of the family.’ (7)
Religion is only so far valuable as it subserves this morality of law.
Religion is but a handle for morality, — the Christian religion is certainly
the best; and Christ, as the Church describes Him, the ideal of morality.
How far the Jesus of history realized this ideal, we are unable to determine.
He could scarcely have been identical with it. But we need not keep to the
historical, but to the ideal Christ, i.e., to the ideal of moral perfection; and
this we should seek to realize in our own lives.

Rationalism, which reduces Christianity to the standard of sound human
reason, grew out of these elements. For a long time it reigned in the
professor’s chair and in the pulpit, and still maintains a strong position in
general religious opinion. In some respects morally admirable, it is in the
highest degree bigoted, and, if we might be allowed the expression,
somewhat Philisterish (Philisterhaftes)2. It teaches that there is a God, but a
God who leaves the world to itself, with the exception of seeing that it goes
on according to the laws he has imposed upon it. There is not, nor can there
be, either miracle, prophecy, or direct revelation: God cannot interpose
directly. Christianity is not a revelation, properly so called; Jesus Christ no
miracle, but only the wisest and most virtuous man that ever lived, and by
means of His teaching, which He sealed with His blood, the benefactor of
mankind.

If Socinianism left somewhat of the supernatural in the person of Jesus,
Rationalism entirely strikes it out, and reduces all to morality. It leaves,
however, a personal God, moral freedom, and the immortality of the soul.
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Pantheism, however, abolishes these three fundamental truths of religion
and morality. Pantheism is the necessary successor of Rationalism. It was
impossible to remain stationary at a God who has but an external influence
upon the world.

‘What God were He who acts but from without. 
 Just making all in circles twirl about? 
 A God, creation’s hidden springs should move 
 Himself in all, all in Himself should love; 
 That they who in Him live, and move, and are, 
 Should never miss His power, His aid. His care,’ (*)

God is cosmical life itself, or the universal reason in things. He is not
essentially separate from the world. God and the world are only two
different expressions for the same thing, two sides of the same world, the
inner and outer side of the same object. Thus all religion is abolished; for
there can be no personal relation to such a God, because He is himself
impersonal, and has no personal relation to us. There may be a certain
religious disposition, in which the individual may rise to generalities; but no
faith, no love, no hope, no prayer to such a God. And thus morality also is
virtually abolished. For there is no such thing as freewill. Everything
happens from pure necessity. No man can free himself from its power. He
only thinks himself free, — ‘he thinks he pushes, he himself is pushed.’ The
more acute any one is, the more will he perceive how all actions are caused
by circumstances. Hence neither is there moral responsibility, retribution, or
life after death, but an absorption of individual into general life.

Such notions were connectively expressed by Spinoza (a Portuguese Jew
in Holland, 1677), and they have been reagitated by philosophy in our days.
They received some modification at the hands of Hegel, but are
fundamentally what they ever were. They have been followed out to their
results, in religion and theology by David Strauss. The denial of the
supernatural runs consistently throughout his so called Doctrine of Faith,
which concludes thus: ‘Another world is indeed, in all its forms, the only
enemy, and in its form of a future life the last enemy, which speculative
criticism has to attack, and if possible to overcome.’ He has since spoken
with even greater asperity.

Materialism took the place of Rationalism. Feuerbach marks the
transition: ‘God was my first, reason my second, man my third and last



29

notion.’ In these words he shortly and graphically describes the downward
progress of his philosophic reasoning. He means, however, man in his
empirical, sensuous reality. His philosophy becomes the knowledge of this
sensuous man, is converted into anthropology. All religion is self-delusion
— an error of the human mind. The idea of God is only that idea of man
which man makes objective to himself, and condenses into the notion of a
separate being upon whom he accumulates his own qualities in exaggerated
proportions, consequently he thinks of himself when he thinks of God.
‘Man created God after his own image.’ In man, moreover, the senses are
everything; they are all reality, all truth. Upon these philosophical maxims
Materialism is founded, and believes it can establish them by its facts.
There is no spirit, no soul; the agency of matter is everything. Such is its
wisdom.

The development here attained is complete, and further progress
impossible. We have reached the mud of Materialism.

Prevailing opinion, then, is a compound of all these various elements,
which, appearing in succession, have successively occupied and vacated the
mind of the present generation, and left behind them traces of their
existence. First one, then another element will be the more prominent.
Multiform, however, as present opinion is, it has nevertheless one general
tendency, one general principle. Wherein, then, does this consist? Guizot
(9) describes it as the denial of the supernatural. And certainly the question
of the supernatural is the question of the day. Renan somewhere says we
must not meddle with the supernatural, we must get rid of it altogether.
Thus the natural order of things is final. We might say that the general
feature of present opinion is the making the world, the Cosmos, into a
principle. The world, however, has two sides, — matter and spirit. Hence at
one time greater emphasis is laid upon spirit, and at another upon matter;
the tendency is now more idealistic, now more realistic; sometimes more
sublime, sometimes more ordinary. But the Cosmos is still the principle. It
is this which becomes progressively prominent during the historic
development. Deism suffered a God to exist, but plunged Him into a state
of quiescence; Pantheism confounded Him with the world; Materialism
entirely denied Him; while, on the other hand, the world, the spirit of the
world, the life of the world, the matter of the world, were in succession
exalted. (10)
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It is herein that its antagonism to the Christian view consists. With this,
God is the principle of all things, — the principle of the world, of man, of
his spirit, and of his matter. The Christian view of the world is decidedly
Theistic. The question then is whether God or the world is to be the
principle and center of all things, and consequently of our reasoning. It is
this which constitutes the eminently practical importance of this contrast. It
is decisive of the whole tendency of our thoughts. The prerequisite,
however, and determining motive of different opinions is not so much a
different philosophy, a different set of notions, as a different state of feeling.
It is the inclination and tendency of the heart which finally determines the
opinions of the mind. For an opposite course of life must result according as
a man finds his satisfying portion in the world, or in the personal and living
God.

1. The full title of this book is De Veritate prout distinguitur a
Revelatione a verisimili, a possibili et a falso.↩ 

2. A cant term applied by students to tradesmen and others not belonging
to the University.↩ 
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2. The Contradictions Of
Existence.

The problem — The Relation of Man to the World — The Anomalies of Knowledge — Of
the Sentiments — Of the Will — Of all Existence — Death — Perception of Truth a Moral
Act — The Answer of Christianity

THERE ARE two great views of the universe diametrically opposed to each
other. Each is an attempt to solve the great problem of existence, and to
give an answer to the question of questions. The problem is the world, is
man himself. The existence which surrounds us, and which we share, is the
question. We see a realm of spirit and a realm of nature. Whence is the
world of spirit and of nature? What laws prevail in it? And why and for
what purpose does this world exist? This universal existence is a question
which comes before us, and from which we cannot escape.

If it be answered, The world which surrounds us is a series of gradations
terminating in man, man is made the answer to the question. What is the
world? But is not man himself the greatest of all questions? Is he not the
most contradictory of beings? His relation to the world is a contradiction,
his relation to himself contradictory, he is a born contradiction. And not
only his natural existence, but still more his moral being, is full of
contradictions. This question will not let us rest. We cannot cease from
seeking its answer. In all time it has been sought. All philosophy, all
religions are attempts at an answer. The interest is not merely an intellectual
but an ethical one, — an interest not merely of the mind, but of the
conscience. It is the heart’s deepest necessity to obtain light on this matter.

Let us then consider the problem with a view to discovering where the
answer lies. We are placed in the world. The existence of the world is a
question which presses upon the mind. Whence is it? No thinking man can
escape this question. Pantheism answers: It is from itself; matter is eternal,
it has formed itself into the world; being is the foundation of existence. But
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whence this being? Pantheism answers: from itself. In other words.
Pantheism can give no answer. Must we then leave off inquiring because
Pantheism is obliged to leave off answering?

But not only is the origin of the world a problem, its actual existence and
the course of its history are full of enigmas. Does the law of necessity
govern it, or does freedom prevail therein? Is it governed according to law,
moral laws, or arbitrarily? Appearances point now to the former, now to the
latter. Who can behold with indifference this varying machinery of
existence? Yet who can furnish the answer?

And finally, why is all this? This inquiry after the why and wherefore is
the chief of the questions pressing upon the mind of man, and that of which
it can least of all divest itself; the question most worthy of his attention, and
yet that also which he is least capable of answering. Why does anything
exist? Why is there not nothing? Has being a purpose, an end, a destiny?
Pantheism speaks only of cause and origin, but not of end and purpose. But
this question of the why and wherefore will not be silenced. It is the
question of the intellectual interest, the highest object of research, the
peculiar expression of thought. Man must cease to think when he ceases to
inquire after the wherefore of existence.

The origin, existence, and purpose of the universe, then, is the question
placed before the mind of man.

It may be answered: Man is the answer. Is man really the answer?
Perhaps he is to the question, Wherefore? But to the question. Whence?
Strauss, indeed, is of opinion that the mind of man, ‘as the unconscious
mind of nature, created’ the world, ‘ordered the relations of the stars,
formed earths and metals, arranged the organic structure of plants and
animals.’ (1) But every reasonable man will say that this is folly.

Again, if man is the answer to the question wherefore, is he not himself
the question of questions?

Even the relation of man to the world is an intrinsic contradiction. The
eighth Psalm sets this forth. ‘When I consider the heavens, the work of Thy
fingers, the moon and the stars, which Thou hast ordained; what is man that
Thou art mindful of him, and the son of man that Thou visitest him?’ The
sentiment expressed by the psalmist is the contrast between impotence and
greatness, between the exalted and the abject. Man, in the presence of the
universe, is an atom, a vanishing point, a cipher. And yet he has the
strongest feeling of independence and elevation in the presence of the
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world. He cannot but fear every moment being swallowed up by the
universe, and sinking in this great ocean of heaving forces and masses; and
yet he proudly lifts himself in his own consciousness above the universe.
How impotent is man! ‘There is no need,’ says Pascal, (2) ‘for the whole
universe to arm itself to annihilate him; a breath, a drop of water is enough
to kill him. But even if the universe should annihilate him, man would still
be the greater; for he knows that he dies, but the universe knows not that it
annihilates him.’ ‘It is thought which constitutes the greatness of man.’ But
is this thought also a power with respect to the world? Man has a feeling of
freedom and yet he everywhere sees himself restrained, dependent, limited
by the most insignificant and most material forces. He is made subject to
necessity, and yet endowed with a feeling of freedom. How shall this
contradiction be reconciled? The relation of man to the world is verily an
intrinsic contradiction.

But man is also one himself. What an ocean of contradictions are united
in him! — the contradictions of knowledge, of feeling, of will, of all
existence.

There is in man a hungering after knowledge, after truth, after certainty.
And yet there is nothing but uncertainty. What Goethe says in Faust, is no
rash exaggeration. There is in each of us something of this insatiable hunger
after knowledge, this longing to

 ‘Recognise the hidden ties 
That bind creation’s inmost energies; 
Her vital powers her embryo seeds survey, 
And fling the trade in empty words away.’

GOETHE’S FAUST TRANSLATED BY ANKA SWANWICK.

Yet are we also compelled to add:

’That we in truth can nothing know, 
 This is my heart like fire doth bum.

‘We are always groping at problems,’ says Goethe. ‘Man is a dark being, he
knows little of the world, and least of all of himself.’ (3) There is in all of us
this craving after knowledge, a craving which seeks its satisfaction far
beyond the limits of what is necessary for this earthly and corporeal
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existence. We desire to know not merely for the sake of the practical results
which may be useful to us. To limit the instinct of knowledge to these
would be to degrade our nature. ‘Long before physics were heard of, or
chemistry had arisen, the wise of all ages had inquired concerning the origin
of all things, and the ultimate purpose of the universe.’ (4) But did they find
the answer? And is not this history of the human mind, still repeated day by
day? What then? Is this to be the lot of man, to be ever obliged to inquire
after truth, and never to find it? ever learning, and never able to come to the
knowledge of the truth? Or must he content himself with the poor comfort
with which Mephistopheles tries to console Faust? —

’Oh! credit me, who, still as ages roll, 
 Have chewed this bitter fare from year to year; 
 No mortal, from the cradle to the bier, 
 Digests the ancient leven."

And yet man cannot cease from chewing it, even if he must break all his
teeth over it.

But this is not all.
Man has a craving for happiness. He longs for that supreme good which

would fully satisfy him, and allay his deepest need. He seeks it but finds it
not, amidst the good things which this world can afford. He strives after
happiness, yet ever feels himself miserable. (5) Man alone strives after
happiness, and man alone is unhappy. We seek that which is higher than
ourselves, and because we do not find it we are unhappy. We invest the
finite with the appearance of the infinite, but the appearance melts away
before our eyes. We speak of everlasting love, of infinite sorrow, of
immortal fame — but what are these but mere words? We cannot find the
infinite in the finite. We are in the world of the finite, yet we are seeking
after the infinite. We soar beyond the temporal and the earthly, and carry
our craving into infinite space. We seek God as our supreme good — for we
are made for God; and this tendency of man towards God, is ineffaceable.
And yet, — where is God to be found? He is lost in obscurity. Then, again,
another tendency opposes the former, and draws us from God. We all bear
within us a secret opposition to God, and yet we are made for God! ‘Si
l’homme n’est fait pour Dieu, porquoi n’est il heureux qu’en Dieu? Si
l’homme est fait pour Dieu, pourquoi est si contraire à Dieu?’ ‘In vain, O
man, dost thou seek in thyself a remedy for thy misery. Thy highest wisdom
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can attain nothing beyond the knowledge that thou canst find neither truth
nor the true good in thyself. Philosophers have promised it thee, but have
been unable to keep the promise.’ (6) And yet we cannot cease from
craving after it. ‘My whole heart bums to know where the true good is to be
found. Nothing would be too costly to attain it,’(7) We long for truth, and
find within us nothing but uncertainty. We seek happiness, and find only
misery and death. We are incapable of ceasing to long for truth and
happiness, and are yet incapable of attaining either. The desire is left us
only to punish us, and to shew us whence we are fallen. (8) But it is just in
the very circumstance that man has a feeling of his misery that his greatness
consists. ‘La grandeur de l’homme est grande en ce qu’il se connait
misérable; il est donc misérable parcequ’il l’est; mais il est bien grand
parcequ’il le connait.’ ‘No one is unhappy at not being a king, except a
dethroned king.’ (9) Thus there is within us a contradiction between desire
and attainment. It is desire which makes us unhappy; yet this very desire is
the sign of our greatness, but a fallen greatness. Wherein lies the solution of
this enigma? (lO)

But not only our knowledge and feeling, our will also is at variance with
itself. For as there is in man a desire for truth, so is there also a striving after
what is truly good, an attraction towards morality, and a longing for moral
freedom. And yet man loves immorality. His will rises towards the noble, it
soars above the ordinary standard of morality, and yet is continually
suffering itself to be drawn down by its power. Goethe, indeed, boasts of
Schiller, that he had left behind him that common tendency which restrains
us all. And certainly Schiller was full of sublime and noble aspirations. But
was he alone free from that common lot of mortals, the necessity of
lamenting the weakness of our moral nature? And is it not just they who
have made the greatest advances upon the path of morality and
sanctification, who most lament the distance which still separates them
from their goal? It is a lamentation in which all must unite. We must all
experience the power of passion, how it can deceive and persuade, not only
the understanding, but the will. The will is the deepest and highest faculty
of man, an incomparable power, mighty enough to set a world on flames;
and yet, again, how powerless! How slight often is the temptation before
which it falls in a moment of weakness! How impotent is it in opposition to
the heart! how restrained by the inclinations, habits, desires, and
weaknesses of nature! The most sublime word a man can utter is, I will. But
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how seldom does he really will! He would like to will, yet does not attain to
actual willing. Man is, through his possession of will, a minor god; and yet
he is the slave of all things, and of his own nature. ‘Learn hence, proud
man, what a paradox thou art to thyself!’ " (11)

It is the feeling of these contradictions, and the impossibility of
reconciling them, which has at all times extorted from poets and thinkers so
many bitter lamentations over the ills of human life, the sorrows of the
human heart. For at one time man reaches, in proud self-consciousness, or
in defiant audacity, towards the stars, and would take heaven by storm; at
another, he lies in the dust, and how often in defilement!

The poets of all ages have lamented this — nor is this lament the mere
result of a morbid culture, calling forth wants and wishes which it is
incapable of satisfying. On the contrary, it is the popular lays themselves,
those direct expressions of the natural popular spirit, which are pervaded by
this tone of melancholy complaint. And it is this very quality which makes
them so touching. (12) Nor is it only among those nations whose
temperament is naturally a melancholy one, that this is the case, but among
those also who had the most cheerful views of life, and the largest capacity
for its joys and possessions, especially the Greeks. Even old Homer
complained, that of all that breathes and moves, nothing on earth is sadder
than man. (13) And the saying of Theognis, that it would have been best for
us never to have been born, or at least to have died as soon as possible after
our birth, has been again and again repeated in various forms. Poets vie
with one another in describing the ills of life in all its various stages, from
the follies of youth up to sad old age, ‘the meeting-place of all ills;’ a life
which no wise man could desire to live over again. And even a Pliny,
otherwise so short and terse, becomes eloquent when he describes human
misery. Man is, in his view, unhappier than all other creatures. For nature
furnishes others with what they need. But as for man, we cannot decide
with certainty whether nature is his better mother or more evil stepmother.
He enters the world as the most helpless of all beings, he greets the day of
his birth with tears, he is born to all possible suffering. ‘There is nothing
more wretched nor yet at the same time more haughty than man. Amidst so
many and so great ills, the best thing is that he can put an end to his own
existence.’ (14)

Is, then, suicide the highest wisdom? death the solution of every
enigma? How can that satisfy our reason which our moral consciousness
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condemns? And how can that solve every enigma which is itself the
greatest of all enigmas? Death adds to the enigmas which man bears within
him, and which his life involves, that which is in fact the greatest. For as
death is the most certain, so is it also the most uncertain of events. For, to
quote the words of Pascal ‘all that I know is, that I must soon die; but what
I know the least of is this very death, from which nevertheless I know not
how to escape.’ (15) Yet it is at the same time the most solemn event that
befalls us. For it is the beginning of an eternity, whether of annihilation or
of future life. There is an affecting solemnity in the certainty, I must die;
shall we live after death or not? We must know it. And if we live, what kind
of life will it be? Happy or unhappy? We must know it, for our eternity is
concerned. This question is of such importance and touches us so closely,
that a man must have lost all feeling to be indifferent about it. Our thoughts
and actions will take an entirely opposite direction, according as we have or
have not an eternal life to hope for. So that it is quite impossible to decide,
with due deliberation, upon our course of life, unless we decide upon it
from this last named point of view. (16)

In short, all existence is a problem requiring solution. We cannot
withdraw from this question, for it is the question of our life. There must be
an answer somewhere, and we must be capable of finding it. We must have
certainty about this answer if we are to know peace and security. The world
cannot be the answer. That view of the universe which makes it a principle,
cannot be the correct one. For the universe is itself the enigma. Is man the
answer to the sphinx’s riddle? But if man himself becomes the sphinx, who
is then to solve the riddle? The Christian view of the universe affirms that it
possesses the solution, when it directs us to God and to the will of His
eternal love. Shall we find here the truth we are seeking? If we would find
it, we must seek for it; and to seek it rightly, we must be willing to find it.

It is unworthy, and it ought to be impossible, to feel an interest in all
possible inquiries and phenomena, and none in this greatest of all inquiries.
For we are formed for truth and ‘truth is the nourishment of spirits.’ (17) It
is this which constitutes our greatness. And even if her gates remain closed
against me, I would rather sit down in the sadness of my heart before those
closed gates, that at least this sadness might bear testimony that I feel
myself formed for truth, (18) than feel such indifference as ever to cease
from inquiring after her. But just slightly to nibble at the surface of
knowledge, without penetrating into its depths, cannot be called feeling an
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interest in it. What Bacon says of philosophy, ‘that a little philosophy
inclineth man’s mind to atheism, but depth in philosophy bringeth men’s
minds about to religion,’ applies to the knowledge of all truth. For truth
dwells in the depth, and God dwells in the depth. He is to be found behind
things. The ways of inquiry are many, but the end is one, — viz., God, who
is The Truth. But we must press forward after the truth. And why should we
not do so? Because there are obscurities in the way? When are we free from
them? Do we not live in the midst of mysteries? Life itself, the notion of
life, what is it but a dark mystery? If reality is full of obscurity, how should
our knowledge be without it? What system of truths was ever set up in
which no obscurity was to be found? ‘The farther we advance in research,
the nearer we approach to the unsearchable,’ says Goethe. (19) Do not
mysteries increase the deeper our researches penetrate? We should pause
upon subjects and questions, and let them make their influence felt upon us,
not hurry from one thing to another without going deeply into any. We must
be willing to find out the truth of a matter, and our own notions must not be
allowed to interfere. According to Pythagoras, the knowledge of truth
begins with silence, i.e., with a quiet and hearty submission to it, and not
with arguments or an inclination to doubt. There is, indeed, a doubt leading
to inquiry, which may appropriate the promise made by God to the sincere;
but there is also a love of doubting, which ‘is ever learning, yet never able
to come to the knowledge of the truth.’ This is a fault not of the
understanding, but of the will? No one doubts mathematical propositions.
Why not? Because no one has an interest in doubting them. (20) But the
existence of God, — it is just possible that some may have an interest in
doubting this. Our thoughts are far more closely connected with our wishes
and inclinations, and, in short, with our whole moral condition, than is often
supposed. ‘The heart has reasons of which the understanding knows
nothing,’ says Pascal; and that famous philosopher Fichte says, ‘Our system
of thought is often but the history of our heart; conviction arises from
inclination, not from reason, and the improvement of the heart leads to true
wisdom.’ (21) It is not our life which conforms to our notions, but our
notions to our life. Our relation to truth is not only an intellectual, it is more
especially, a moral one. It is the moral position which we occupy with
respect to truth which determines our opinions. How often does it happen
that a moral fall is followed by intellectual decay! The understanding is
venal, and may be induced by various motives to subserve the wishes of the
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heart. Truth is a great and a solemn matter. It is not easy to endure its
glance. When first it penetrates the heart, it chastises and condemns; its
after-effects illumine and elevate. We must endure its first operation if we
would experience its subsequent benefits. In short, the perception of truth is
a moral act, — an act of the will, and not chiefly of the understanding. For
even after every misapprehension and doubt has been cleared up, it is the
will which finally decides upon its reception or rejection. What we need,
then, is willingness to know the truth.

Now, since Christianity declares itself to be the truth, every man must
take up a position with respect to it. It cannot be avoided. We may oppose
it, we may hate it, but we cannot ignore it, for it stands in every man’s path,
and forces from him an answer to the question it proposes.

We are, indeed, often told: Christianity is a beautiful theory; but it is
nothing more than a theory. It is too ideal, it does not suit our
circumstances. Our public affairs, political life with its problems and
changes, the great tasks of mankind, art and science, trade and industry, etc.,
— all these are incompatible with Christianity. Christianity cannot really
accommodate itself to these actual circumstances. It is too alien to the
whole course of our life. It is poetic, our life is prosaic. It comes from
another world, while we have to pass our lives in this. It directs our
thoughts to another life, but we and all our powers belong to this. It stands
in opposition to our natural feelings and thoughts. It is the denial of the
human. It does not bring before us a real, whole, and proper man. A
Christian is at most ‘an angel riding upon an animal.’ Christianity is not
human enough. How are we men to deal with it? We cannot make use of it.
It cannot be the truth which we seek and need.

And what answers shall we make to all this? We will first appeal to facts,
we will invoke the testimony of history. Is it not a fact that Christianity has
become the chief and most fruitful of intellectual powers? Even its
opponents are obliged to allow this. They would not so violently oppose its
truth it they were not forced to own the reality of its power and influence,
and constrained to feel them at every step they take, whether in the province
of external or of intellectual life. Christianity, then, is not merely a theory
and a poem; it is an actual power, and indeed the greatest of powers. Do not
the ages which have succeeded Christianity stand far above those which
preceded it? The age of humanity did not begin till after Christianity. It
must then be adapted to human nature.
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It has opened up new depths of feeling and intellect in every province of
art and science; it has brought forth kindliness and tenderness of feeling
hitherto unparalleled in every relation of social life. It cannot, then, be a
denial of the human, it must be the truth of human life. In fact the testimony
of history is that Christianity is truth. But its truth must be self-testifying.
What we are concerned to show is, that the fundamental truths of
Christianity are the intuitive truths of the mind, and it is this which will
constitute the subject of the following lectures. Christianity, however,
founds its whole system of truths upon the existence of God. The first word
of Christianity is God. The solution of the problems of existence is to be
found in God. The truth which we need and seek is God, — the living,
personal God. This is the truth which is the foundation of the Christian view
of the universe.
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3. The Personal God.

The importance of the question, Is there a God? — Intuitive Conviction of the Existence of
God; its Universality — Atheism — Proofs of the Existence of God: from Nature; from its
existence; from its adaptation to its purpose; from History; from our idea, of God; from
Conscience — Result — The Nature of God — Pantheism — Pantheism criticized; its
practical consequences; it contradicts Reason, Conscience, the demands of the heart

THERE can be no higher subject of inquiry than God. It determines every
other question which can occupy our minds, and influences the whole
course of our life. Everything depends upon the answer to the question, Is
there a God, or not? Our view of the world, and the general tendency of our
life, will be in accordance therewith. It must consequently be the foremost
and uppermost of all questions, and its interest supreme. It is utterly
incomprehensible how every other possible inquiry should engage the
attention of the human mind, while this is passed by with indifference. For
even the loftiest inquiries of art or science, the noblest exercises of the
mind, the most dignified avocations to which man can devote his life, —
what are all or any of these in comparison with this inquiry, this interest?
How is it possible to be so engrossed with these that this supreme matter
should be forgotten? Nothing else has such claims upon us as this question
which is so closely interwoven with every other, that it is, in truth, this
which encounters us, in all the questions which agitate the mind of man. It
is the question not of the scholar nor of the politician, but of man, and
indeed of the whole man, of his whole mental and moral life.

And if this is a question of the whole man, its answer must also come
from the whole man. It is not only the power of thought and the faculty of
perception which must decide upon it. These do not constitute the whole
man. A deep, a moral decision is involved therein. Not the head alone, but
the heart and the conscience also must concur in this answer. For God is
more sensible to the heart and the conscience than to the understanding. If
God is the fundamental principle, certainty of His existence is not, in the
first instance, the business of the reflecting powers, but was previously a
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matter of intuitive feeling. For fundamental principles rest upon intuitive
conviction, dogmas upon inferences. And there is nothing of which man has
so intuitive a conviction as he has of the existence of God.

The denial of God is the denial of a conviction which we bear within our
minds, and hence a mental aberration which should be impossible. The
ingenious and sagacious natural philosopher Lichtenberg depicts this
aberration in this well-known prediction, ‘This world of ours will become
so refined that it will be as ridiculous to believe in God, as it now is to
believe in ghosts. And then,’ he continues, ‘the world will become still
more refined; then we shall believe only in ghosts. We shall ourselves
become as God.’ (1) The Scripture says, moreover, (Ps. 14.), ‘The fool hath
said in his heart, There is no God.’

An intuitive conviction of the existence of God dwells within the human
mind. We can by no means free ourselves from the notion of a God. We
cannot think of ourselves, we cannot think of the world, without
involuntarily connecting therewith the idea of God. Our thoughts hasten
past the visible and the finite towards a supreme, invisible, infinite Being,
and cannot rest till they have attained their goal. We are obliged to think of
God, Consciousness of God is as essential an element of our mind as
consciousness of the world, or self-consciousness. The idea of God is an
intrinsic necessity of the mind. ‘When the mind rises, it throws the body
upon its knees,’ says Lichtenberg. And Epictetus, the heathen moral
philosopher, says, ‘If I were a nightingale, I would, by singing, fulfill the
vocation of a nightingale; if I were a swan, by singing, the vocation of a
swan. But since I am a reasonable being, mine is to praise God. This is my
calling. I will fulfill it.’ (2) The highest thought of which man is capable is
God, and this is a necessary thought. Does not, then, its intrinsic necessity
force upon us the conclusion that its subject-matter has an actual existence
apart from ourselves? Such an inference is indeed inevitable. To think of
God means to be certain of His existence. We cannot help thinking of God,
and we cannot think of Him otherwise than as existing; it is a necessity of
our reason. Certainly this consciousness of God needs development; but so
also do all the intuitive truths and convictions which we bear within us.
Even self-consciousness must needs be developed. But is it therefore
acquired, or otherwise received from without? And this is also the case with
the consciousness of God, which is, a priori, a necessary element of our
mental life.



43

For this reason too it is universal, ’ There is no people so wild and
savage as not to have believed in a God, even if they have been
unacquainted with his nature,’ says Cicero, (3) This classic saying
expresses nothing but an undeniable fact. The experience of centuries has
corroborated it. Since Cicero’s days, more than half a world has been
discovered, bat reverence for God and religion have everywhere been
found. No people is without a consciousness of God. Atheists have had an
interest in discovering a nation of atheists, but their efforts have been in
vain. The Negroes of Africa, the dark New Hollanders, the wild Indians of
America, have all been acquainted with a higher being. Wherever human
beings have been found, there too has religion been found. Even where the
contrary was at first supposed to be the case, this supposition has been
found to be the result of superficial observation. Infinitely diverse, indeed,
have been the external forms of religion, and in many places only faint
traces or hideous caricatures of it have been found. Still even in the midst of
such deformity, its original features may be recognized. And though a
nation or race may have sunk to an almost brutal savagery and stupidity of
mind, and may thus seem to have entirely cast off the nobility of human
nature — even then the remembrance of God has not been utterly
extinguished. That, however, which is thus universal, that wherein all agree,
cannot be false — was long since Cicero’s well known argument. (4) For its
reasons must lie in man’s very nature. The truth with which the apologists
of the first centuries again and again encountered the heathen was: We bear
in our own souls testimony to God, we cannot help knowing Him and being
conscious of His existence. (5)

This conviction of the existence of God may indeed be denied, even by
those who cannot free themselves from it. But in this case a man persuades
himself that what he cannot help knowing is the only thing he does not
know. Atheism is not a necessity of the reason, but an act, and in fact an
arbitrary act of the will. The reasons usually advanced in its favor serve
only to conceal its real origin. And how seldom do they surpass the
argument of the Hindu, who disputed with a missionary the existence of
God on the ground that he could not see Him! Whereupon the latter replied
that neither could he, the missionary, see his opponent’s understanding. (6)
A conviction of the existence of God dwells, indeed, in each of us, but we
must on our part allow this conviction to have fair play. It is not a
knowledge founded on proofs which force the consent of the understanding,
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but a knowledge of inward persuasion to which the will bows. Belief in God
is not a science, but a virtue. Its certainty does not grow from, but precedes
reflection. It is not the understanding which convinces the heart, but the
heart which convinces the understanding; just as in moral truths, it is not the
proofs of the reason which convince the conscience, but the conscience
which convinces the reason. The conviction that there is a God dwells in
our heart, and hence also in the thoughts of our reason. ‘It has pleased God,’
says Pascal, ‘that divine verities should not enter the heart through the
understanding, but the understanding through the heart. For human things
must be known to be loved, but divine things must be loved to be known.’
And Lichtenberg thinks it questionable ‘whether mere reason, without the
heart, ever lighted upon God. It is after the heart knows Him that the reason
also seeks Him.’ (7) It everywhere seeks for Him, and for traces of Him in
nature, in history, in the mind itself. It is the most exalted employment of
the human mind, and the chief proof of its dignity, to follow up these traces
of God, that the understanding may attain that certainty which the heart
already intuitively possesses, — a certainty entirely independent of that
which the thoughts demand, — a certainty not derived from, but rather
communicated to, the mind.

Evidences of the existence of God have at all times been brought
forward. They abound even in the pre-Christian philosophy of Plato,
Aristotle, and Cicero. Christian theology and speculation have but adopted
and extended them. They are not intended to prove to us that with which we
are not yet acquainted, but to justify our intuitive conviction to our
reasoning faculties, by directing us to the traces, scattered on all sides, of
that God whom we already perceive and know in our hearts.

All Nature around us proves the existence of God. ‘The heavens declare
the glory of God; and the firmament sheweth His handiwork. Day unto day
uttereth speech, and night unto night showeth knowledge. There is no
speech nor language where their voice is not heard.’ (Ps. 19.) This thought
runs through the whole Bible, and finds an echo in our hearts. The sight of
nature involuntarily arouses within us the feeling of the infinite. Claudias,
in his Chria, puts into the mouth of one of the illuminati the words,
‘Whether there be a God, and what he may be, philosophy alone can teach,
and without philosophy there can be no thought of God.’ ‘Good,’ says the
master. ‘Yet though no man can say of me with a shadow of truth that I am
a philosopher, I never go through the forest without thinking who makes the
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flowers grow, and then a faint and distant notion of a great unknown One
comes over me, and so reverently, yet so joyfully, does my heart thrill, that I
could wager that I am then thinking of God.’ (8) Everything around us
breathes of God. ‘In Him we live, and move, and have our being.’ ‘Whither
shall I go from Thy Spirit? or whither shall I flee from Thy presence?’ As
the invisible soul creates a visible expression on the countenance of a man,
so does nature — which is, as it were, the countenance of God — betray the
hidden spirit which dwells within it. Unless, however, we bring with us the
notion of God, we shall find nature but dumb. Nature is like a written
document containing only consonants. It is we who must ourselves furnish
the vowels which shall enable us to decipher it. But, on the other hand, the
tones within our hearts need also the aid of nature’s kindred toned to
become articulate speech. Certainly nature alone cannot reveal God. He is
hidden behind that law of necessity which rules in nature. (9) Nature
conceals as well as manifests God. She is a veil, but a transparent one. All
things conceal a mystery which they tempt us to uncover, and the ultimate
mystery is God. But to be found. He must be sought; to be sought. He must
be known; to be known. He must be loved. They who have no wish to know
Him, do not find Him in nature, which, on the contrary, rather furnishes
them with occasions of skepticism. ’As all things speak of God to those
who know Him and discover Him to those who love Him, so do they also
conceal Him from those who are ignorant of Him." (10)

First of all, the very existence of the world proclaims and proves that
there is a God. There is a world, there must therefore bean author of the
world, is a conclusion which involuntarily forces itself upon all. And so
unmistakably do we encounter in the world, the invisible nature of God, His
eternal power and godhead, that the apostle Paul declares thoto to be
without excuse who do not recognize Him in His works. (Rom. 1:19, 20.)
An assertion which even the heathen philosophers of Greece and Rome
have maintained, (11) And rightly so; for it is a necessary inference. There
is a world. How did it originate? Of itself? They who know of nothing
higher than, and beyond the world, make it its own creator. But how can it
be his own creator? Where is its creative force? Every force we discover is
a finite force: no single force, then, is creative. Is it then the sum total of
forces? No accumulation of the finite can produce the Infinite. Each force is
limited by other forces. No accumulation of limited forces can produce one
which is only a limiting and not a limited one. All the causes which we see
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in action are second causes; no single one is the ultimate, the supreme, the
originating cause. No accumulation of second causes can produce the first
cause. Hence we must seek the one supreme force, the great First Cause,
through whom this world of finite things and forces exists, beyond all finite
things, forces, and causes. Our reason, our instinct, our consciousness,
demand this. All things which surround us point from and beyond
themselves; each is but a finger-post directing us. onward past nature to the
supernatural. And this supernatural which we seek beyond the world, to
which the world directs us, what is it but God, the personal God, the
personal power of the world? (12) ‘I asked the earth,’ says Augustine, in a
splendid passage of his Confessions (x. 6); ‘it said I am not He; and all that
therein is made the same acknowledgment. I asked the sea and the depths,
and all that move and live therein, and they answered, We are not thy God,
seek higher. I asked the winds, but the air, with all its inhabitants, answered,
I am not thy God. I asked the heavens, the sun, the moon, the stars, and they
answered. Neither are we the God whom thou seekest. And I said to all
things that surround me, ye have told me concerning my God that ye are not
He; speak then to me of Him. And they all cried with loud voices. He made
us.’ Yes, all things have a language which we can understand, and that
language is their testimony to God the Creator.

The evidence deduced from the existence of the world has been
expressed by various formularies. The motion manifested in the world
requires a supreme motive power; the effects produced, an ultimate author;
merely possible existence, which also may cease to be and once was not,
demands a necessary cause; — such have been the ways in which
philosophical reasoning has ever, even in pre-Christian times, developed
and required the existence of God, from the existence of the world. This
series of inferences has recently been continued, and it has been said that
life actually existing points backward to an eternal life before itself. Organic
life had a beginning upon earth, and hence requires One who produced this
beginning. Again, the duality of the world, as consisting of matter and
spirit, demands a God. For matter and spirit being essentially unlike, and
each the opposite to and limitation of the other, each is consequently finite,
and neither could have originated the other. Material nature cannot bring
forth personal spirit, nor can the spirit of man produce material nature. It is
folly to suppose consciousness to have originated from matter; it is madness
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to suppose the material world to have been formed by the human spirit. In
short, the existence of the world requires the existence of God.

Again, what kind of life would that be which should be swallowed up in
this flood of finitude? There must be an eternal life beyond the changes of
time, beyond the current of events, — an eternal Being, the cause and origin
of all things. Our heart as well as our reason demands an ultimate, supreme,
eternal One, — God.

Nor is the world’s adaptation to purpose a less striking evidence of God,
than its existence. Even the ancient world delighted to contemplate and
describe God as the designer and arranger of the world, and the artist of the
Cosmos. (13) And certainly the world is a Cosmos, a harmonious whole, a
wondrous edifice of truly congruous parts, in which the least is connected
with the greatest, the greatest with the least, the most remote is a necessary
part of the whole, and each must serve another with admirable reciprocity.
Nothing is superfluous, nothing injudicious. It is, indeed, possible to
degrade this argument of purpose by carrying it out into trifles; and this has
been done to a degree which provoked the well-known sarcastic reply, that
according to this view, God caused the cork tree to grow in Africa, on
purpose that we might make our stoppers from it. But neither the abuse of
this argument, nor the sarcasm it has provoked, can turn aside the direct
evidence furnished by this harmony and mutual relation of the whole and its
component parts; and the more deeply the mind of man penetrates into the
design manifest in creation, the more perfectly his ear is attuned to perceive
the harmony of the whole, the more grandly will that full majestic chorus of
the universe, formed by the infinite multitude of voices belonging to the
things of heaven and earth, burst upon his senses.

Whence did this harmony originate? If we say from chance, what is this
but an attempt to explain a fact by an unmeaning word? Chance can sport
with things, and bring about strange coincidences; but it is devoid of reason,
and cannot produce that mutual dependence which is the work of reason,
and which shows that an objective reason, an unmistakable intelligence,
governs all things. We do not merely believe this — which we cannot help
doing — but our belief is corroborated by actual experience. This belief it is
which gives a spur to investigation, while investigation furnishes
confirmation to belief. It was only the belief that intelligence guided our
solar system which enabled Kepler to make his great discoveries, and
Linnaeus confessed of his world of Botany, that he had seen therein traces
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of God. It requires intelligence to perceive the mutual connexions and
adaptations in the world: — could it have needed no intelligence to form
them? (14)

Nor is it possible to substitute the laws and forces of nature for God.
Natural force is a power, which, working blindly, produces a result; but it is
not an intelligence, which, acting freely, arranges a connection. Natural law
is the rule which determines the course of things, but not the wisdom which
appoints their end and order. It is impossible to suppose an unconscious
intelligence, for this is a contradiction in terms; or to speak of unconscious
ideas, for ideas require the conscious and reasoning principle which
produces them. (15)

If one shipwrecked upon a desert island were to find a geometrical figure
traced upon the sand, would he not thence infer the existence of a human
inhabitant, and feel his heart filled with joy and thankfulness to God for the
fact? (16) But the world is more than a geometrical figure; and should not
our souls be filled with joy and gratitude that we can so plainly see a higher
and divine intelligence presiding over it? To deny this intelligence is not
merely an error of the understanding, but a fault of the heart.

Even the pre-Christian world could perceive the presence of design in
nature; but it is the privilege of Christian times to recognize the divine
government in history, and to follow its traces with increasing admiration
and joyful elevation of heart. For it was Christianity, on the whole, which,
by means of the notions of the unity of the human race and the unity of
God, first attained to the idea of a united, connected, and progressive
history of mankind. This idea which was unknown to the pre-Christian
world; has become current with us, and is a notion very kindred to the
genius of the western mind. It furnishes, moreover, one of the sublimest
subjects of human contemplation. What is more intricate, multiform, and
anomalous than the history of the different nations of the earth? At the first
glance it seems an inextricable coil of men and actions. At the next it
appears a continual repetition, a rising and falling of nations, a flourishing
and decaying of states, a constant recurrence of the same events under
different forms. But on closer observation history is found to be a wondrous
tissue of all these variegated threads, — a tissue ever lengthening, and
continually advancing according to fixed moral laws. Justice controls it;
moral government presides over the whole, as it advances step by step to an
appointed end. It is in the writings of the Apostle Paul, preeminently, that
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we find the first traces of this universal view of the history of mankind. But
it does not need a large amount of Christianity to appropriate and carry it
out. Even a Lessing could understand and teach that history is to be
regarded as the education of the human race; while more than one of our
great historians have recognized Jesus of Nazareth as that great turning
point in time, in which all preceding generations meet, from which all
subsequent generations proceed, as the key to the enigma of the world’s
history. Johann v. Müller especially declared, that this consideration first
afforded him an explanation of history. (17) In fact, whatever we may think
of Jesus Christ, we cannot deny Him this position in history. Even
philosophers who, like Fichte, have acknowledged no personal God, even
that conscious and decided non-Christian, Strauss, maintain a moral
government of the world. But this is only another word for God. For an
unconscious government, according to moral laws, is simply impossible.

We need not, however, plunge into the sea of history, and follow up its
enigmas, to find out God; every individual may discover His leading,
governing, providing hand in the events of his own life, if he does not
willfully close his eyes, if he will but believe what he sees and experiences,
how often to his own shame! For it is an experience which all may make,
that God deals with each one individually, and leads him exactly in
accordance with his special needs.

As we find God in the world, in its existence, its design, its history, so
too do we find Him in our own mind.

We find the idea of God within us, as we also find within us other
ultimate truths. We did not produce in our own minds the ideas of the Good,
the True, the Beautiful, etc.; we simply think them. They are not our work,
but the work of truth itself. Objective reason produces them. It is this that is
reflected in our mind, this whose divine light is broken into various colors
by passing through the medium of our understanding. But what is objective
truth, and where is it? The highest idea we have is the idea of God. In it are
comprised all other ideas. It is the truth of truths. It was not ourselves who
produced it, but objective reason produced this idea in our reason. We think
of God simply because He exists. God himself is the author of our idea of
God. The fact of our intuitive idea of God is the proof of His existence.
Such was the argument of Cartesius, and we cannot but agree with him.

Nor is the nature of the fact less a proof than the fact itself. For our
thoughts are occupied, not with a mere idea, but with an actual God. We can
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think of Him no otherwise. It is a necessity to our reason to think of Him
thus. Not to think of Him as a reality, is equivalent to not thinking of Him at
alL Hence, from our own thinking of God, we necessarily infer His
existence. Such is the famous ontological proof of Anselm. (18)

Kant, indeed, objected that there is no inference from thought to
existence, no bridge out of the world of thought into that of reality, and
argued that as the idea of a hundred crowns could not prove their existence,
or include their possession, so neither could the idea of God prove His
existence. But we must distinguish between mere arbitrary notions or
imaginations, and such ideas as are a necessity to the reason. Necessary
ideas are the expression of a reality. If there were really no bridge between
such thought and existence, our thought in general would be utterly
unconnected with things existent, and there could be no such thing as
objective truth and certainty for the mind. If this necessary thought deceives
us, all our thoughts deceive us, and our mind may as well rest from its
efforts, for aU its thinking is vain. But, God be praised, this is not the fact.
There is a connection between a necessary idea, and a real existence. For
the very thing we think of is existence, and it is reality with which the
thoughts of our reason are occupied.

Kant denied this inference, but, at least, admitted and even proved
another,— viz., the inference from the moral consciousness, God is a
postulate of the moral sense, a demand of the conscience.

There is nothing we feel more certain of than con* science. To deny it, is
to overthrow the foundation of all certainty, and to annihilate therewith the
whole moral constitution of the world, which rests upon it. To explain
conscience as the result of the training of the mind, is both a foolish and a
vain endeavor. It may err, it often has erred. But does it follow that it is
generally an error and a deception? The most sublime truths are just those
that are most liable to abuse. It needs development, but does it follow that it
is acquired and not original? Does not the mind in general need
development? But is it thence to be inferred that it does not exist? If we
should attempt to deny it, the fact of its existence would contradict us. And
so, if we should attempt to deny conscience, the fact of its existence would
contradict us. No man can deny conscience with a good conscience. Even
whiJe we are trying to deny it, it makes itself felt by its inward reproofs;
and we cannot deny it without belying ourselves. Conscience is assuredly a
fact.
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But conscience is also an authority. All bow before its power. We may
disregard its behests, but we are obliged to listen to its reproving voice. We
may harden ourselves against its reproofs, but we cannot succeed in
annihilating them. Conscience is independent of the will. . It is not at our
disposal. We do not command it, but it commands us. We do not correct and
direct it, but it corrects and chastises us. We are not over but under it. It is
not under our power, but has power over us. It follows that it does not
originate in our will or our reason. It is no product of our own mind. It is the
product of a moral spirit above and beyond ourselves, whose voice speaks
to us through the conscience. Conscience is the supreme and ultimate court
of appeal, the highest moral criterion in all cases. Hence it is the product of
the supreme mind of the Supreme Lawgiver, of the absolute moral will. The
fact of its existence proves that of God.

The subject-matter of conscience is also a testimony to God; for this
includes its testimony that the moral law is the will of God, and that our
will should be subjected to the will of God. Hence even Cicero says, ‘It has
always been the persuasion of all truly wise men, that the moral law was not
devised by men or introduced by nations, but is an eternal law, to which the
whole world must conform. Its ultimate basis is God, who commands and
forbids. And this law is as old as the mind of God himself Hence the law
upon which all obligation is founded is truly and preeminently the mind of
the Supreme Divinity.’ (19)

Kant proves the existence of God from the necessity of a reconciliation,
and therefore of a supreme reconciling power, between virtue and fortune,
duty and inclination, which are so often found in opposition to each other.
Some find in this argument a low View of morality, and maintain that it is a
higher moral stand-point to follow virtue for its own sake, and neither to
expect nor wish for any special reward. (20) But the truth upon which
Kant’s reasoning is founded, is the idea of justice. There is such a thing as
justice, and therefore as retribution, — unless, indeed, we consider it a
proof of supreme wisdom —

Ohne Wahl vertheilt, die Gaben

Ohne Billigkeit, das Gluck.’
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But this is impossible. Our deepest moral consciousness revolts at the
thought. The highest state of existence is that in which the inward truth and
the outward reality are in harmony with each other. This earthly existence is
full of contradictions between truth and reality. We cannot but require that
these contradictions, which often so painfully stir our moral consciousness,
should find a solution in some state of harmonious moral existence. It is a
hope and a faith of which we cannot divest ourselves.

By all these different paths, then, we arrive at God, and are constrained
to own that our whole being demands God as the truth and object of our
existence. In no earthly circumstances can we find either rest or full
satisfaction, for God is our rest. In no other thought can we bid our minds
repose, for the thought of God can alone satisfy our thinking mind. We are
unable to set before our moral effort any end which can satisfy our will, for
communion with God can alone allay the cravings of our moral nature. God
is the truth and object of our whole existence, and no less so of all existence
external to ourselves. In all existence external to ourselves we see an image
of God, — a mirror in which His one essence is parted and divided into
various rays, which all direct us to their original. In all the relations of life
we see tendencies towards a higher relation; and even the very highest
forms of human existence point to a Supreme Being far above themselves.
They would serve us as steps to mount up above themselves towards God.
God is the truth and object of universal being. Our earthly life does not
attain either its true purpose or its highest consecration till we perceive
God’s presence, and recognize God’s image therein. Whatever may be our
worldly possessions, this and this only is, strictly speaking, our own. Hence
to deny God is not only to act in direct opposition to our reason, — for our
reason demands God, — but to plunge ourselves into the extremity of
poverty; for it makes the whole world dead, cold, and empty, and deprives
all that is around us of its soul and its truth. In short, God exists because His
existence is necessary, because without Him nothing else could exist, and
because, even if anything did exist without Him, it would be without value
and without reality. Our deepest conviction is, that there is a God.

This direct consciousness is implanted in every mind. It is a universal
fact — a fact pertaining to the human race as such.

It is true that it is Christianity which has restored to man the
consciousness of this component part of his mind. Consciousness of God
was like a choked up well, which Christianity dug out afresL But it only
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dug out what already existed. It was, as it were, a reminder of a great but
forgotten or misunderstood truth of the mind. It was in this sense that Paul
preached before the Areopagus (Acts 17:23), that unknown God whom the
Athenians ignorantly worshipped; whom, in their inmost hearts, they were
unconsciously seeking and intending, and whom the whole heathen world
still unconsciously seeks and intends. It was in this sense that the apologists
of the first centuries reminded the heathen of their direct consciousness of
God, and convicted them of an unconscious faith in Him, breaking out
under the influence of inward emotion into invocations and appeals. ‘Oh,
human soul,’ exclaims Tertullian, ‘who art by nature a Christian!’

It is then certain that God exists. But what is God?
Who can describe Him? God is ‘a boundless fathomless ocean’ — who

can comprise His infinity in words? God is a mystery — who can express
His secret nature? But God manifests himself to man’s consciousness, so
that he has at least a presentient acquaintance with the hidden Godhead. He
has, moreover, revealed His inmost nature in Christ Jesus, so that in Him
we may, as it were, look into the heart of God, and know what He is to us.

God is the power of all being; for He is the eternal life, self-originating,
and self-sufficing. He is His own eternal act; hence, also, the origin and end
of all created things, and the Lord of the world ruling in all and over all God
is the Holy One, who is perfectly self-consistent. He is unobscured light and
perfect goodness; hence, also, the origin of all moral order, the Creator of
our own moral consciousness, and the only portion which can satisfy our
moral being. Finally, God is Love, who has eternally purposed that we
should be His own, and should find in Him peace for our souls. Creation
teaches us God’s power, our conscience testifies to His holiness, but His
love was first truly shown in Jesus Christ The heathen world had a
prescience of the power of God, scarcely a notion of His holiness, but no
idea of His love. We owe the knowledge of His love entirely to Christianity.
And yet this is the knowledge which we most need; for so long as we are
acquainted merely with the power and holiness of God, the gulf which
separates Him from us is not filled up. His power shows us our impotence,
His holiness our sin. And the self-knowledge we thus obtain, keeps us at a
distance from God; it humbles us before Him, but it keeps us at a distance. ’
In Christ we have a God whom we approach without pride, and before
whom we humble ourselves without despair,’ says Pascal And again: ‘The
knowledge of God without that of our misery makes us proud; the
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knowledge of our misery without the knowledge of God leads us to despair;
the knowledge of Christ combines both, for in Him we find both God and
our own misery,’ (21) because we find the love which has reunited us to
God. This is the knowledge which revelation teaches us, and our heart and
conscience say. Yea and Amen.

But Pantheism says, No. Pantheism denies the God of Christianity, and
sets up something else in His place.

The pantheistic question is, indeed, a philosophic one, and it is not the
intention of these lectures to pursue philosophical inquiries. But it is also a
question of supreme practical importance, and cannot as such be entirely
passed over. I shall therefore discuss it as simply and as briefly as possible.
(22)

The forms of Pantheism are various, yet it has but a single fundamental
notion; and this fundamental notion from which all these forms proceed is,
that there is at the root of the infinite variety of this world, and its individual
phenomena, a common principle which constitutes its unity, and that this
common principle is God. This is, however, no conscious, personal God; it
is but the common life which lives in all the common existence which is in
all, or the reason in all things. We only call it God. This God has no
independent being, he exists only in the world; the world is his reality, and
he is only its truth.

This Pantheism existed in pre-Christian times. It is the foundation on
which were raised the religions of heathenism, those religions of a
fanaticism for nature; it produced the dreamy and imaginative views of the
Indian philosophy; it founded also a philosophic school — the Eleatio — in
Greece, but the great philosophers, Aristotle and Plato, taught a personal
God.

Spinoza has been it most influential advocate in Christian times. And
after it seemed to have been for a long time buried in oblivion, Lessing
recalled attention to it in his since well-known Discourse with Jacobi. (28)
It was then revived by Schelling, and carried out by Hegel, since which
time it has frequently, and indeed far oftener than is known or suspected,
formed a part of, and entered into generally entertained opinions.

‘The foundation of all that exists,’ taught Spinoza, ‘is the one eternal
substance which makes its actual appearance in the double world of
thought, and of matter existing in space. Individual forms emerge from the
womb of this substance as of ever-fertile nature, to be again swallowed up
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in the stream of life. As the waves of the sea rise and sink, so does
individual life arise, to sink back again into that common life which is the
death of all individual existence.’

‘Eternal absolute being,’ said Schelling in his earlier period, ‘is
continually separating in the double world of mind and nature. It is one and
the same life which runs through all nature, and empties itself into man. It is
one and the same life which moves in the tree and the forest, in the sea and
the crystal, which works and creates in the mighty forces and powers of
natural life, and which, enclosed in a human body, produces the thoughts of
the mind.’ (24)

‘The absolute,’ says Hegel, ‘is the universal reason, which, having first
buried and lost itself in nature, recovers itself in man, in the shape of self-
conscious mind, in which the absolute, at the close of its great process,
comes again to itself, and comprises itself into unity with itself. This
process of mind is God. Man’s thought of God is the existence of God. God
has no independent being or existence; He exists only in us. God does not
know himself; it is we who know Him. While man thinks of and knows
God, God knows and thinks of himself and exists. God is the truth of man,
and man is the reality of God.’

Consequently man becomes God.
It cannot be denied that Pantheism is founded upon a great idea, an

exalted sentiment; and that this idea, this sentiment, is moreover a true one,
— viz., that there is a unity in existence, a connection between our life and
the universal life around us. The life of nature awakens within us
sympathetic feelings, and calls forth a corresponding disposition, which is
itself a testimony to the relationship existing between the mind and nature.
It is its own laws which the mind recognizes in the world of nature and of
mind, and we find therein an objective reason homogeneous with our
subjective reason. But is this collective life which surrounds us, and that
province of the objective spirit which is reflected in our spirit, the ultimate,
the supreme, the very God? It is the error of Pantheism that its thought and
feeling are fixed upon and limited by this middle ground, instead of
piercing through it to the great First Cause of all things, to the absolute
reason, to God.

The refutation of Pantheism is to be found, first of all, in its practical
results.
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Pantheism annihilates religion. For its God is not a personal God to
whom I can occupy a personal relation, whom I can love, in whom I can
trust, to whom I can pray, whom I may approach and address as my Friend,
but only the power of necessity beneath which I must bow, the universal life
in which I may lose myself. Pantheism abolishes the very postulates of
morality; for all the distinctions of good and evil are but different
manifestations of one absolute principle. Consequently they cease to be
actual moral contrasts. What we call evil is in truth as necessary as what we
call good; how then can we condemn what is necessary? (25) Pantheism
destroys hope. For as the flower fades in autumn never to blossom again, so
is man swallowed up in the stream of existence, to be found no more; all is
over with him. (26) The flower may be placed in the herbarium, and a man
may live in the remembrance of posterity; but all is over with him. It is but
your egotism, replies the pantheist, that makes you unwilling to come
utterly to an end; since however it is God himself who has placed such
‘egotism’ in our hearts it cannot but be truth.

These results are themselves a sufficient refutation of Pantheism. But it
may be objected: This is a clumsy refutation; we should not judge by
results, but by the thing itself. Truly it is the thing itself which is seen in its
results; but let us lose sight of them, and prove that Pantheism is its own
refutation. For it is a triple contradiction: it contradicts our reason, our
conscience, and our heart.

It contradicts reason, for it speaks of God and yet denies Him. The God
of Pantheism is the Infinite One, but this Infinite One has actual existence
only in that which is finite, which is equivalent to saying that the infinite
itself has no actual existence. For how can the infinite be identical with the
finite? If the finite is its reality, it is not its essential reality, and hence not
the infinite itself. Thus Pantheism, at the same time, both admits and denies
the infinite. Again, how should the finite be equal with the infinite? We are
told that by dying its finity is annulled. But only to give place to something
also finite. Hence, we never get beyond things finite into the world of the
infinite. The infinite is nowhere to be found. — The God of Pantheism is
the general, constantly changing into the particular and the individual. By
what law? Spinoza answers, ‘By a divine necessity.’ But what a saying is
this! Universal substance does not independently produce particular forms;
for universal substance acts according to the law of necessity, but individual
formation is based also upon the law of freedom; hence these two opposites



57

must be combined to account for what actually exists. (27) The God of
Pantheism is either nature producing mind, or mind producing nature.
Nature, however, is unconscious, mind conscious; how, then, can that which
is itself unconscious produce that which is conscious? It is an old rule of
logic that the effect can contain nothing which did not preexist in the cause.
Now, consciousness is, with respect to unconsciousness, absolutely new;
how, then, should the latter be the cause of the former? According to Hegel,
the God of Pantheism is absolute thought. Because man knows and thinks
of the absolute, i.e,, God, God knows and thinks of himself. But how can
my consciousness of God be God’s self-consciousness? And if man’s
consciousness of God is not a reality corresponding to the Absolute, and if
the latter is nevertheless, as Hegel requires, subject, it must have a higher
reality than is found in the human mind, must be a higher subject than the
human subject, — a super-mundane subject, a superhuman consciousness, a
self-conscious, personal God, above all mundane existence. A tendency to
personality runs through the whole world. From the very lowest grades of
existence upwards, life struggles to attain personality, and becomes
personality in man. Whence, then, this tendency to personality in all life, if
it is not a universal law? and whence this law, if the principle of the world is
an impersonal one 1 The whole human race combines into the single
organism of the kingdom of God, which, in its turn, seeks its personality,
that thereby it may attain its climax in the absolute personality, in God, the
crown and summit of every created object. (28) Reason, then, demands the
personality of the Absolute, and Pantheism is in opposition to reason.

Nor is this system less opposed to conscience. Our conscience demands
the supremacy of moral law, and the supremacy of moral law demands a
personal God. For He alone can be the supreme lawgiver, He alone the
supreme judge. The conviction that the moral law must rest upon a more
than human, that is, upon the supreme and divine, authority is universal
Civil law, indeed, may be the product of the human will, of a changeable
will. But the moral law is eternal, and has an eternal origin, a superhuman
Author. It is upon this circumstance alone that its inviolable authority
depends. God alone can be the supreme Lawgiver; He alone can be the
supreme judge. We require a supreme justice, which, unlike human justice,
cannot err, which the guilty cannot elude. There must be an ultimate court
of appeal to which the guiltless may resort, from which the guilty cannot
escape. Is it said, Conscience is the lawgiver and judge? we adduce, in
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reply, those cases where conscience is neither the one nor the other. It may
be obscured weakened, stunted, mutilated; it may be silent, or we may turn
a deaf ear to its dictates. Where, then, is the justice which is the
fundamental law of human life i Grant that it is nothing but conscience, it
must then be an infallible, inexorable, unavoidable conscience, — that is to
say, an absolute conscience — God, the supreme conscience of the world.

Our conscience demands a God, but our heart demands Him no less. We
are made for devotion, faith, love, hope, happiness. Can the world be the
object of our faith and love? The world is ever transitory and changeable;
how are we to find peace therein 1 Faith and love are personal relations; we
were made, then, for personal relations. Is man to be the supreme object of
our love? The sister of Pascal tells us of a paper which her brother always
carried about with him, upon which was written the words, ‘it is wrong that
any one should have an attachment to me, however voluntary; I could but
disappoint those in whom I should call forth such a feeling, for I am no
one’s aim, and am able to satisfy no one. Am I not about to die? And then
even the object of attachment would be dead.’ And in the Penseès he thus
expresses himself; ‘it is false to say that we deserve the love of others, and
it is unjust to desire it.’ (29) Certainly the power of loving each other is the
best and highest attribute of human beings, but this best and highest
attribute is but prophetic of something still better and higher. And where
love is real, what we love in man is more than man. That which Heloise
loved in Abelard, which cultivated and embellished her mind, and taught it
to soar aloft, was not Abelard, but something more than Abelard. All
earthly love points beyond itself. So exalted a being is man, that the love of
God is alone worthy of him, and can alone satisfy his heart. But love is a
personal relation. Love to God demands a personal God. If we do away
with the personality of God, we do away with all that is best and noblest in
human nature, with faith, love, and hope; and we get in exchange
resignation,— not meek and patient submission to the will of God, but that
mute, cold resignation which submits because it must, which bows not to
love but to power, which, when it closes its eyes, plunges into eternal death,
to the extinction of our best attribute, our personal being. Pantheism
annihilates human personality, by annihilating the personality of God. Its
God, being himself no real and essential life, is not the God of the living,
but of the dead.’ (30)
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In short, Pantheism is the absolute contradiction to our inmost nature,
our inmost truth, our inmost craving; it is a contradiction of our reason, our
conscience, and our heart He who admits there is such a being as man, is
constrained to admit that there is a God; and he who admits that there is a
God, is constrained to acknowledge the personal God. He who says, I am,
must also say, O God, Thou art; and the whole bent of his mind will be
determined by this admission.
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4. The Creation Of The World.

The Conflict between Natural Science and the Religious View of the World — The Idea of
Creation — Pantheism and Materialism — Materialism criticized — Astronomy and its
supposed Opposition to Christianity — The Position of the Earth — Geology and its
Discoveries — Geology and the Bible — The Uncertainties of Geological Science — Point
of view for forming a right judgment, and Harmony in Essentials

THE VIEW we entertain of God will determine our view of the world. If God
is a living and personal God, then the world was made by Him, and creation
was a free act of His power, wisdom, and love. Such is the foundation of the
Christian view of the world. As soon, however, as we enter upon this
subject, we are met by the objections raised by physical science and a
naturalistic view of the world, against the religious, and especially against
the biblical view. These have given rise to a series of inquiries and doubts,
which occupy, and often inordinately disquiet the minds of many.

The conflict between the physical sciences and the religious view of the
world is a product of modern times. It stands connected with the great
advances lately made in physics, chemistry, astronomy, and geology. Since
the disclosure of hitherto unknown worlds, the resolution of distant nebulsB
into systems of stars by the telescopes of Herschel and Rosse, and the
discoveries made in the world of infusoria by Ehrenberg, who found, for
example, that a single cubic inch of tripoli contained as many as forty
thousand millions of the siliceous fossil shells of the Galionelli, — new
notions have been entertained of this visible world, and a consciousness of
higher powers has, as may easily be. conceived, taken possession of the
human mind, which now believes that neither space nor time are any longer
closed against it. The knowledge thus obtained has begun to be formed into
a naturalistic view of the world, which is imposing in its appeal to facts, and
its claim to tangible evidence; for that which is tangible naturally makes a
great impression upon the mind. On the other hand, religious faith is not
wont to limit its influence to one province of the intellectual life; it would
leaven every thought of the mind, and bring all into harmony with itself.
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Now, it is contrary to the very nature of the mind to tolerate within itself
views diametrically opposed to each other. Hence a schism has frequently
arisen in modern intellectual life, and a consequent uncomfortable feeling
of hesitation and uncertainty, whether or what concessions should be made,
to restore, if possible, the lost harmony of the world of mind.
Schleiermacher already feared the results of scientific discovery, not merely
for the sake of theology, but for Christianity in general. ‘I fear,’ writes he to
Lücke in 1829 (Theol. Studien und Kritiken 2,489,) ‘that we shall have to
learn to dispense with much, which many are accustomed to regard as
indissolubly united with Christianity. I do not speak of the six days’ work
but of the notion of creation: how long will it be able to hold out against a
view of the world founded on scientific conclusions, which no one can
escape?’ ‘And our New Testament miracles, for I speak not in the first
instance of those of the Old: how long will it be before they fall again, but
this time before far more dignified and well-founded premises than
formerly, in the days of the inflated Encyclopaedists? What is to be done
then, my friend? I shall not live to see those days, but may lay myself down
to my last sleep in peace. But what do you and your contemporaries intend
to do? Will you entrench yourselves behind these outworks, and let
yourselves be blockaded by science? The bombardment of derision would
do you little harm. But the blockade? The starving out by science, which,
because you thus entrench yourselves, will be forced by you to raise the
standard of unbelief! Is it thus that the knot of history is to be severed, and
Christianity to be allied with ignorance, science with unbelief?’ So
Schleiermacher. Well! he has gone to his rest, and so has Lücke, to whom
he thus wrote: but we are here, and have the work to do which they left
undone. What are we then to say? Is the danger really as great as he
described it, and as many now seem to think?

When the Israelites had reached the borders of the promised land, they
sent spies before them to obtain information concerning the country and its
inhabitants, and to bring them back an account of it. These returned
dispirited, and discouraged the hearts of the rest by their report. Two only,
Caleb and Joshua, retained their courage, and exhorted them to advance
trusting in God and their cause. And, in his own time God acknowledged
the courageous, and put the timid to shame. Thus, too, did Schleiermacher
make a short excursion into the territory of science, and bring back with
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him a desponding heart, (1) Are we therefore to allow ourselves to be
discouraged? Things have not, I think, come to such a pass.

There has scarcely been a strife in the world, but it has arisen from the
removal of boundaries, and many a complication might be arranged merely
by a strict maintenance of boimdaries . . . “Schiedlich friedlich.” Our first
concern and most necessary task then is, strictly to mark out and maintain
the boundary line between the two provinces in question. The main thing
will then have been gained. Religion and theology deal with truths,
concerning which science knows nothing, and which she has therefore no
right to deny; while, on the other hand, science deals with a circle of
knowledge with which religion has nothing to do, and to which theology
has nothing to say. And even when the two are dealing with the same
subject, it is with two entirely different sides of it. Religion tells us that God
gives us our daily bread; science teaches us how the com grows from the
earth. Why should any one say that because the one takes place, the other
does not? Religion and science have both their rights, but each within its
own domain. A recognition of the boundary line between their respective
provinces, is the way to maintain peace. Uncertainty concerning this matter
may indeed arise, and disputes may consequently ensue. But such disputes
should rather be arranged by a more strict definition and maintenance of the
borders, than regarded as causes of war. Such an arrangement may cost us
much time, and need both labor and patience. It may also happen that we
shall be obliged to leave some questions, for the present, unanswered. But
we may look to the future for the decision we are yet incapable of making.

Such a question is that of creation itself, the first of the questions which
must now occupy us, and one in which the strict separation of the two
provinces is specially important. It is also the question whose answer will
determine our view of other questions. It lies, however, within the province
of religion. For the idea of creation belongs to religion, and not to natural
science. The latter may, indeed, give us information concerning its external
history; still it is not science but religion which must teach us the fact, that
God created the world. Of this fact, science, from its own resources, is able
to tell us nothing. For however far she may travel backwards, and pursue
her investigations of the origin of all things, she is at last arrested by matter,
by life, and by law. Whence this matter, the life that animates, the law that
governs it, science is utterly unable to inform us. For she always assumes
the existence of matter, and all her labors begin therefrom. The question
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concerning the origin of matter, leaving the region of sensible reality, passes
into that of either speculation or faith. At this point, then, natural science
ceases to be natural science, and becomes either philosophy or religion.
Whether we admit matter to have been created by God, or look upon it as
self-existent and eternal, or whether we do not concern ourselves with it at
all, is equally a matter of indifference, so far as natural science, which starts
from the existence of material being, is concerned. Hence, in this question
there neither is, nor can be, any conflict between science and faith. If a
conflict does take place, it is one between two opposite views of the world,
which are both, as views originally accepted from other sources, matters of
faith, whether that faith be a religious or a philosophical one. What seems at
first sight a conflict with science, is rather a conflict with the philosophy
which her votaries accept. (2)

What, then, is this conflict?
The world is a fact. Whence is it? It must be either self-existent or the

work of a creator. The latter is the doctrine of Scripture. The notion of
creation, properly so called, is nowhere found in the ancient world apart
from revelation and Scripture. Either the world was made to arise from
eternal matter, as the philosophy of the west supposed, with the addition
perhaps of a divine intelligence, whose office it was to fashion the already
existent substance; or it was made to flow forth, as it were, from divinity as
eastern fancy imagined. (3) Both these notions, however, are antagonistic to
the true idea of God. This requires the existence of the world as an act of
divine freedom. If the world, however, be this free act of the almighty will
of God, it was made ‘out of nothing,’ — i.e., its existence does not
presuppose the existence of matter; but matter, of which the world was
formed, was itself first created by God. It is undoubtedly true, that of
nothing, nothing is formed, for all that is formed presupposes a something
existing; and this something, at last, presupposes only the will of (Jod. The
origin of existence, however, surpasses all our powers of conception. The
origin of life is still an impenetrable mystery. How anything comes into
existence, no man is able to declare; nor is this a knowledge to which we
shall ever attain. How, then, shall we fully conceive how primitive matter,
in general, came to exist? (4) It is not by means of the senses, but by faith
that we understand, as the Epistle to the Hebrews (11:3) tells us, that the
world was framed by the spiritual power of God’s word. The creation of the
world, then, is an article of religious faith, and one of far-reaching religious
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influence. For it is because we are the creatures of God, that we are destined
and fitted to stand in relation to Him; in other words the whole
superstructure of personal religion is built upon the doctrine of creation. If
the world had an origin, it has also an appointed consummation, and a
central point of its history, in Jesus Christ; hence all true and genuine
understanding of the development of history rests on the doctrine of
creation. Truly it is a doctrine of all-pervading and practical importance.

Its opposite is the teaching of Pantheism and Materialism.
Pantheism teaches a constant, self-effecting transition of the absolute, or

of the idea, into reality. But these are mere words, for there is not a
pantheist who is capable of telling us how it is that the idea becomes reality.
There is no bridge between the two, but only a leap, and indeed an
impossible leap, in taking which, pantheistic philosophy of the school of
Hegel breaks its neck.

The result of Pantheism is Materialism, i.e., the teaching according to
which material nature is all in all, and that which alone can be properly said
to exist. Materialism denies the existence of spirit, the absolute and divine
as well as the created and human. From matter alone, and the power of
motion connected therewith, it attempts to explain the existence of the
world and of man. With respect to the former it may be called physical,
with respect to the latter psychological, materialism, and it is with the
former that we have chiefly to do. This Materialism is already well stricken
in years, it was incorporated even in the Greek philosophy, though as yet it
was found in only a simple and natural form. The enigmas of nature have
ever excited that instinct of research implanted in the human mind. The
origin of things was enquired into and sought after — among others by the
Ionic philosophers — in nature itself and its elements, in water, or air, or in
a primitive chaos. Others, however, the so called Atomists, as e.g.,
Democritus, put in the place of matter, atoms, i.e., minute indivisible
portions of matter, which though indeed in themselves unalterable, yet by
their various combination and distribution through space produced the
various phenomena of the world. If it were asked what had thus set these
atoms in motion, and thus combined or separated them, the answer was:
necessity or chance. The deeper philosophic mind of Greece, indeed,
perceived that in order to explain the intelligence manifested in the world, it
was necessary to admit a supreme intelligence, which if it did not create, at
least fashioned the universe. The great philosophers of Greece, from
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Anaxagoras downwards, advocated this idea. Epicurus however returned to
the atomic theory, and taught that the world and all its forms originated
from the fortuitous concurrence of atoms. Hence he inferred that the senses
are the true and most certain instrument of knowledge, and that the aim of
life is not the fulfillment of a moral task, but happiness, i.e., pleasure,
though a noble and moderate pleasure. In these maxims were already
contained all the elements of modem. Materialism. When Christianity and
its view of the world conquered and governed the human mind and its
world of thought, materialistic opinions were for a long while laid aside,
and it was not till modern times that they again prevailed or obtained many
adherents. The opposition to all that had been historically, and especially
that had been ecclesiastically developed, which prevailed in France during
the past century, issued in the consistent Materialism of a La Mettrie and
the Systéme de la Nature. There is nothing but matter, no spirit separate
from matter — such is its fundamental maxim. The movement of our days
which devoted itself to a one-sided care for material interests, contributed to
the prevalence of these opinions, which have found in L. Feuerbach, K.
Vogt, Moleschott, Büchner, etc., numerous and inconsiderate, and in other
scientific investigators, more prudent and thoughtful advocates. According
to these it is not, in spite of the philosophic proofs furnished by Feuerbach,
a scientific theory, but a decidedly practical movement which is in question.
It is wished — at least by decided and avowed materialists, to abolish the
intellectual, and especially the moral and religious foundations upon which
the present stability of society depends. Above all it is to the church that the
right of existence is denied, and to the undermining of her foundations that
materialism devotes its efforts, as was avowed, e.g., by K. Vogt, in
St. Paul’s Church, when he declared with that reckless boldness to which he
has accustomed us, that there must come a time in which the thing called
the church must vanish from the earth.

These materialists then teach that matter is everything, and that there is
nothing else; it is eternal and imperishable, ‘the primary cause of all
existence, all life and all forms are but modifications of matter,’ it is only
form which is perishable and mutable atoms enter now into this, now into
that combination, and thus carry on a continual process of change among
the innumerable and various forms under which matter is apparent to the
senses. ’ The same carbon and nitrogen which the plants derive from
carbonic acid, humic acid, and ammonia, become successively grass,
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clover, wheat, beast and man, to be again resolved into humic acid and
ammonia. This is ’ the cyclical marvel.’ So teaches Moleschott in his Cycle
of Life, p. 84, in other words, he esteems it his ultimate destination some
day to become manure. (5)

According to this teaching, then, matter is the first thing. But whence is
this matter? We are merely told that it exists. But this is not answering but
forbidding the question. It is said, matter is eternal. How is this known? It is
allowed that this is a necessary premise, since without it a creator must be
admitted, an admission which materialists do not choose to make. But how
can the property of absolute eternity lie in the nature of matter? Force is
combined with matter. Whence, then, is force? Matter can neither proceed
from force nor force from matter, for the two are of very different natures.
Nor can force proceed from itself, for it has no independent existence, but is
united to matter. Materialism seeks to explain the enigma of existence, and
begins with two enigmatical, inexplicable quantities. Matter is said to
consist of an infinite number of atoms, — i.e., of indivisible portions of
matter. Whence did Materialism obtain its atoms? From experience? Nay,
for they are imperceptible.

An atom never has been, and never can be seen. But, says Vogt
(Kohlerglaube und Wissenschaft, p. 107), ‘the limits of sensible experience
are the limits of thought’ And yet atoms lie beyond the region of
experience! — These atoms, it is further said, concur in various formations.
According to what law? The law, it is replied, of elective affinity. Can, then,
atoms, devoid as they are of all properties, possess elective affinity? And
even if they can, whence does the motion of these atoms arise? For matter is
that which is, in itself, motionless, and whose every change requires an
external cause. It is said, that motion arises from the law of attraction?
What, then gave rise to the latter? and what is it that has made motion so
regular and methodical that it is ever producing forms, harmonious in
themselves, and always conforming to their original type? At this point we
are constrained to demand a higher force to place bodies in the relation of
mutual attraction, and an intelligent will to regulate the various forms which
matter assumes according to law and order. (6)

But the materialistic view is utterly annihilated by the fact of
organization.

If none but merely mechanical combinations were found, we might be
contented to accept a force merely mechanical But what produced
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organisms? Utterly futile has been the attempt to refer them to a merely
physical process. (7) Whatever conceptions we may form of atoms, they are
insufficient to explain organization. There is an essential difference between
the formation of a crystal and the formation of an organized being. That
which distinguishes an organism is the vital interaction of its component
parts, and the mutual relations into which it enters with the bodies which
surround it, by which processes a constant alteration of its condition is kept
up. With organic existence a new world not only of causes but of purposes
is opened to the contemplation. It is the highest view of nature to recognize
in it the law of adaptation to purpose. And this leads to a Supreme
Intelligence. The Pantheism of Spinoza and modern natural science have
begun to wage war against this idea of “Teleology,” and it is said to be a
“delusion of that ephemera, puny man,” to attempt to judge of infinite
nature, according to his notions of purpose. (8) But the law of design is a
law of our mental constitution, and hence we seek and find it also in things
external to ourselves, and we everywhere encounter it as well in the
minutest details as in the general. Every organism is founded on an idea.
This idea existed prior to its realization; indeed the whole realm of
organized nature is governed by its idea. It was owing to the prevalence
even in details of the governing idea of the whole, that Cuvier was able,
from a few single bones, to determine the structure of the primeval animals.
This idea works for the future. The eye is made for light, the ear for sound,
etc. But the eye is formed in darkness and the ear in silence. As soon,
however, as they are formed, they immediately enter into relations with
light and sound. We have here a designing agency pointing past all external
causes, back to a fashioning and designing mind. And this prevalence of
idea, which we meet with even in the minutest details, does it not also
extend its sway over the whole? The whole world is founded upon one
thought: there is a plan and a progressive realization from the lowest grades
through ever higher, up to a highest end, so that the long development is
governed throughout by the idea of the highest grade. The last exists before
the first, the whole before the individual — i.e., as idea, and thus the power
of a single idea governs the development of the whole, and of each
individual. How is this fact to be explained if we admit only matter and
force, or nature acting unconsciously, and not the creative power of the
Intelligence that fashioned the world?
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And even if we could imagine such a view sufficient to account for the
present agency of nature, how shall we explain the origination of organic
life in general? Can organic life be produced by the inorganic, the living by
the lifeless? Strauss, indeed, to escape the view of the creation of man,
makes man originate as, according to his notion, the tapeworm did, ‘which
is often some twenty feet long,’ viz., by the so called generatio aequivoca
— i.e., by independent origination from mere matter, without the
intervention of a living being. Strict natural science, however, knows
nothing of this ‘superstition’ of a generatio aequivoca. That which lives is
produced only by the living. But it is said In primeval times all this was
different. Then, matter possessed the power of spontaneous generation;
now, the power of the superannuated world is exhausted. (9) These are,
however, but dreamy fancies. Organisms arise only from organisms; life is
produced only by that which lives. We may appeal for ever to the chemical
and physical forces, and represent nature to ourselves as a vast chemical
laboratory; but in spite of the vast progress made by chemistry during the
last thirty years, it has not yet produced, nor ever* can produce, a single
animate cell; (10) and Faust’s Wagner has still to wait for the homunculus to
come forth from the chemical retort Granting that nature is the great
chemical laboratory, capable even of producing life, we still say, Where is
the chemist to work’ in this laboratory? (11)

In short, Materialism is like thin ice, which, breaking at every step we
take upon it, cannot serve as a foundation whereon to construct a view of
the world.

But, it is replied, even if Materialism is done away with, the Christian
view of the world is overthrown by the facts of astronomy and geology.

It has been repeatedly said that astronomy is a refutation of Christianity,
that the Copernican system made the Christian view utterly untenable, and
that more modern discoveries have but confirmed this verdict. The
Christian view, we are told, makes this world the center of the universe; for
in it is placed man, the end of all creation; in it did the Son of God become
incarnate, to effect a redemption whose results are co-extensive with the
universe, the future destiny of which is connected with that of man and his
world. The Copernican system, on the contrary, teaches that the earth is but
a vanishing point in the universe, one of the smallest satellites of one of the
least important suns; that infinite space is filled with solar systems,
compared with which our own is insignificant. In the Milky Way alone
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there are more than twenty million suns! and the Milky Way itself is but an
island in the great ocean of the universe! The most remote distances are
filled with worlds. And then these distances? Though light, travels at the
rate of 200,00 miles per second, that of the nearest fixed star (viz.. Centaur,
more than twenty billion miles off), takes nearly four years in reaching us,
that of the most distant part of the Milky Way 8000 years, and that of the
most distant visible nebulae at least twenty million years. So at least it is
asserted. A railway train, traveling day and night at the rate of thirty-two
miles per hour, would take three hundred and forty-two years and three
months to reach the sun; and since the nearest fixed star is 209,420 times
more distant, we could not reach it in less than ninety-two million years.
How then can the earth — this grain of sand in the sea of the universe — be
regarded as its center? We cannot but recognize with Schiller, in his poem
‘The Greatness of Creation,’ the infinity of the universe: —

’Thou sail’st in vain — Return! Before thy path, Infinity! 
 And thou in vain! Behind me spreads Infinity to thee! 
Fold thy wings drooping, 
O Thought, eagle-swooping! — 
 O Phantasie, anchor! — The voyage is o’er: 
 Creation, wild sailor, flows on to no shore! 

BULWER LYTTON’S TRANSLATION.

Christianity, it is said, must stand or fall with the old Ptolemaic system.
This, however, has fallen before the Copernican. The delusion of many
thousand years has been overthrown by it, — a splendid triumph of the
human intellect, and a sublime proof that truth must at last prevail. The old
theologians knew what they were about when they defended themselves
against it; the Romish Church was but consistent in condemning the
propositions of Galileo, and forcing him to recant them. But in vain.

What, then, is our reply? Certainly the Copernican system is truth, and a
triumph of intellect. But is it incompatible with Christianity? Copernicus at
least was not of this opinion. His tomb in the church of St John bears an
inscription, which may be translated as follows: —
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‘I crave not the grace which Paul received. 
 Nor the favor with which Thou didst indulge Peter: 
 That alone which Thou bestowedst upon the thief on the cross, 
 That alone do I entreat.’

Kepler and Newton, too, those giants in the realm of science, were humble
and zealous Christians. (13)

But, it may be said: these great founders of modern astronomy had not as
yet perceived the consequences of their important discoveries; we must
therefore bring forward actual reasons.

Our first reply, then, is, that quantity is not the standard of quality. Does
not the smallest space often include the greatest marvels? If the telescope
has shown us that our world is but a grain of sand to the universe, the
microscope has shown us a new world in almost every grain of sand, (14)
The importance of an object does not depend upon its external magnitude.
Quantity and quality often stand diametrically opposed to each other. Such
an idea is expressed in the eighth Psalm, in which man is represented as a
vanishing point compared with the great bodies of the universe, and yet
described as God’s chosen instrument. The minutest organism ranks above
the largest inorganic mass, the rose in the valley above the lofty mountain
of naked granite, the mind above the whole material universe, and
consequently that locality in which mind attains maturity, above those most
extensive regions, which serve but as the preliminary stages of its
development. Our earth affords the most striking corroboration of this
argument. It was certainly intended to be the abode of man, and not of
whales; and yet two-thirds of it consist of water. Of the remaining third,
moreover, a large space is rendered uninhabitable by cold, heat, sand, and
marsh, or is at least so constituted that it seems as if nature would, as
Herder says of the country of the Eskimos, test man’s capability of
development under the most unfavorable circumstances. And why, too,
must he share even his own portion of the world with beasts of prey and
reptiles, who dispute its possession with him? Truly it is not by the external
test of quantity that importance must be judged! ‘The quantity of space is
absolutely immaterial to the manifestations of mind, which often chooses to
enclose its greatest marvels in the smallest possible space.’ The small
human body is not unworthy of the spirit which can nevertheless compass a
world; nor is the earth, though comparatively small in the universe, unfit for
God to manifest himself therein. Or: ‘How many quadrillions of miles must
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a planet have in bulk to do fitting honor to an incarnation of the Almighty?’
(15)

But we may also urge, that, so far at least as we are able to judge, our
earth does, not indeed externally and mathematically, but essentially and
with respect to its condition, actually occupy a central position in our solar
system, so as to form, though not its material, yet certainly its vital center.
For no other body of our system is so adapted as the earth; to be the abode
of organic life. We are able to institute a comparison in this respect between
the earth and the other planets; for not only do the same laws prevail in the
latter as in the former, but their component matter is, as astronomy and
physics teach us, similar to that of our world. (16) On the other hand,
organic, as well as mental and spiritual life, requires the preexistence of
certain external conditions, which are either entirely absent in the other
planets, or exist there in a degree far below the perfection in which they are
found on our earth. In the first place, the density of the sun is so great, and
the attraction of gravitation so much (28 ½ times) greater in consequence,
that, as Mädler says, ‘our Samsons transported to the sun would, if its
incandescent state did not at once exclude all possibility of habitableness
and organic life, be but infirm and miserable weaklings.’ (17) The farther,
however, we depart from the sun, the less are the general conditions of
matter adapted for an existence like that of the human race. (18) Omitting
Neptune, the most distant of the planets, we find that in Uranus, distant
from the sun eighteen hundred millions of miles, the light received from
that luminary must be so slight, that the eye must be constituted like that of
the night owl to be able to see anything in its obscure twilight. It might,
indeed, have pleased God to form the eye after such a model; but even then
the sun would there appear so small — scarcely three times as large as
Jupiter appears to us — that it would be almost lost among the other stars.
And since the light of the sun has but a three thousandth part of the power
and brightness which it possesses upon our earthy there could be there but a
scarcely perceptible distinction between day and night, between morning
and evening, and all things would be constantly enveloped in a monotonous
obscurity. In such a world poetry must be absent, and true sentiment
impossible. Since also the inclination of the axis of Uranus toward the sun
is ninety degrees, its northern pole must be under the sun during one half of
its year (=42 terrestrial years), and its southern during the other! The
condition of the seasons in Saturn, indeed, is more advantageous (by reason
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of its axis having an inclination of forty degrees), and the sun would here
appear larger than he does in Uranus, but it is highly probable that this
planet consists only of water, ice, and snow, and thus furnishes no space on
which beings similar to man could exist, its density moreover is only one-
tenth that of the earth; about double that of cork, no other planet having a
mass in which the attraction of cohesion is so slight. The ring, too, which
surrounds it, casts a shadow some millions of miles in length upon the
wintry half of Saturn, during the space of fifteen terrestrial years, so that its
inhabitants would have to emigrate every fifteen years. Jupiter has a nearly
perpendicular axis, and hence no change of seasons, without which we are
unable to imagine a genuine corporeal existence, with its appropriate duties
and employments. And if the motion of the belts which surround him is, —
as has been conjectured, though not certainly ascertained — an alteration in
the clouds of his atmosphere, we must infer the existence of storms
traveling at the rate of from seven to eleven thousand feet per second, while
the most violent storms known upon our earth have only a speed of sixty
feet per second, so that scarcely anything could exist in such a storm-lashed
region. The asteroids being but shattered fragments of a larger planet, and
of so small power of attraction, that such muscular exertion as would here
suffice to lift the foot would there carry us up above the highest buildings,
may well be omitted. Upon Mars, existence would be the most endurable,
but only because it more resembles the earth without equaling it. The
condition of Venus is very similar to that of the earth; but having seventy-
two degrees of axial inclination, the change of seasons is extremely abrupt.
It has also been inferred from the cloudlessness of its atmosphere that it has
no water, and is hence unadapted to organic life. Mercury, whose surface is
only about a ninth that of the earth, is far too small for man; ‘his fatherland
must be greater.’ It is only in the Earth that we see the idea of the planets
realized. The others are but successive gradations thereunto: the earth is the
planet par excellence, the teleological center of the planetary system, and,
so far as we are able to judge, the only body of the solar system adapted to
the development of the higher grades of organic life.

Of the stellar world beyond the limits of our system, we know scarcely
anything. We may assume that our world belongs to an independent system,
bounded by the bright regions of the milky way, with a center which Mädler
fixes in the group of the Pleiades, and indeed in the star Alcyone. Our
system lies in that region of the stellar world which is most barren of stars,
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and is situated like an island in the ocean — not indeed in its very center,
but still near to it, occupying a position in ‘the market place, as it were, of
this vast city of worlds’ (19), and one not unlike that of our earth with
respect to the solar system. Beyond our stellar system lie other worlds, but
who can explore them or fix their limits? We may indeed venture on
conjectures, but this is all.

The immensity of space disclosed by astronomy has, in modern times,
been paralleled by the immensity of time required by geology. (20) If this
parallelism be a just one, we may ask whether, as the innumerable ages of
the various geological formations find their appropriate end in man, the
immeasurable space of the universe may not also bear a similar reference to
his dwelling place? As is the relation of man to time, such will be the
relation of his abode to space. Why should not then a history, affecting in its
results the whole universe, have found therein its appropriate locality? If the
sovereignty of God was here called in question, must it not be here, also,
asserted; and if here a revelation of mercy was needed, must it not here also
take place? Besides, that which was here transacted was transacted for the
whole universe, and was determinative of its destiny, because it was an act
of God, which fundamentally affected all things. It is the inward import of
this event, and not the outward extent of the space in which it was enacted,
that should be estimated. Astronomy cannot contribute from her own
resource towards such a view; while, on the other hand, not only has she
nought to object to it, but she confirms it, and affords the strongest
presumptions in its favor.

Let us now turn to geology.
And first let its facts be asserted. The earth was not at once fashioned in

its present form, nor tenanted by the living beings now inhabiting it, but
was gradually formed. This is the most certain fact of geology. For whether
we regard the earth – according to the Plutonian theory — as at first an
incandescent sphere, whose surface hardened during a gradual process of
cooling, and became covered with water; or — according to the Neptunian
theory — embrace the notion that the primitive condition was a watery one,
from which it crystallized, and began to separate itself; its primitive state is
still that of a chaotic mass, which but gradually resolved itself into its
constituent parts, and was covered with vegetable and animal life, which
advanced from lower to higher organisms, till at length the formative
agency terminated in the appearance of man. (21)
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The order of the successive formations of rocks and strata has been
determined partly by the place in which they have been deposited, and
partly by the fossils they contain, which furnish abundant evidence of
progressive development. The primitive rocks contain no fossils. These first
appear in the so called Transition rocks, to which belong especially the coal
formations. In these are found the earliest specimens of organisms, — the
crustaoeous trilobites, bivalve muscles, plant-like radiata, insects, fish,
reptiles, etc. But that which chiefly characterizes this period is its
extraordinary vegetation. A whole world of plants, consisting of gigantic
equisetse, tree-like ferns, and especially of club mosses, whose rank and
luxurious vegetation covered the marshy ground, lies interred in the
carboniferous strata. (22) The immense space covered by this vegetation is
shown by the vast extent of the coal-fields formed there from by the
saturating power of water. The eastern coast of England alone contains
338,500,000 cwts. of coals. Add to these the great coal districts of the Saar
and Ruhr, and those of America, and the still more extensive fields lately
discovered in Russia! How abundant in vegetation must have been the
world which is here buried! Its animal remains, on the contrary, are but
scanty. – The carboniferous period is followed by the Triassic formation
(the variegated sandstone, muschelkalk and variegated marls), the Jurassic
and the chalk formations, — all included under the name of the Secondary
formations, in which fossil plants are also found, while animal remains are
far more numerous. These are chiefly inhabitants of the water, and
amphibia; viz., molluscs, fish, reptiles, especiallySaurians, and a few birds.
Mammalia do not appear till afterwards, being confined chiefly to the so
called Tertiary period, and progressively approximating to extant species.
Bears, hyaenas, horses, tapirs, and the like, are the chief representatives of
the still existing species of this period, of which the vast forests which have
been converted into peat are the buried memorial The tertiary is divided
into the diluvial and alluvial periods, during the latter of which the earth
assumed its present form, and received its present inhabitants. Apes, and
finally men, are not found till this last period.

Such is a very general sketch of the discoveries brought to light by
geology; and we are constrained to acknowledge not only the diligence,
perseverance, and penetration of geological investigators, but also to admit
that the history of the crust of the earth laid down by geology may be
regarded, in its main features, as an ascertained fact. To this, however, the
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biblical narrative is said to stand in palpable antagonism, to be the
expression of the childish view of primeval times, which makes God, like
an earthly architect, construct one part after another, and add piece to piece
till the whole is completed, while science presents us with an entirely
different picture. Here progressively ascending forms are brought forth,
from the womb of nature by the power of inherent forces and laws; while
periods, infinitely extended periods, of many millions of years pass away
before the earth attains its present degree of perfection. Of all the great
changes of the several periods, with their varying fauna and flora, we hear
nothing from Scripture. This contradiction, it is urged, cannot but be
recognized. If, then, it is inferred, even the first page of the Bible contains
so evident an error, is it worth while to turn over its subsequent pages?

Are, then, geology and the Bible really so antagonistic and
irreconcilable.

If we perceive something in an old and tried friend, or hear something
about him, which we cannot understand, do we immediately conclude that
we have been mistaken in him, and condemn him; or suspend our judgment
till a subsequent period shall perhaps furnish us with the requisite
explanation? Such an old and tried friend is the Bible to every one of us. If,
then, we there meet with enigmas and contradictions which we are not able
to solve, shall we not rather humbly await the explanation of the future,
than condemn it with hasty rashness? For are we certain that we understand
it aright when we believe a certain sense to be inevitably attached to it?
May not some other be the correct interpretation? When Copernicus
produced his system, it was thought necessary to oppose it in the interest of
the Bible. This opposition is now silenced, and the Bible is as true in the
eyes of believers since Copernicus, as it was before him. They have
perceived that it is its office to teach not astronomy, but the way of
salvation; and that it speaks of the motions of the heavenly bodies popularly
and according to outward appearance, — this being the only language
intelligible to the generality of men, and that still in everyday use. Hence,
one misunderstanding after another may attach to our view of the meaning
of the Bible, and may vanish as time advances, without impairing its
intrinsic value. And as, therefore, on the one, we should not be prejudiced
against our Bible, so neither on the other, need we entertain needless and
anxious mistrust of the researches of science, nor conceive ourselves
obliged to suppress them by the external authority of the words of Scripture.
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It is a necessity of the human mind, it is also the will of God, that man
should enquire and investigate. History teaches that he cannot cease from
doing so, even when forbidden; and no less does it teach us that there is an
actual advancement in knowledge. If investigations are but conducted in a
spirit of humble candor, the blessing of God will not be denied to them.
God prospers the sincere. Man’s path, in his search after truth, lies indeed
through error. This cannot and need not be denied. The most profound
investigators in the province of natural science have ever been the most
ready to acknowledge that much which is now esteemed certain, may
sooner or later be proved to be erroneous. Only the shallow look upon
passing opinions as settled truths; and it is a desperately immoral abuse of
science, to forge its actual or supposed results into weapons for attacking
religion. Science itself, and its true advocates, are guiltless of such a deed,
which is only attempted by those who walk in its paths merely for the sake
of the ambush they may afford against revealed truth.

The better we become acquainted with geological investigations, the
more do we stumble upon hypotheses, unsolved problems, and discrepant
views. Even though there is some exaggeration in the saying of
Lichtenberg, that of the fifty hypotheses which he could enumerate
concerning the formation of the earth, nine-tenths belonged rather to the
history of the human mind, than to the history of the earth, (23) yet all must
admit with what rash precipitancy one attempted explanation has been even
after a few years supplanted by another, and the great uncertainty and
diversity of the views which prevail even in fundamental questions. To
bring forward only a few of the most important: While Cuvier maintains
that the conformation of the earth’s crust — the dislocation of the various
strata, the elevations and depressions, the heights and depths of the earth’s
surface, — can only be explained by the theory of violent terrestrial
revolutions brought about by other forces than those at present in operation,
and whose succession evidences that conformity to design which denotes
the hand of a Creator — a theory which has been widely diffused, and has
been further carried out and confirmed, especially by Agassiz, — the school
of Lyell, on the contrary, whose authority is now followed by most, teaches
that the same laws and causes now in operation, were so from the very
beginning, and therefore demands immense periods for the
accomplishment, by means so gentle and gradual, of the many and great
chauges whose memorials are found in the bosom of the earth. Others, on
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the contrary, unable to find any grandeur in these immeasurable durations
and continuous causes, demand speedy and violent catastrophes, and quick
developments, similar to those which take place in the case of the individual
man during the few months before and after birth, in which more progress
is made than is subsequently effected in whole years, nay, decades. (24)
While some, as Darwin and his followers, insist upon the development of
the multiform organisms around us, by gradual alterations during
immeasurable periods, from one or few fundamental forms, till the
ascending scale terminates in man, others see in such a notion only an
‘arbitrary’ and ‘unscientific’ hypothesis, to which sufficient confirmation is
not afforded by facts, and teach that, on the contrary, new forms have been
introduced in the province of organic life. (25) A few years ago it was
declared to be an established fact that the great deluge, which, according to
the result of geological researches, was anterior to the present condition of
the earth, preceded also the appearance of man, and had nothing in common
with the deluge narrated in the Scriptures, and alluded to in national
traditions, but receiving no corroboration from science: it is now believed
that the discoveries in the gravel beds of Abbeville, and other places, and
that of the bones at Aurignac and elsewhere (26), oblige us to admit the
existence of man at the time of this former flood; so that these traditions
receive confirmation, and only need to be referred to an earlier period.
Concerning this period there is still so much hesitation, that, while Cuvier is
contented with five or six thousand years, Waitz, on the contrary, in his
learned work on the Anthropology of Nations, vol. i., p. 336, gives us the
choice between thirty-five thousand million and nine million years for the
existence of man upon the earth! These examples sufficiently show how far
geologists themselves are from having arrived at generally received
conclusions on those very points in which their science comes in contact
with the Bible. Till these are, however, arrived at, no definite comparison
between science and the Bible can be instituted, and every precipitate
attempt at harmonizing them may easily do more harm than good. We shall
therefore confine ourselves to that which alone is possible in the present
state of science.

And, first, everything depends upon attaining a right point of view. It
cannot be too frequently repeated, that the Bible is not a manual of
astronomy or geology, but the record upon which our religious faith is
based; that it is not its office either to answer scientific inquiries, to spare us
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the trouble of scientific research, or even to facilitate scientific
investigation, but to satisfy the religious interest. Hence, where it speaks of
the creation of the world, it gives not a scientific, but a religious account of
it; and we should do well not to seek in it that which it should not be
expected to contain.

The first of its truths is, that the world was created by God. Geology
begins with a chaos, a heaving, fermenting chaos. Of the origin of this
chaos, geology can tell us nothing. Scripture goes further back than the
chaos of geology, and tells us that God created the first matter itself, from
which the world, with all its order and beauty, gradually emerged. This is a
fact upon which geology does not even touch, which, as lying beyond the
boundaries of science, she can neither confirm nor deny from her own
resources; but it is a fact of supreme interest and fundamental importance to
religion.

Secondly, Scripture tells us that life upon earth, the world of plants and
animals, had a beginning, and that by the co-operation of the powers of
nature, and the creative energy of God. God said, ‘Let the earth bring forth,’
‘Let the waters be gathered together,’ and ‘God created.’ Science also tells
us of a commencement of organic life and disclaims, at least enlightened
science does, all power of explaining its origin otherwise than by admitting
a Higher and a creative Power.

Thirdly, the Bible teaches us that the world was formed in a gradually
ascending series, advancing from the general to the special, from the
imperfect to the. perfect, from the unfree to the free, making ever nearer
approximations towards man, till it reached in him the purpose and climax
of its formations. This, too, is a fact of religious importance, as manifesting
that man, as the purpose of God’s creation, was also God’s peculiar and last,
and therefore his first thought — that God had, throughout, respect to man
and to his relation thereto. Of this, as a purely religious matter, science
neither knows nor can know anything; but she confirms in the most striking
manner the premise upon which this conclusion rests, viz., the gradual
advance made in the forms of organic life towards humanity; and in
proportion to the increase of her investigations is the increase of this
confirmation. When Scripture says that the earth was first covered with
water, and describes the hills and dry land as then emerging, and as
subsequently covered with vegetation; tells us that the waters were filled
with fish, find the air with birds; that land animals followed, and that the act
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of creation concluded with man, — this is — in broad features and general
outlines, in which only the leading circumstances are brought forward, and
accessory particulars omitted — the same process of development which
geologic investigation discloses. (27)

Exception has indeed been taken to the fact, that the creation of light
should have been made to precede that of the sun, and that the sun itself
should be described as made subsequently to the earth. But such general
knowledge as science has acquired codceming these questions — and such
knowledge is at best but conjectural — favors, to say the least, the
possibility of the Scriptural account. Now, indeed, light comes to us only
from the sun; but it is acknowledged that bodies may become luminous
under various circumstances, such as the rapid and intense chemical
combinations of two elements, or by the liberation of electricity. We know
not the nature of this primeval light, but we do know that light is possible
without the sun. Concerning the formation of the heavenly bodies, there is
but the one theory, laid down by the great Herschel, and further carried out
by La Place, with reference to our solar system, — the so called nebular
theory, according to which enormous separate spheres of vapor were
formed from the immense mass of gas-like fluid spread out in the obscurity
of space, which were afterwards fashioned into globes; our solar system
having been such a gaseous sphere, within which first the external, then the
internal planets, and last of all the sun, were formed, so that the sun
certainly became a solid body subsequently to the earth. Of the fixed stars
and their formation, nothing can be said. All this, then, is in perfect
harmony with the Scripture account.

One thing alone does science imperatively demand, — viz., the
concession of extensive periods, that she may not be confined to perhaps six
days of twenty-four hours each, which is simply impossible. It may suffice
to refer, e.g,, to the great coal measures, formed from a vast world of
vegetation by the saturating power of water, and occupying, e.g., in North
America alone, according to H. Rogers, a space of 6250 square miles, or
reaching in the Saarbruck district from nineteen to twenty thousand feet
below the level of the sea (29), and to the peat-fields of a later period; a
colossal fossil cypress trunk, found in Transylvania where thirteen layers of
peat are piled one upon another, being estimated by Hartig to be 3100 years
of age. (30) We cannot and must not entertain the notion that God, having
created them at once, only impressed upon them the appearance of gradual
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formation, so that our investigation might be deceived and deluded, by our
being able to persuade ourselves that they must have arisen gradually. And
certainly, when we consider these and other circumstances, we do need, if
not the, billions of years in which the school of Lyell deals so liberally, yet
still extremely long periods, and this it is which geology demands. As to
how we are to understand the demiurgic days, even orthodox theologians
are not unanimous, days being spoken of before the sun. Whether they
express extensive periods, one day with the Lord as a thousand years, and
hence designate not days according to human computation, but days
measured according to the proportions of the universe; or whether we are to
regard the day only as a form in which the subject is clothed for the sake of
bringing it nearer to the human imagination, which might not be otherwise
able to grasp those acts of creation, — this much is certain, that the chief
matter in question in the work of each day, is not the day, but the work. For
the interests of religion are concerned not in the time, but in the fact; that is,
in the fact that God created the world by the power of His own will, in free
love; that He fashioned it in an ascending gradation of separate formations
up to man, to reach in him the end of His creative work, and to enter into a
bond of spiritual communion with him.

If the whole world was made with a view to man, it is not something
alien to us, but meets us with a life akin to our own, and awakens in us
sympathetic emotions. We can but feel that it teems with a life which is
incomplete without us; that we are the answer to its enigma. Hence all the
voices of nature find an echo in the breast of man, and man is the tongue of
creation. The universe is reflected in his spirit, and he is the expression of
its mystery. Should not, then, the language in which he utters what his spirit
perceives be an ascription of praise to the world’s Creator?
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5. Man.

The Scriptural View in general — The Transmutation Theory of Darwin — The unity of the
Human Race necessary both from religious and human reasons — Varieties of Race —
Man as a Union of Body and Soul — The Body — The Soul — Psychological Materialism
criticized — Scriptural View of the Nature and Destiny of man — Man as a Recapitulation,
in a more exalted sense, of the World — Personality of Man — His conscious Thought —
His free will — Man’s Position in the World — The higher Destiny of Man

SCRIPTURE TEACHES US that the world was made by God; that it was the free
act of His power, wisdom, and love; and that God had man in view when
He created the world. It was not for the plants or the animals, but for man,
that God was concerned. He was the peculiar thought of God, the divine
idea ruling the whole creation, the realization of the essential will of God.
This notion is expressed by Scripture when it represents God as taking
counsel with Himself, and this counsel as resulting in the formation of man.
Herein is also involved the fact, that something new was introduced with
man; that he differs specifically from the other corporeal beings by whom
he is surrounded; that they are but preliminary to him, that he is the ultimate
purpose and climax of creation, and consequently its end. It is thus that man
appears in Scripture. Modem science, however, has raised many objections
to such a view. The chief of these have concerned the antiquity, the origin,
and the unity of the human race.

[1] The question concerning the antiquity of man is at present exciting
the liveliest interest, (1) According to Scripture the antiquity of the human
race is estimated at about six thousand years; while modern science
computes it by hundreds of thousands. And certainly, if Lyell is right in
asserting that the present form of the earth was produced with infinite
slowness, by forces at present in operation, and that man belonged to an
earlier period of the earth’s formation; or Darwin in maintaining that man
was produced only by the extremely gradual improvement of lower forms,
we shall be constrained to remove the origin of our race to an extremely
remote era. Such an inference is said to be corroborated by a series of new
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discoveries, and it is now considered as good as settled that man lived upon
the earth contemporaneously with such animals — cave bears, cave hyenas,
mammoths, etc. — as have been hitherto referred to the Tertiary period, a
period preceding the era during which the last formation of the earth took
place. The recent discovery of Aurignac on the northern slope of the
Pyrenees has been a specially important one. A burying-place has been here
excavated containing seventeen human skeletons, rude weapons, and
ornaments, together with traces of a primeval funeral feast which had been
held there. With these, however, were found bones of the above named
extinct animals, thus leading us back to an age in which man must have still
shared the earth with these beasts of prey. The question, however, is
whether we have to move the existence of man backwards or that of these
animals forwards. Is the human race more ancient or these races of animals
more modern? The answer cannot be doubtful; it is furnished by the pile-
buildings. (2)

Since the winter of 1853-64, when the remains of ancient dwellings built
on piles in the midst of the water, were first discovered in the Lake of
Zurich, every year has furnished fresh discoveries of a similar kind. They
afford uk a glimpse of the most ancient civilization of which we have any
knowledge upon our continent. Stone and bones were the materials
wherewith the first inhabitants of Europe fashioned their weapons and
utensils. Other nations, Celts, seem afterwards to have appeared, who by
means of their brazen arms, became masters of the original inhabitants.
When did those inhabitants of the pile buildings live? Recently the
discoveries of brass, and even of iron, in these buildings have increased.
Hence, they still existed even in the times of the Romans. The Greek
historian Herodotus, informs us of buildings on piles in Thrace so late as
B.C. 500; in Ireland there were such in the middle ages; while in Borneo, on
the Euphrates, etc., dwellings are thus constructed even at the present day.
The use of stone weapons, moreover, reaches far down into the age when
metal was used. Even at the battle of Hastings, in 1066 A.D., the Anglo-
Saxons had stone points to their spears and arrows. Since, moreover, traces
of an intercourse with the Baltic (Amber), and with Asia (Nephrite), have
been found even in the most ancient pile-buildings, we may conclude from
all these circumstances that we must not extend the so called age of stone
further back than from one to two thousand years before Christ. Therefore it
was not till after the period in which the Bible places the deluge, that these



83

first inhabitants of Europe emigrated from Asia. That they did come from
Asia is clearly shown by the fact, that the utensils found in these pile-
buildings are made of a very hard stone, Nephrite, only found in Asia, and
which is even now sold at a high price by the Chinese to the Maoris of the
Southern Ocean, whose chiefs carry axes of this stone as a mark of
distinction.

Another method of obtaining the hundreds of thousands of years
supposed to be needed for the antiquity of the human race, has been tried,
and the era of the human remains found in certain alluvial deposits has been
inferred from the time required for their deposition under existing
circumstances. Thus in a layer of cypress wood at the mouth of the
Mississippi has been found a skull, to which, according to geological
computation, an antiquity of 57,000 years is attributed. Nothing, however,
is more uncertain than these geological computations. A short time since a
vessel with many antiquities was discovered in a peat bog in Sundewitt on
the eastern coast of Schleswig. According to geological calculation, it must
have been many thousands of years old, while certain coins found in the
vessel showed that it sank at the earliest A.D. 300 to 400. The rates of
alluvial depositions are so various, that they mock all such calculations, and
so long as this view is without surer proofs than they can furnish, it may be
regarded as an entirely uncorroborated hypothesis. It is, moreover, highly
significant that the traditions and the historical consciousness of nations do
not reach farther back than two and three thousand years before Christ
Would this be possible, if the human race were a hundred thousand instead
of six thousand years old? This was Cuvier’s argument (3) and it has not yet
been refuted.

All investigations have served to confirm the fact that man was the latest
of all creatures. He is not, however, merely the conclusion of his world, he
is at the same time the commencement of a new world. With him begins the
world of mind and consciousness. This assigns to man a position with
respect to all other creatures which places an essential distinction between
him and them.

[2] In opposition, however, to this, a theory has been set up in modern
times, the so called transmutation theory of Darwin and his school — which
places man in such immediate relationship with the creatures next
preceding him, — viz., the higher races of animals, — as to make the
difference between him and the brute creation, not an essential but a
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fleeting one. For, according to this theory, it was from one or a very few
fundamental forms that the whole ascending series of vegetable and animal
organisms was, during incalculably long periods, and by progressive
changes, gradually developed, until it reached man, who represents the
highest stage of development in this scale of organic life. This genealogy of
our species, passing through the animal world, reaching back to the
humblest vegetable, and making apes perhaps the immediate ancestors of
the human race, may not perhaps be quite according to our taste; but such
questions we are told are not to be decided according to our taste, for there
is much in our organization also which may not be quite in conformity with
our notions. We are assured that no essential difference can be found
between the formation of the human body, not even in the organization of
the brain, and the animal organism; that even man’s mechanical instincts are
shared by the brutes; that the whole difference consists in a certain higher
capability of development in the brain, by means of which man becomes
self-conscious, and therefore, so to speak, possessed of himself. (4)

Have we then got so far as to need seriously to discuss the question
whether there really is any essential difference between a man and a brute?
Is not the fact that such a question can be started itself the most striking
proof of such a difference? So great an aberration of the human mind would
be impossible, unless the mind were so elevated, and so free in its
intellectual life, as to be capable of sinking to such a folly.

The scientific question is the question of diversity of species, i.e.,
whether essential and fixed diversities exist between the various forms of
the animal and vegetable kingdoms. The Bible places this thought in the
forefront of its narrative, when it says ten times in the history of the creation
that God made the creatures each “after his kind.” The Darwinian
hypothesis cannot but deny this diversity of kind; for otherwise the great
ascending series of most widely differing plants and animals could not have
successively originated from one germ. All the great investigations,
however, of modern natural science, are based upon the assumption of the
essential diversity of species, which observation shows us that nature
jealously maintains, securing the original species from degeneration by the
barrenness of hybrids. As far as our knowledge extends the different species
have ever been invariable. The animal mummies of the Egyptian
sepulchres, the representations on the most ancient monuments, do not
show the slightest divergence from the present forms. The camels and
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dromedaries portrayed on the ruins of Nineveh, are such as might be drawn
today. Nor do the discoveries in the strata of the earth afford the least
support to that gradual transition and ramification of species which the
Darwinian theory requires. Hence even adherents of Darwin, such as
Huxley and his translator Bronn, have been obliged to admit the
insufficiency of the evidence he adduces. But apart from all questions of
natural science, which must be left to the decision of its professors — how
can it possibly satisfy any thinking mind to be told that the immense variety
of organized beings arose from a supposed primitive cell through purely
external causes and blind chance? And how, upon such a principle, are the
conformity to law and the necessity which prevail in this series of
organisms to be explained? But still more important than this consideration
is the moral side of the question. And this is the point of view from which
we desire chiefly to regard the matter.

And here I would use the words of a child instead of my own. Perhaps
the anecdote related of the late King of Prussia may not be unknown to you:
he was accustomed, during his stay at Rugen, to amuse himself with
children, and to examine them by showing them all sorts of objects, such as
stones, fruits, etc., and asking them to what kingdom (animal, mineral, or
vegetable) they severally belonged, till at length, pointing to himself, he
said, * And to what kingdom do I belong V Upon which the child who was
questioned replied, ‘To the kingdom of heaven.’ This is the difference. Man
belongs to the kingdom of heaven, animals do not It is this which
constitutes the specific difference between them. Man knows his God and
Lord, and prays to Him. Man has a religion, and his thoughts and will
should be dedicated to God; his life should be a service of God. The
existence of the animal is only sensuous. Man though corporeal, leads a
spiritual life; though temporal, has relations with eternity; and ought while
yet on earth to have his conversation in heaven.

The view we are opposing advocates indeed a truth, the connection of all
that exists — the system of being. But this truth is also the notion of
Scripture, and of its view, from which we learn that all that preceded man
was but a series of preliminary gradations towards him, that man was not
made until these preliminary gradations had arrived at him, and that thus the
whole terrestrial creation attains its unity. In this upward progress towards
man. Scripture, however, sees a creative act of God, instead of a mere
natural development.
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[3] According to Scripture, man was created as a unity, thence to arrive
at multiplicity. The scriptural view is founded on the unity of the human
race. To this notion various objections have been made, ever since the era
of English Deism, and the view of several centers of creation has recently
been embraced.

Our deepest interests demand the unity of the human race. First, upon
religious grounds. Man is the thought of God. But God would not have men
to exist after the manner of plants and animals; He would not have a
multiplicity of single human individuals, but man, mankind as one single
organism. The one great family of mankind — such is the object of the race,
and of its history; but only so if it proceeds from a single source. And on
this ground alone could the history of mankind have a single center. We say
of Jesus Christ, .that He is the one Mediator of the whole human race; that
he is the Son of man, comprising and representing humanity in himself; that
He is the turning-point of history, all former history terminating in Him, and
a new history beginning with Him. But he cannot be its mediator and
representative, nor can His work and person be the one salvation for all, nor
sin be an evil inherited by all, unless the unity of the entire race be
admitted.

But it is also required upon purely human grounds and considerations.
There is an intuitive feeling inherent in every breast, that all men are related
to each other, that they are brethren: the claims of the family tie are
everywhere felt. It is true that this feeling was first brought to conscious
vitality by Christianity; but this only recalled to man’s remembrance
something which he really knew already, though he did not consciously
acknowledge it. Upon this consciousness of belonging to one family, rest all
the mutual piety and kindness of man to man, — all that true humanity
which knows no difference between man and man, but recognizes in each a
brother. Nor is any true understanding of history possible, till we admit the
unity of the human race, and the consequent unity of its history. I see not
how these things are to be understood, — and they are the essential interests
of our intellectual and moral life, — if we accept, e,g,, with Agassiz, a
multiplicity of human centers of creation, and believe that men arose
contemporaneously or successively in various parts of the earth, ‘as pines
do in forests, grasses in meadows, bees in trunks of trees, herrings in shoals,
buffaloes in herds.’ (5) As if the case of man was exactly parallel with that
of plants and animals! This doctrine of Agassiz is but a return to the old
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notion of Autochthones, i,e., of the origination of the various nations in the
several countries in which they are found — a view whose natural
consequence was that abrupt separation of nations which Christianity
abolished by teaching the single origin and commencement of the human
race. Hence it is no indifferent question which is here treated of, but one in
which the interests of humanity are no less concerned than those of religion.

In our days, indeed, this question, though it has not yet lost its
importance, has been cast into the background by the interest excited by
those concerning the antiquity and origin of man.

Since the era of English Deism especially, varieties of race have been
adduced as an argument against unity of species. And it is the difference in
the form of the skull and of the facial angle, varying from 90° or 80° to 70°
that has been chiefly dwelt upon. (6) All other differences are connected
with, and depend upon these; are not accidental peculiarities, arising from
merely accidental outward circumstances, such as heat, etc., but have a
common connection with each other. Hence certain kinds of peculiarities
are ever found in union, and thus are formed the various types of mankind.
The question consequently is: Does mankind constitute one or several
species? In other words, do the various races of men hold the same relation
to each other as the various races of horses; or are they as distinct from each
other as the horse and the ass? Valid arguments have been brought forward,
upon purely scientific grounds, in favor of the unity of species of the human
race; the most important of which is, that the hybrids produced by the
intermixture of animals of different species — as, e.g. of the ass and the
horse — are always barren. Mules cannot be propagated, and this would
apply universally to human hybrids. Hence the different races of mankind
do not form different species, like the horse and the ass, but only different
varieties, like the various breeds of horses which may be crossed at
pleasure. (7) The differences of these varieties of the one human race are
but of an external kind. They relate only to the hair, the color of the skin,
and the form of the skull; and these are mere externals, which
circumstances might alter, and which they can be proved to have done.
What a difference there is, for example in outward appearance, between the
modern and the ancient fair-haired Germans! The modern Magyars, too, are
as different as possible from their ancestors the ancient Huns, who have
been depicted to us as so frightful, that we may well suppose the present
Magyars to have no resemblance to them. It is only ‘in some remote parts of
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Hungary that one meets with the ugliness which was peculiar to the Huns.’
(8) It is, besides, a fact that civilization alters even the bodily structure.
Intellectual improvement produces corporeal improvement, as, on the other
hand, man may degenerate even in his bodily structure. Nor has climate less
effect upon man than upon the domestic animals. (9) With all this is
connected the fact, that no characteristic of any single race is either
essential to that race, or exclusively its own; but that the transitions are
fleeting, and contrasts only reached by means of intermediate degrees.
‘Neither a definite form of skull and pelvis, nor the color of the hair and
eyes, nor any other specific characteristic, belongs exclusively to any single
race; while in one and the same race, and in one and the same nation, the
greatest differences often exist. The German male skull differs from the
female in magnitude (100.97 in horizontal circumference, and 100.90 in the
size of the cavity and weight of the brain), and still more in its typical
distinction, in a far greater degree than the skulls of different races do from
each other.’ (10) All these slight differences, however, are in reality much
less than those found between animals of the same species, as, e.g., horses
and dogs, etc. The internal structure of the body has been found to be in
every case perfectly identical. Different as whites and Negroes may be from
each other in other respects, they exhibit an entire agreement in this. And
finally, their mental organization is everywhere similar. Everywhere we find
the same dispositions, the same mental qualities, the same passions; all men
understand each other, (11) All do not stand, indeed, on the same
intellectual level: but while the differences between animals and men are, in
physical respects, qualitative and specific, those existing between the races
of mankind are simply quantitative.’ (12) That such differences should exist
as to cause one race to occupy a higher rank, in both a corporeal and
intellectual view, than that filled by another, is but natural, since mankind is
an organism requiring variety both of endowment and vocation. But even
these differences are fleeting. The example of a Toussaint l’Ouverture is
sufficient to prove the intellectual endowment of the Negro; and who
supposes Shakespeare’s Othello to be an impossible character? From a
merely scientific point of view, then, we must at least concede the
possibility of the unity of the human race; while a series of the most famous
natural philosophers, such as Haller, Linnaeus, Buffon, Cuvier,
Blumenbach, Rud. Wagner, Andr. Wagner, A. Von Humboldt, have
admitted it. Even those who do not look upon it as a fact, such as Waitz and
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Pertz, do not at least deny its possibility. The objection which they entertain
to this principle, viz., that the existence of the human race would then have
hung upon so slight a thread as the life of a single man — a disproportion
between means and end such as they nowhere else find paralleled in nature
(13) — is of no weight with those who believe in a Divine Providence,
which would certainly watch over its most exalted creature. But all we
demand from natural science is an admission of the possibility of this view.
To prove its actual existence is the business of philology. And comparative
philology is at least approaching this result. To mention only one, but a
great example: the unity of the origin of the . Indo-Germanic nations has
been placed beyond all doubt, by the identity of the construction of their
respective languages, and the existence of a great mass of common roots.
(14) Historical investigations also, have shown us a remarkable coincidence
in the traditions of nations dwelling at the remotest distances from each
other. Scriptural traditions of primitive times are re-echoed in the legends of
the North American Indians. (15) America and the South Sea Islands must
have interposed great geographical difficulties in the way of diffusion. But
just where these difficulties are greatest, viz., in the South Sea Islands, we
find linguistic and physical relationship. And with regard to America, a
lively intercourse is still kept up between the tribes of Northern Asia and
North America, across the Aleutian Archipelago, that bridge of islands
between the two continents.

The moral objection has been made that this view infers the marriage of
brothers and sisters, and makes the history of mankind begin with incest.
But this is to overlook the fact that the primitive family represents not
merely the family, but also the race. Hence it consisted not merely of the
circle of relationship, but at the same time comprised within itself all those
differences which, in the course of development, were sundered and
diffused, and which are the prerequisite of a perfect marriage. Hence we
have not to limit feeling in the case of the first family to the feeling of
brotherly and sisterly affection. If that family represented mankind, it bore
within its bosom that variety of feeling which enters into the ties of
acquaintanceship, friendship, and marriage. These were all, from the very
first, implanted by the Creator in the human breast, and were to be
gradually developed. It was only in proportion as the family developed into
the race, that these could be distinguished according to their diversity. Not
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till then could that severance between fraternal and conjugal love appear,
whose chasm cannot now be overleapt without violating a law of nature.

When, however, it is objected that mankind could not, in so short a time
as Scripture presupposes, have become so widely diffused — as, for
instance, between Adam and Noah, and between Noah and Abraham — this
objection is, first, a comparatively subordinate one, since, as relating merely
to a chronological question, it is a matter of indifference, as far as the
essential interest is involved, whether an interval of one or ten thousand
years is required; and secondly, it may be refuted by the calculation of the
possibilities of propagation, which shows that the descendants of a single
pair might, in the course of even sixteen centuries, amount to a billion (16),
while the present number of the human race does not surpass thirteen
hundred millions. The domestic animals imported into America have
multiplied enormously from single or few specimens. (17)

[4] According to the scriptural view, man is the union of body and soul.
The body is an essential part of his entity — he is a corporeal, spiritual
being. That we are corporeal beings is a fact of direct experience; that we
possess a soul, a spiritual power in our life, is a matter of direct feeling.
Scripture describes the body as that which first exists, which is
fundamental. And it is still so in the case of every individual human being.
With respect to his body, man belongs to the corporeal world, and forms its
completion. His body is the recapitulation of material nature, whose various
provinces are here repeated in a higher grade, and united in a perfect living
organism. It is characteristic of the scriptural view, that while it does not
make the body the very essence of man, it yet regards it as an essential
component of his entirety. It thus occupies the middle ground between the
view which esteems the body as all in all, so that life after death is
degraded, as in Homer (18), into a melancholy and shadow-like existence,
— a view whose necessary consequence is the motto, ‘Let us eat and drink,
for tomorrow we die’ (19); and the spiritualistic view of Plato, which
regards the body as a prison and a fetter, to be freed from which, and
transposed into a state of pure existence, forms the happiness of man, and is
a consummation which cannot take place too soon — a doctrine whose
proximate consequence is the stoical wisdom of suicide. According to the
biblical view, the body is essential to man’s completeness; therefore also to
his complete wellbeing, whether present or future. As the interruption of
corporeal existence, or the loosening of the union between body and soul in
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certain conditions, is a morbid state of existence, and an interruption of the
true well-being of man, so is their entire separation and the reduction to a
purely spiritual existence by death, in a certain sense the most diseased state
of man, who does not re-attain true health till the restoration of the true
harmony of soul and body.

The body is not, however, merely essential to man; it is also of
fundamental importance. The entire spiritual life is rooted in this corporeal
soul and uses the bodily organism as its instrument. The spirit has no
independent agency; it acts only through and in the body. It can manifest
itself only by means of its necessary instrument, the body. Hence every
disturbance of the body will produce, by reaction, a corresponding
disturbance in the mode in which the mind is accustomed to manifest itself.
What we call mental disease, because the mind’s mode of manifestation
seems disturbed, is in fact a bodily disorder. It is the disorder of its
corporeal instrument which makes the mind appear disordered. When the
strings of the instrument are out of tune, though the piece of music be
correct, and the player perform it with the greatest accuracy, its execution
will produce but discord. It is thus that we must understand the intellectual
dullness of old age. It is the bodily organism which refuses its office, and
the mind, thus hindered in its external manifestations, retires into its own
secret world, and very little of it can be seen through the veil of the body. It
has not really shrunk or dwindled away; all that is at fault is the external
manifestation and instrumentality of the bodily organism.

Such importance, then, does the scriptural view, which, by its
recognition of the truth of materialistic modes of thought shows itself to be
by no means spiritualistic, give to the body.

[5] But it certainly speaks no less decidedly of the soul, the independent
spiritual principle in man, and not a mere function of the bodily organ; that
also by which man stands in relationship and connection with God. The
simplest observation has from of old led to this doctrine. For man offers two
different aspects for contemplation, the one the external, the sensuous, the
apparent; the other, the inner world of thought and feeling, leading beyond
the realm of sense, and causing us to perceive the connection of man with a
super-sensuous world of mind, whose center is God. The doctrine of the
existence of the soul is a necessary premise of all religion, of all morality,
nay, of every exalted and intellectual view of human life. If man has no soul
human life is equally without a soul, — without the soul of poetry, the soul



92

of every exalted emotion, the soul of the fellowship of hearts, of moral
consciousness and moral effort, and finally of life in and for God. In short,
the whole world is but a flower-grown cemetery. We have, however, the
direct assurance of our feelings that we do possess a soul, — i.e., an
independent principle of spiritual life, interwoven, indeed, most intimately
with the bodily principle, yet neither identical with it nor its mere
manifestation.

But it is said that this is all a delusion, and that there is no other life than
material life. You undoubtedly remember the animated contest on this
matter, called forth by Rud. Wagner’s attack upon materialistic opinions,
and Karl Vogt’s reply, about nine years since, a contest which still continues
to exercise both minds and pens. (20) Let us pause awhile to consider this
psychologic materialism!

The notion of the soul is a universal one. It is found among all nations
and in all stages of civilization. It is therefore a necessary and not an
accidental notion. Whence, then, is it derived, if it is not the expression of a
corresponding reality? There is nothing of which we feel more certainty
than of the existence of the soul. We are as certain that the soul exists as
that God exists. Utterly vain is the attempt to deny it. My very doubt and
denial do but manifest the power of thought within me, and therefore the
spiritual principle which thinks. But as the attempt to deny God, whom we
cannot help knowing, has ever been made, so also has the attempt to deny
the soul’s existence. And this denial has been made the starting point of an
entirely material view of the world.

This view, which was revived towards the close of the last century, was
one already known to the ancient world. It is founded upon sensualism, i.e.,
upon that philosophy which makes the perceptions of the senses the
foundation of all truth, and lays down the general maxim, that only sensible
reality and truth, and hence only sensible perception is the source of all
knowledge of truth. Ludwig Feuerbach gave to these opinions a consistent
philosophic form. The advocates of materialism within the province of
natural science have but re-echoed Feuerbach’s propositions, and scarcely
one can be found in the writings of all these scholars, which had not
previously been denounced by him. The general principle of these opinions
is the denial of the super-sensuous, as Virchow, e.gr., acknowledges, when
he says (Archiv. f. Pathol. Studien, ii. p. 9): ’The natural philosopher knows
only of bodies and bodily properties; whatever is beyond these he calls
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transcendental, and regards transcendentalism (i.e., the super-sensuous) as
an aberration of the mind. Hence it is inferred that what we call to mind is
but the agency of matter; that the so called soul is only a collective term for
the sum total of nervous processes, “a dust heap, as a physiologist called it,
which is dispersed again just as it was swept together,” and is itself really as
material and mortal as the organ of which it is the function; that thought is
the product of the brain, the quality of the brain determining the nature of
the thoughts. The Negro has a less perfectly formed brain, and hence less
intelligence. In the child the brain is as yet undeveloped, therefore his
thoughts are so also; in the aged it has dwindled, therefore his thoughts
have done the same; in women it is of less circumference and weight, hence
also their thinking powers do not equal those of men. A disease which
affects the brain affects also the reason. A diseased brain is a mental
malady. When animals have been deprived of single portions of the brain,
they have lost therewith parts of their intellectual faculties, and therefore of
their souls, which are, as it were, taken away piecemeal. (21) Hence, what
we call thought, soul, mind, is only a product of the brain, just as bile is a
product of the liver, etc. The brain secretes thought, the phosphorus in the
brain is that which thinks. “No phosphorus, no thought.” Hence everything
depends on the quality, and the quality upon the nourishment of the brain,
— that is, upon the food in general “As a man eateth, so is be.” “Man is the
sum total of parents, nurse, place, time, air, water, sound, light, food, and
clothing; his will is the necessary result of all these causes, and bound to
natural law. Thought is matter in motion, a displacement of the material of
the brain; even consciousness is nothing but a property of matter. Sin is that
which is unnatural, and not the choosing to do evil” (Moleschott). “In fact
there is no such thing as sin, and therefore no justice in punishment.” “To
understand everything, means to excuse everything.” Thus morality ceases
to exist, and ethics are transformed into a bill of fare. (22)

There are, indeed, individual advocates of materialism who reject its
ultimate results. Such men as Virchow and Burmeister think they can
combine moral freedom and responsibility with this doctrine. But though,
such inconsistency does honor to their hearts it does not therefore cease to
be an inconsistency. As long as a belief in the super-sensuous is regarded as
an aberration of the mind, every attempt to escape the results of the
materialistic principle is but vain. (23)
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These opinions are more widely spread than is supposed. They coincide
with the inclinations of the times. It cannot be denied that utilitarianism,
whose motive power is selfishness, is the ruling principle of the age. Now
materialism being the scientific justification of such a principle, it is not
marvelous that they are so well agreed.

Materialism sets out from the two fundamental notions, that all
knowledge originates from sensuous perception, and that what we call
mind, etc., is an agency of matter. (24) Both these propositions are,
however, but frivolous assertions.

If all thoughts are said to be the product of impressions on the senses,
then there are no such things as thoughts in general, but only conceptions.
Nevertheless we have thoughts even concerning those things which are not
objects of sense; we have ideas which have nothing to do with aught
material, which are of a purely intellectual nature; nay, we have thoughts of
the absolute, in which we entirely leave the world of things and sense. We
form judgments and conclusions which show an independent mental
faculty; nay, we exercise a criticism upon what is sensibly evident, and thus
have within us convictions which are opposed to the sensible impression.
Besides, we do not think only of those things which are objects of sense; we
think also about our thoughts themselves, which are certainly anything but
evident to the senses. Hence thought is not a mere result of impressions on
the senses, but also of an independent mental principle.

Materialism says, in the next place, that what we call mind, soul, reason,
etc., is a product of the brain; that the quality of the mind depends upon the
quality of the brain; that the soul is only a function of the corporeal
organism. Well, then, — it has been rightly answered, (25) — in this case
all thought is necessary, and I am as incapable of changing my thoughts as
of altering my brain. Then, too, we must cease from all efforts to make a
man alter his opinions, or bring him to a better mind; for he cannot think
otherwise than the material brain in his head thinks. It is very difficult,
therefore, to see why materialists should give themselves the trouble of
writing books to persuade us to embrace their views, if we cannot possibly
think in opposition to the dictates of our brain! They surely ought to use
some very different means to bring us to better thoughts. But we would ask,
is not logic the same to all men, and under all circumstances, in all climates,
and amidst all modes of life, etc.; and therefore an act of thought
independent of the quality of the brain? Are not truth and knowledge



95

independent of age, and of the development or shrinking of the brain? Are
not religious and moral truth the same at all seasons of life, and is not an
acquaintance with them equally possible to all t Nay, we know that in
extreme old age, and even at the point of death, when the brain has utterly
shrunk, and is beginning to refuse its office, the most remarkable elevation
of mind may take place; (26) and special importance has been in all ages
attributed to dying words, — an evident proof that the soul is not one and
the same with the function of the brain.

Certainly the brain is the organ of thought, the instrument of the mind.
But every instrument requires a player; otherwise, though all harmonies
should be contained in its strings, and it were capable of expressing every
musical idea, it would be but silent. Materialism confounds the necessary
condition of activity with its cause. The brain is the necessary condition of
mental activity but not its cause, not the mental principle itself. The error
which has crept in, and lies at the foundation of this doctrine, is that the
organ of mental activity is made the cause of mental life itself. Because I
can only think by means of my brain, therefore it is inferred that it is my
brain itself that thinks. ‘A fallacy’ which Liebig, in particular, has pointed
out in his Chemical Letters. (27) Vogt, however, exclaims, ‘Only show us
the soul!’ Well, let him too show us his Reason. Because no microscope can
show us the mind, is that any reason it should not exist? How do we know
that the world of the microscope is the whole world? Why should the
microscope be the medium of our acquaintance with the mind? Is there no
attachment, fidelity, or friendship among men, no affections or sentiments
because the scalpel of the anatomist can detect none of these imperceptible
powers in the human body? What right have we to make sensuous
perception the standard of all things? (28)

It is one of the legitimate efforts of the day to found all theories upon
facts, and it is this which has given rise in France to a special philosophy,
the so called Positivism of Auguste Comte. (29) But this movement has its
followers everywhere, though without this name. Facts alone are
acknowledged, and the fanciful theories and the abstract speculations of an
early period are universally rejected. The realm of fact, however, extends
beyond such as are evident to the senses. There are facts which are no less
certain than those which are matters of sensible experience; and there are
three facts which are utterly destructive of materialistic opinions, — the
facts of mental, of moral, and of religious consciousness.
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The first fact is that of thought, and especially of self-consciousness. If
all thought is but the brain’s own’ product, — how does it set itself
thinking? The brain is but an organ, — who puts this, organ in motion? To
do this a power is needed, which is not itself of a kind appreciable by the
senses. This motive power must be of a kind corresponding to its effect, i,e.,
it must be of a mental kind. The highest effect produced by this mental
power is self-consciousness. How can this be designated a mere action of
the brain, when it is rather a mental act of man entirely unparalleled in the
whole remaining terrestrial creation? Something answering to reflection and
judgment is found even among animals; but self-consciousness, that most
purely mental act, by which man separates himself from all that is about
him, and comprehends and thinks of himself in his oneness with himself, is
specific; it is an absolutely new principle, and one which raises man far
above all other living beings. And this self-consciousness remains the same
under all changes, whether external or internal, which may happen to man.
It is absurd to call that which is an abstraction from all matter, a product of
matter.

The second fact is moral consciousness. For my conscience or moral
consciousness, is as much a fact as my body. It is not a result of persuasion,
education, or cultivation, but an inward moral voice which perceptibly
echoes every moral testimony from without. Wherever a human being is
found, we find in him this moral consciousness. It may be obscured or
perverted, yet it still exists, it is still the foundation in the midst of all its
perversion.

Nor is religious consciousness — that inward attraction of man towards
a higher power, reflected and attested by his consciousness — an attestation
which can neither be refuted nor avoided wherever man exists, — less a
fact of his mental life. And even if it be declared an error, the fact of its
existence must be acknowledged, and its possibility accounted for. It is,
however, an impossibility if nothing exists but what is a product of matter.

It is on these three facts that the whole higher life of man depends.
Materialism, however, denies this higher life, and gives us in exchange a
brutalization of humanity, thinking it but proud presumption on the part of
man to exalt himself so far above the brute creation, (30)

[6] How different is the scriptural view of the nature and destiny of man!
Scripture beholds in man a recapitulation, in a more exalted sense, of his

world, i.e., of this earthly creation. Man has ever been called a microcosm;
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and true as this is in a physical, it is still more so in a spiritual and
intellectual sense. Life pervades all nature, but it attains its highest degree
of perfection in man. Man appears as the aim of all its preceding gradations,
and hence also as their determining law. Man is the preexistent idea upon
which they were all based, and which, after approximating to him in a
constantly ascending series, at length finds in him its realization. Hence all
the lower grades are, as it were, stored up in man.

The first half of the divine work of creation closed, as the Scripture
informs us, with the vegetable world. In it nature first attained organic form
and development. The plant at the close of the first half answers to man at
the close of the second; his body, that highest sensuous organism, is the
more exalted counterpart of the first growing organism, the plant Even
man’s body shows his high destiny. Its wondrous structure everywhere
testifies that he is destined to the most exalted kind of earthly life — to
mental life; and the presence of mind is everywhere impressed upon his
outward form. Proudly erect, he steps forth upon the earth as its ruler. His
feet rest upon the ground, but his head is lifted towards heaven; and his
glance reaches far into distance, sweeping over a widely extended surface
of the earth, and up to the hurrying clouds. Upon his countenance rests the
invisible mind, and gives it its ever-varying expression; thought reigns upon
his arched brow, and feeling plays about his changing mouth, while from
his eyes is spoken the secret of a hidden life. This spiritual life manifests
itself even in the separate members of the body; and it has justly been
observed that his very hand betrays the king of the earth. Of all the
corporeal forms of earth, there is none whose structure can bear even the
most distant comparison in marvelousness and importance with the human
body: Man, with the life which stirs within him, and produces the various
activities of his corporeal exLtence, is the recapitulation in a higher degree
of all growing corporeal life.

In the animal kingdom a new world — viz., that of sense and instinct of
feelings and desires — appears. And this whole world of sense, this life of
sensation and instinct, is also found harmoniously blended in man. Those
qualities which in the animal world are divided and portioned out singly to
individuals, are in man unified in one compendious whole. He is the more
exalted counterpart of the animal, — raised, however, to the sphere of
mental freedom. All his senses, instincts, and feelings, how sensuous soever
may be their nature, are spiritualized and ennobled, freed from subjection to
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necessity and passion, and exalted to the sphere of liberty. They have lost
nothing of their strength and vitality, though they have ceased to be rulers
and have become subjects. On the contrary, it is their very subjection to the
power of the mind which ennobles and transfigures them.

But man is the more exalted counterpart of the animal world, only
because there is also in him a still higher principle, raising him far above
the highest phase of animal life. Man has a reasonable soul, i.e.,
personality. (31) This is somewhat specifically new in the whole circle of
organic life. A world of mental endowments and powers is united in man,
which, on the one hand, have their roots in a sensuous organism, on the
other, unite in an inward point, in which this collective life forms an internal
unity with itself in the Ego. That fulness of gifts and powers which
surround, as it were, this Ego, forms its collective organism, the many-
membered instrument handled by the Ego. The Ego is the ruler who, as a
free plenipotentiary and autocrat, disposes thereof. In the Ego, man is with
himself, and from it he manifests himself. The essential manifestations of
this Ego are conscious thought and free-will.

Man possesses thought. And in possessing thought he is a partaker of
that which is Divine. The animal has sensations, notions, impulses, etc., but
thought, properly so called, belongs to man alone. It is thought upon which
all existence is founded; for it is the eternal thoughts of God which have
found their self-realization in the world. Hence it is after the Divine likeness
that man, too, has thoughts which he is enabled to realize. And it is because
he has thought that he has also language. For the fact that he speaks is the
outward manifestation of the fact that he thinks. Thought is the inner
language of the mind, which becomes incorporate [in words. Animals do
not speak because they do not think. Their speech is only a general
expression of sensation, because their soul-life does not go beyond feeling,
while that of man extends to thinking. Man’s thinking, however, has not
merely individual signification, but he carries in his thoughts general truths.
Logical truths are universally valid. In them man raises himself above
individual to collective mental life, lives his own mental life in connection
therewith, reasons concerning it, and expresses its essential laws in logical
truths. But man not only thinks of these formal laws of general mental life,
but also of its material truths — the general ideas of the true, the good, and
the beautiful Man knows and thinks of the world of ideas, whose origin is in
God, and which has been realized in this sensible world a sign that not
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merely this, but a higher world is his home. He thinks of eternity; he thinks
of God — a sign that he is destined for eternity, for God. Thus the thought
of man ranges from the lowest grades to the very highest, while it remains
at the same time with itself, and combines into a unity with itself. Man
thinks of himself, and thus makes his own existence a fact of his
consciousness. In this consciousness man assumes himself; it is an act in
which he imitates creation, and manifests that man is made in the image of
God.

Man has thoughts; thoughts of the Highest, and thoughts of himself. This
is one aspect of his likeness to God. The other is, that he has free-will. The
animal has instinct, man has will; in other words, it is not anything apart
from himself, not a mere influence from without or from his own nature,
which determines him, but his acts proceed ultimately from himself. He has
within himself a certain point of freedom upon which no external agency,
no emotion of his own nature — no, not even the strongest and most,
passionate, no effect of his individual peculiarity, no power of custom can
encroach, and so determine a man to will or to act, that he can do no
otherwise. Much as he may be influenced by outward circumstances,
inward emotions, or impelling motives, it is man’s own resolution which
makes the final decision. His power of voluntary action proves his freedom,
which remains the same, even when he allows himself to be guided and
determined in his actions by motives and circumstances. For it is not these
motives and circumstances which will for him, so that his willing and doing
are but the form in which the law of necessity is fulfilled; but it is by an act
of his own free self-determination that he accommodates his will to
circumstances, instead of withdrawing it from them. The ultimate cause of
his actions is his decision; it is not that he must, but that he will; and there is
no such thing as being obliged to will (es gibt kein Wollenmüssen). In
individual cases he can even not will; he can will otherwise than he does: he
can choose. To will means to exercise a free decision; and this freedom
implies the power of being able to decide otherwise — the power of choice.
It is upon this that all responsibility and moral accountability depend. I can
leave undone what I do, I can do what I leave undone; my act is my own
free choice. Herein man resembles God. For the highest thing that can be
said of God is, that He is His own master. So also is man, who is made in
God’s likeness, his own master by means of his will.
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Now, the thing chiefly needed in this free will is strength of will. (82) It
is not enough to have thought, to be rich in intellect; we need also strength
of will. Impotence of will is a misfortune; and when it is characteristic of an
age, or of a race, it is a public misfortune. ‘It is only in the will there is
help.’ For will is the power of action, and action alone is truly life. Strength
of will must be educated and developed; and this is doubly necessary in
times like ours, when ‘paleness of thought’ makes the life sickly, and when
constant critical reflection fastens like rust upon the metal of the will, and
takes from it all its sharpness and power; or when the pursuit of ever
varying intellectual enjoyments dissipates it, and deprives it of that
concentration which it needs for energetic action.

But mere strength of will is not sufficient; we need independence of will
— a will which neither surrenders nor exposes itself unresistingly to
influences from within or from without, to the tendencies of the age, the
opinions of the day, or even the force of its own nature. A man must be
himself, and must will to remain equal and true to himself; in other words,
he must have character; for character is decided, deeply marked self-
consistency in will and deed. The main thing, however, is the moral quality
of the character, that that truth of man which is godlike should be
manifested and expressed thereby. It is this which makes character truly
moral, and even godlike. Character may exist in the wicked as well as in the
good. We may wonder at the former, but we can love and trust only the
latter. An idea is realized in the moral personality and character, and the
highest idea which man can realize is God’s idea of him. This conformity to
God is truth of character, and herein is human personality perfected.

Man, then, thus constituted of body and soul, a spiritual corporeal
organism, and a free personality occupies a twofold position. He stands in
relation to God, he stands in relation to the world. With respect to the
world, he is its lord; with respect to God, he is His image.

He forms the bond of union between two worlds, this world of sense,
and the higher world, which is beyond th province of the senses.

He is a recapitulation of the world, a microcosm, a little world in
himself; but a compendium superior to the world, the world in a personality,
and therefore its free lord and master. Even his outward appearance
proclaims his dominion. Man’s actual condition is indeed often one of
pitiable mutilation; but his original features, though disfigured, may yet be
recognized, and these betray the king. It is true that we are dependent upon
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the powers of nature — weak and impotent before these mighty forces; but
in the midst of all our weakness and dependence, we have the
consciousness of internal freedom; though conquered, we triumph in spirit;
and though cast down to the dust, we soar in spirit beyond the stars. Man is
the lord of all things. He is their lord, first by his knowledge; for knowledge
is a sign and exercise of authority. By my knowledge of anything I am
inwardly master thereof, and make it both my property and my subject. By
his knowledge, man occupies a prophetic position in the world. His mind
penetrates into the nature of things, and investigates their ultimate causes.
He transposes the things of this world — the things perceived by the senses
— into mental images, in which the truth is separated from the husk with
which it was encompassed; he passes beyond the limits of the senses into
the world of mental ideas, the fundamental types of things sensible, and
thus seizes on the eternal truth contained in the perishable. This knowledge
is at present obscured, and remains but partial during life; but even in the
fragments we at present possess the prophetic mind is seen hastening upon
the wings of thought, with a motion more rapid than that of light, along the
tracks of this world, and soaring out of time into eternity. There is nothing
which is unapproachable by his knowledge, nor should anything be
excluded from it. It would be a mistaken care for Christianity and salvation
to attempt to limit man’s love of knowledge, or to set bounds to its
acquirements. It is not knowledge, as such, which puffeth up; but
knowledge unaccompanied by a truly humble, self-renouncing love of truth.
The whole world was given to man that he might rule it, and the first
manifestation of his dominion over it is his knowledge of it.

But the second form of his dominion is, that he should actually subject
his world to himself. To his knowledge is united power. The knowledge of
his mind must become the rod of power in his hand, commanding even the
most secret powers of nature to submit themselves to his will, and binding
them like well-trained steeds to the chariot in which he makes his triumphal
procession through the whole earth, neither pausing nor resting till he has
passed through its remotest steppes, and tamed even the most resisting
powers of nature. Thus do his reason and his will govern the world, his
knowledge and power subjugate it. And this world, which by the power of
his knowledge and the force of his will he thus conquers, enters at the same
time into his inmost being, is reflected in his imagination and re-echoed in
his feeling. It dwells within him as a world of images, a world of Bounds a
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world of emotions and feelings. The whole external world finds an echo in
the little world within, and is reproduced in the various forms of artistic
delineation — in painting, music, poetry; and, as the world’s intellectual
reflection iUumined, beautified, spiritualized, transfigured, surpasses the
outward world of reality. In his imitative efforts man resembles his Creator,
and reproduces in portraiture that world which the great Architect first
created.

It is by this multiform agency of knowledge and power that man fulfills
his earthly vocation.

But man belongs not to this world alone. (33) His spirit dwells on the
borders of a better world, which projects into this life, and has other laws
than those of our natural life. Our destination is not accomplished in this
life, nor does it attain its end in culture and its progress. We have a still
higher destination, in which alone our soul can be truly satisfied, – a
destination which directs us beyond time and space, which directs us to
God. It may be said that the question of a higher world, the question of the
supernatural, is the question of the age. The tendency of the age is to deny
it. Such rich domains of this visible world have been opened up to us, that
we are seduced into thinking that it is all that exists, all that we need. But
the denial of another and better world is a degradation of man. It robs him
of his highest glory; for this consists in penetrating into that spiritual world
of which God is the Lord, and Jesus Christ the revelation. Such a denial is a
misconception of man’s essential nature. For it is our essential nature that
we have eternity within us, and are created for eternity. It is this eternity
which we ought to carry into and impress upon this perishable world, that it
may become a vessel filled with eternal treasures. It is our highest dignity,
that though placed in this transitory world, we are destined for an eternal
one — that is, for God. Prophets and kings of this visible world, we are at
the same time priests of the eternal world; for it is our sublime and glorious
part as priests to consecrate all that we prophetically know and royally rule
— all those mental images and emotions of our inner world which with
creative agency we fashion into forms, sounds, and words of beauty — to
Him after whose likeness we were made, and for whose glory we were
created. Man’s true relation to the world is found in his relation to God. We
bear His features, we boast of being His offspring; if man is a minor world,
he is at the same time a minor god — God’s representative upon earth, to
offer up himself and the world to God, and to be the living bond between
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God and the world. In other words, man’s highest destination and his true
life, is religion. And the destination of religion is to be the soul of this
earthly life.
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6. Religion.

The Universality and Necessity of Religion: it is rooted in the nature of man — Its abode,
man’s inner spiritual life — Religion viewed as Faith, and the Nature of Faith; its
manifestation in prayer — The Position of Religion — Connection of Mental Culture with
Religion — Religion the Foundation of National life — Religion and Political life — Its
importance with respect to the present highly civilized age

RELIGION is a universal fact. It is found among all nations. However
perverted alienated, degraded, there is still everywhere a common impulse,
a universal instinct which seeks its satisfaction and manifests itself in
religious forms and ceremonies. ‘You may see states,’ says Plutarch,
‘without walls, without laws, without coins, without writing; but a people
without a god, without prayer, without religious exercises and sacrifices,
has no man seen.’ (1) For a consciousness of the existence of God
everywhere exists, and man cannot think of God without attributing to
himself some kind of relation towards Him; and this is religion. The
universality of religion is a proof of its intrinsic necessity. It is not a notion
which men may have or may be without. They cannot help having religion.
It is not the invention of individuals which others may have let themselves
be persuaded into. It can as little be called an invention as eating, drinking,
sleeping, or talking. It is a thing natural, intrinsically necessary, rooted in
man’s very nature. As surely as the idea of God is rooted in man’s nature, so
surely does this idea presuppose a real relation to this God Whom man
knows, from Whom and to Whom be knows himself to be, and Whom he
acknowledges as the reason and aim of his existence; and this is religion.
Religion is an inalienable, intrinsic possession of man. The very existence
of man presupposes the religious craving, the seeking after God.

God and man cannot remain apart from each other, cannot maintain
indifference towards each other: they struggle towards each other from an
intrinsic necessity, they exist for each other; for God will be the God of man
and man is to be a man of God, There is in God an inward tendency towards
man; for he willed that man should exist: man is the first and last thought of



105

God, the resolution of His will, the beloved of His heart. There is in man an
inward tendency towards God; for he proceeded from the will of God, he
was made by and for God. The will of God, as it is the reason of his
existence, is also the law of his life, and the aim of his efforts. God is the
deepest need of man, his highest aim, and that for which he is incessantly
striving. Man must strive. To live is to strive. He who does not strive has
ceased to live. But man must not only strive; his striving must be directed
towards the highest object of which he can form a conception. In the
greatness of the end which he sets before himself, consists the greatness of
man himself. Only the highest aim of his efforts, the highest object of his
thoughts, of his will, of his heart, is quite worthy of man, or capable of
affording him satisfaction. God is this highest object. The whole life of our
soul, all the powers of our mind, do not find their aim, their truth till they
find God. In Him the heart finds its happiness, the reason its truth, the will
its true freedom. The heart is ever disquieted in the world; it cannot find its
rest in things transitory; it can only find repose in a great heart — in God.
Our reason ascends from the particular to the general, to the absolute, to the
highest reason, to the highest truth. This highest object of which we think,
— which, in thinking of, we seek, must be analogous to the thinking mind;
not. a thing, not an abstraction, but itself a thinking mind, an absolute Ego
— God. ‘Give me a great thought,’ says Herder frequently, ‘that I may live
upon it.’ (2) The greatest thought, and that on which we truly live, is God.
The will strives after freedom, after moral freedom. It seeks it in moral
perfection, in the realization of the moral law; and does not find its
freedom, and therefore its truth, till it finds it in the union of the finite will
with the supreme will — with God. In short, man strives after the infinite,
but the infinite has reality in God alone. Man is for God, and tends towards
Him. Communion with God is the truth of man, religion his true life.
Without religion he cannot be truly called man.

Religion is rooted in our very nature. There is a tie between us and God
— a tie of relationship. We are His offspring. As the voice of blood forms
among men a bond of fellowship, so is the tie of relationship between us
and God an attraction which draws our souls upwards to Him. When the
noise of external life is silenced, when the inward voices are hushed, and
our minds turn within, we feel this attraction. It draws us all involuntarily
towards the supreme and the infinite; and we all have within a craving to
surrender ourselves to this Supreme Being, that in Him we may first find
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our true selves, but purified and freed from every evil quality. It is a craving
for love, for personal love, for fellowship, for intimate familiar intercourse
— a craving after God, an attraction towards Him. As the eye seeks light,
and as it is both its nature and necessity to seek it, so do our thoughts seek
the light of eternal truth, ‘the sun of our souls,’ our heart’s eternal love —
God. As the master law of attraction pervades all nature, so does a law of
mental moral, and spiritual attraction proceeding from God, the Sun of the
universe, pervade the world of mind. As iron tends towards the magnet, as
rivers empty themselves into the sea, as the stone is attracted towards the
earth, so is the soul drawn to God, its origin, its home. We may restrain the
tendency of things, but we cannot abolish the law of attraction. We may
oppose and obstruct our souls and their search after God, but we cannot
eradicate from our hearts the attraction towards God, it remains a law of our
being. The heart may err, may deceive itself, may choose that which is not
God, — the mean, the perishable, — nay, even that which is opposed to
God; yet, after all, it is really intending God, it is craving after Him, and
will not find happiness till it finds Him. (3) This tie between God and us,
this attraction of the soul towards Him, is the foundation of all religion, all
positive religion, all revelation.

Such is the basis of religion in man, we pass on to its dwelling-place in
his inmost soul.

Religion is a direct, an intrinsic fact of human life. To convince the
irreligious generation of his days of this truth, was the act of
Schleiermacher — an act most fruitful in results. And it is certain that
religion is present in man’s inmost being, prior to all reflection, to all
religious thought and feeling. It is the hearth on which the inward fire is
kindled; its place is in the very center of man’s being. It is impossible to fix
upon any single mental faculty and designate it as the abode of religion,
which is rather found where all the intellectual and spiritual faculties
combine to form a direct unity. Religion is a matter of knowledge: for to
know God and Christ is eternal life (John 17:3). And naturally so: for that
which is the concern of our inner life, and of supreme interest, must be also
a matter of knowledge. But religion is not merely a subject of knowledge,
since it would then consist merely of doctrines which may be known, and
would not be a life which must be lived. Knowledge does not make a man
pious, nor does orthodoxy constitute him a believer. It is a matter of the
will: for it must be a moral act, and Jesus himself describes a willingness to
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do God’s will as the path to truth (John 7:17). Nor does anything become of
true value to us till the consent of the will bestows importance upon it. But
religion is not a mere willing and doing, it is also a matter of feeling: for it
is the happiness (Gal. 4:1 5), the joy of man — peace and joy in the Holy
Ghost (Rom. 14:1 7). But neither ’ is it this alone; it is at once knowing,
willing, and feeling; because it is the matter of the whole inner man, of the
root of his personal life, whether we call this mind, nature, or as Scripture
designates it, the heart. For the Bible transfers the abode of religion, and the
presence of religious life, to the heart. The word must pierce the heart (Acts
2:37); the heart must be open to the word (Acts 16:14); the heart is the
organ of faith (Rom. 10:10). This inner life, which we call religion, assumes
different forms in different cases: with some it takes more the form of
knowledge, with others more that of will, with others more that of feeling;
but under all its various aspects, its nature, where it is genuine and true, is
ever one and the same. (4)

This religion, then, which is thus the matter of our inmost soul — what
is it? and wherein does its essence consist?

We cannot but reply that its primary form is faith, All religion is faith;
for faith is that mental act in which my whole inner being, my knowledge,
feeling, and will, combine in uniting themselves to that which is the object
of my faith. Scripture defines faith as ‘the substance of things hoped for, the
evidence of things not seen’ (Heb. 11:1). Hence faith is not a mere opinion
or view, but an assured confidence, and that of things beyond the reach of
the senses. The objects of faith are ever invisible; for what a man sees is not
a matter of faith but of vision. But what is not seen, and yet believed in, is
not merely admitted and esteemed to be true, but becomes a matter of the
firmest persuasion. And this persuasion is not arbitrary or imaginary, but is
inwardly confirmed. All faith rests upon such confirmation; not, indeed,
upon a demonstration addressed to the intellect, but upon direct inward
conviction, by means of which I have a direct perception of the matter in
question, and receive an irresistible impression thereof. This inward
conviction and experience is the foundation of all true faith. If I am so
persuaded of the friendship and love of a fellow-man as to feel secure of it,
in spite of all that may be said by others, and even in spite of appearances to
the contrary, what other reason have I for believing in it than that I have
received an inward impression which has produced this direct and confident
assurance? It is upon this inward experience that my faith is founded. And
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this is the case also with religious faith. For the object of religious faith,
though invisible and beyond the grasp of sense, is as much a reality as the
love or friendship of a man. I am therefore as capable of being inwardly
affected by it, and of a direct experience and feeling of its influence and
effects. That which has become in this direct manner my own inward
possession, I may, and indeed must, then be able to justify by reasonable
argument; but faith does not ultimately rest upon such justifications and
proofs, but is a direct matter of the inner life.

In this directness, feeling, knowledge, and will combine. For as, in the
matter of human love or friendship, I first feel, i.e., inwardly perceive, that
some one loves me, and my heart is touched thereby, so also is religious
faith just as direct a perception and emotion produced by the eternal world,
and by God himself, and therefore a feeling. But with this feeling is
combined at the same time a direct knowledge. Much that concerns the
object of my faith may still remain concealed and unknown, but its inmost
and peculiar nature is directly evident to me, and becomes a part of my
knowledge when I inwardly perceive and am moved by it. And this is a
knowledge in which full persuasion and firm assurance are inherent,
because it is a knowledge based upon experience. What, then, I accept by
means of such knowledge and assurance, becomes at the same time a matter
of my will. For it is an act of my will that I heartily combine with what I
believe, and make it a part of my inner life. Faith is a free act. Faith is, in
one aspect, involuntary; he who believes cannot help believing: it is, so to
speak, inflicted upon him; he is vanquished, he is forced to believe. But,
again, it is an act, and his own act, that he believes; for, as Fichte says, faith
is the will’s determination to let knowledge have its legitimate effect. (5)
Faith is not based upon a demonstration which so compels my assent that I
can no more help believing than in the case of mathematical axioms, but
upon a moral conviction, which makes me willing to believe. And he who is
unwilling to believe can by no means be brought to do so: God has taken
care that he should ever find seemingly sufficient reasons and excuses for
his lack of faith, which hide, even from himself, that deepest cause of his
unbelief, his unwillingness to believe. Faith is a free, because a moral act;
yet not an act of mere inclination and caprice, but one whose cause is found
within a man’s heart, for it is based upon the inward conviction of our moral
nature of the truth and reality of what we believe.
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Love and hope are united with, and included in, this faith. For faith’s
appropriation does not take place without love’s surrender. All hearty
appropriation requires surrender to that which we appropriate, whether such
appropriation result from faith or knowledge. All true knowledge requires
that we should both love and be engrossed by the object of knowledge. I
cannot fully believe in and accept the love of another, unless there is the
surrender of love within my own heart So neither is religious faith
unaccompanied by love. Love is the present life of religion. And this
present life is accompanied by hope’s assurance of the future, for God is a
God of the future, and I cannot rejoice in present communion with Him
without being happily certain of enjoying it in the future. Love and hope
combine with faith in the one harmonious whole which we designate the
religious life.

The essential manifestation of this life is prayer. Of all created beings on
earth, man is’ the only one who prays. Prayer is the concern of man alone,
but of man universally. There is ho one thing more natural, more universal,
nothing which he can less avoid than prayer. The child is, as it were, self-
taught to practice it; and the invisible world to which prayer gives it access,
is, as it were, its familiar home. The old man, when he feels lonely in the
world around him, withdraws into prayer. Prayer flows spontaneously from
the childish lips which can as yet scarcely lisp the name of God, and from
the dying lips which can hardly any longer pronounce it. Wherever man
exists, there are certain seasons and certain circumstances when he will,
with heartfelt emotion, lift up his eyes, fold his hands, and bow his knees in
prayer. Among all nations, the unknown and the renowned, the civilized
and the barbarous, we meet at every step with acts and forms of invocation.
None are without prayer, for none are without religion. (6) Prayer did not
first arise by the care of men; prayer is not a subject of instruction, but the
heart’s direct and involuntary expression, immediately and naturally
involved in the relation of man to God. For this relation is not one devoid of
intercourse, and prayer is the expression of this intercourse. It was in Israel
indeed, in the soil of revelation, that it came to perfection. Here only had it
that child-like confidence of heart-communion with God, of which scripture
furnishes so many and so powerful examples — examples which must
remain models for all ages. But even the heathen world was not without
prayer, for it was not without consciousness of God, and of belonging to
HiuL If its life was not a life of prayer, as that of the pious in Israel was, yet
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prayer was a custom which prevailed in, and encircled all the acts, both of
public and private life, and the higher the nation ranked, the more did it
practice this custom of prayer. It should put us to shame to see how, among
the Greeks and Romans, no public act was undertaken without sacrifice and
prayer, and how none of the transactions of private life were left
unconsecrated thereby. Poets, philosophers, and statesmen equally exhort to
prayer, or practice it, and the customs of the people were in harmony with
this fact. When Telemachus, the son of Ulysses, came to Pylos with his
suite to visit Nestor, the first word which Pisistratus Nestorides addressed to
the newly arrived guest was an invitation first of all to pray to the gods, for
“Mortals stand all in need of the gods.” Homer also expresses the religious
feeling of his era. Xenophon moreover relates of Socrates that he gave the
precept “of beginning every work with the gods, since the gods are the
masters of the affairs both of peace and war.” It is well known, and evident
from many passages of his writings, how great was the importance the
pious Xenophon himself attached to prayer. Plato likewise designates it as
the best and noblest act of a virtuous man to live in continual intercourse
with the gods, by prayers and vows, and in all that he does, in his least, as
well as in his greatest, acts first to invoke the gods. Nor were the statesmen
of Greece and Borne less frequoDt in the use of prayer. Pericles, the great
Athenian statesman, so renowned for the power of his intellect, never began
to address an audience without first praying to the gods. Cornelius Scipio,
the great Roman general, when once he had assumed the toga, never
undertook any affair of importance without having passed some time alone
in the temple of Jupiter Capitolinus. And as Demosthenes, the most
celebrated of Athenian orators, in his great orations was wont first to
address the gods, so is it also related of Cato and the Gracchi, and of all the
orators of Rome, that they always began their orations by invoking the
gods. This was, moreover, only the expression of the custom of the whole
nation, “There is no religious maxim more established in public and
domestic life than that everything must be begun with the godhead, that is,
with sacrifice and prayer.” Every public act, every march, every battle,
every assumption of a public office, every judicial proceeding, every
national assembly, every political treaty, etc., in short, all and every
transaction of political life was consecrated by prayer. And this was equally
the case in all the more important events of domestic life, marriage and
birth, the beginning of adolescence, a prosperous return from a journey, or
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preservation from danger. So, too, all the festivities of the people, their
dramatic spectacles and athletic contests, all received a religious
consecration by prayers and sacrifices, in short, every act of life was
pervaded by religion, and supported and surrounded by prayer. (7) It must
be confessed, indeed, that prayer among the ancients was, in reality, rather
the conscientious fulfillment of a religious duty; that at first, also, it
consisted more of supplication than thanksgiving, and was generally united
with a certain claim to have the petition granted. But prayer for moral
benefits is not entirely absent; and prayer, under whatever alienation from
its rightful objects, is still an expression of the religious life. With religion,
prayer itself declined, and its decline was the forerunner of external
dissolution. For with prayer the true soul of the religious life departed. The
heathenism of the present day can hardly any longer be truly said to be a
praying religion, so much has prayer become an external mechanical act —
an indictment against the petitioner himself Yet, even in this degenerate
state, it is still a testimony to man’s need of prayer.

What, then, is prayer? It is the indication of intercourse with God. He
who prays departs from the world which encompasses him, leaves the
disquiet and noise of that external life which is ever tossing restlessly
around him, and enters into himself. We live so much out of ourselves; in
prayer we resort to ourselves, enter into the inmost depths of our being, into
the inmost sanctuary of the souL We then lay aside our handiwork, our
thought-work, and retreat into privacy and silence, to find repose, to get
breathing time, to be really with ourselves; yet to be with ourselves only for
the sake of being with God: for God is present in our being’s depths. God is
with us, and we with God, in our soul’s inner sanctuary. The outer man is in
the world: the inner man ought to be in God, and God in him. We enter into
ourselves that we may betake ourselves to God, may bring ourselves and all
that affects us before God. Prayer is love’s yearning to pour out everything
into the bosom of God. It is the aet of trustful surrender which leaves
everything in His hands. Nothing is too insignificant to bring thus before
God, if it has but become of real importance to us. Our secret relation to
God proves and expresses its vitality in this intercourse of prayer. Without
this it is but dead. Surrender to God in prayer is an intrinsically necessary
expression and proof of love. In prayer we resign ourselves and all that
interests us to God. This is the highest kind of giving. But this highest kind
of giving is at the same time the highest kind of receiving; for while in
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prayer we forsake this perishing and transitory world, we enter the eternal
world and breathe its atmosphere. Prayer is this secret breathing of the soul.
This breathing of the air of eternity is as necessary to the life of the soul as
breathing the air of the earth we live in is to that of the body. This world of
God, however, is a world of peace and strength, and prayer diffuses a spirit
of peace over our life. The soul rests in prayer. Then are the storms and
passions of the heart silenced; the unrest of its cares and anxieties, of its
sufferings and even of its joys, cease. And thus fresh vigor and cheerfulness
arise within us. As the bracing air of the mountains fills us with a sense of
renewed power, so do we in prayer breathe an atmosphere of divine
encouragement, and come forth from the inner sanctuary of communion
with God to enter with new alacrity into external life, with its tasks, its
duties, its burdens, and its griefs — but in such wise that while still in the
midst of the troubles and turmoil of our daily work, our hearts dwell in the
sabbath and sanctuary of prayer. Life is a compound of prayer and work. It
is not as though these were two separate agencies in merely external
combination or mutual alternation; they must ever be united with and in
each other. The one does not exclude but requires the other, as the inner and
outer man, as soul and body. Prayer requires work, and work requires
prayer. Work must be the outward and visible form of prayer: prayer must
be the soul of work, the soul of life in general; no isolated and external act
added to another isolated and external act, but the ever-present background
of every action, that which vitally pervades and supports our every thought
and deed whence all must originate, and towards which all must tend, that
our whole conduct may become an embodied prayer. It is by prayer that life
on earth is connected with eternity, is sunk in it, grows out of it. The
greatness of prayer consists in the fact that it transposes this life of time into
the sphere of eternity, fills it with eternal value, and brings it into direct
communication with God himself. Hence there is nothing which more
exalts and honors man than prayer. On one side, indeed, it is man’s
abasement before God, but on the other it is also his elevation towards God;
for is it not truly an elevation for man to address God himself, the Supreme,
the absolute mind — to attract Him towards his particular interests, to lay
his concerns before Him — nay, to influence His decisions? For when St
Paul says, ‘We are workers together with God,’ he means that we perform
our part in the works of God. This we do by means of prayer. But how can
these things be? None can tell this. TheSe are invisible combinations which
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utterly escape our observation. Yet, though we cannot track out the ways
upon which God and man meet, the fact remains — its reality is entirely
independent of our knowledge. By prayer we influence God’s acts and
decisions; nay, we may even dare to say that by prayer men participate in
the divine omnipotence, and have a share in God’s government of the
world. For prayer is a power in the world, which it pleases God to take up
into the mingled web of His government; and the love of God places this
power at the bidding of even a silent sigh, which is produced by himself.
Nor is it too bold to say, with Vinet, ‘God will call the sigh a prayer, and
prayer power: and the power of God will, if I may venture to say it, bow
before the power which He has placed in a sigh, which is from himself.’ (8)

Kant, indeed, thought prayer ‘a slight paroxysm of madness;’ for any
one caught at prayer by another is ‘perplexed and confused, as if found in a
condition he had cause to be ashamed of, since, though alone, his
occupation and gestures are such as become no one who has not some one
present beside himself, which, however, is not the case in the supposed
example.’ (9) This is not to be wondered at, for no one can appreciate
prayer who is ignorant of a real personal relation to God: and Kant, though
he acknowledges a personal God, admits of no true relation to Him, but puts
in its stead obedience to the moral law. But as truly as there is a living
personal God, and a real and personal relation to Him, so truly is prayer
both natural and necessary, and religion, or a religious man, without prayer,
simply impossible. And if Kant demands obedience to the moral law in
place of religion, it may be replied, that though religion neither can nor
ought to exist without morality, religion is not itself morality. The two exist
in combination: where the one is wanting we shall certainly not find the
other, as St John expresses it in his First Epistle, in which he thus points out
and reminds us of the connection between religion and morality in general
(4:20): ‘He that loveth not his brother, whom he hath seen, how can he love
God whom he hath not seen? And this commandment have we from Him,
that he who loveth God, love his brother also.’ Now, the love of our
neighbor or brother is unquestionably the soul of morality, and love to God
the soul of religion. The two are inseparable. But for this very reason the
two are not one and the same. Kant’s great error consisted in converting
religion into morality. And it is still a very widely diffused error, a result of
rationalistic opinion, to make morality the main part, at least, of reUgion,
and to regard its other part, viz.,. doctrine, as the less essential and less
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important; while, in fact, doctrine is no more religion itself, than is morality.
Morality is perfection of character, man’s conformity to the divine image;
religion, on the contrary, is vital, personal union with God, a real relation to
Him, by means of which we dwell in fellowship with Him, and refer all
things to Him. If we call morality the fruit of religion, the latter must at
least be regarded as the root Morality cannot be severed from religion; for
when God is no longer its foundation and source, it perishes; its authority,
power, and vitality are destroyed. In individual cases, indeed, it may be
severed, as a branch, which, after being cut off, may for a time retain its
verdure, but its sap being gradually exhausted, it dries up and withers, as
morality does if deprived of the vital supplies flowing from religion.

We have seen, then, that faith, and love to God are the essence, and that
prayer is the manifestation and expression of religion; let us now consider
the position religion occupies in life.

Religion has often been supposed to be prejudicial to natural life, its
tasks and interests, because it directs us to an invisible world, and
withdraws our attention from this, in which nevertheless we live, and in
which are our callings and duties. But this is not the case. Religion is, on
the contrary, the strength even of our earthly life; for, being a real
intercourse with God, in whom is the spring, the root, and aim of our whole
being, it opens up to us the deepest source of all our vital powers, and
diffuses its fertilizing streams over our whole existence, even over this its
earthly and temporal part. Thus religion is a strength even to our natural
life. It does not stunt, but develops life. Among certain religionists it may,
indeed, seem to do so; but this is not the fault of religion itself, but of these
its professors; it is not its use but its abuse that produces such an effect.
Certainly religion entails the renunciation of all that is sinful in natural life;
for, being life in God, it denies all that is ungodly in life. But our natural life
itself, as God created and would have it to be, and as in itself a real good
and a fullness of blessings, it does not deny, but assents to, and perfects its
development. Religion is, as it were, its forcing power (Triebkraft), It is like
the warmer summer sun, which brings forth the more lovely flowers, while
at the same time it sheds over all the products of this earthly life the
perfume of a higher consecration, by referring them all to God. It is an
actual historical fact that human life owes to religion its best and fullest
development Religion is the most ancient kind of life of which we have any
historical knowledge; for the further back we go, the more do we find that
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such records of the human mind as we possess are connected with religion.
Religion is the fruitful womb from which the whole intellectual life of
mankind has been developed. All higher human culture is the daughter of
religion, — a grownup one, indeed, as she should be, for she has her own
special task and vocation; but the tie of filial piety unites even a grown-up
and independent daughter to the mother. And we should regard that
daughter as deserving severe moral reprobation, who was wanting in filial
duty towards the mother whose fostering care she imagined herself no
longer to need, and should feel certain that, with such sentiments, no
blessing could rest upon her life. An exactly parallel case is the relation of
mental culture to religion. It now pursues its own peculiar path
independently. And rightly so. But it is guilty of moral injustice, and no
blessing can rest upon it, if it contemptuously severs that spiritual bond of
piety by which it is bound to religion. Religion ought not to exercise an
external sway over the realm of mental culture, nor to prescribe its limits,
measure or scope, but should treat it as now of full age. The internal
influence, however, and the vital connection existing between them, should
never cease.

This historical connection of mental culture with religion may be traced
in every department. The most ancient history of civilization is essentially a
history of religion. At first, civilization actually consisted in religion. The
guardians of religion were the guardians and vehicles of education. The
sciences, jurisprudence, astronomy, history, were the business of the priests.
The arts grew up and were cherished in the service of religion. Architecture
was from the beginning the queen of the plastic arts; the others depended
upon her, and it was but gradually that they attained a separate and
independent existence. It was in the service of religion that architecture was
chiefly fostered. The mighty rock temples and pagodas of India, the
magnificent pillared structures of Greece, the lofty cathedrals of
Christendom, what are they but speaking witnesses to this relation of
service? And the same is the case with the other plastic arts. The sculpture
of Greece took the gods and their sublime forms for its subject, before it
passed over to the representation of profane life. The best and richest
produce of painting is found within the Christian Church, in religious
painting, whence all other branches, and especially that highest branch of
this art, historical painting, have arisen. Music was first employed in the
service of the gods, and poetry in their praise, and not till afterwards in



116

honor of heroes; while even the drama was at first a kind of worship, both
among the Greeks and in Christian Germany. The Oberammergauer
passion-play, which even an Emil Devrient has held up to the imitation of
all stages, as an unapproached model, still testifies to this union of religion
with dramatic art. It would be, I repeat it, a folly to require that all culture,
art, and science should be religious, and that the purpose of the church
should draw the boundary line of their lawfulness; for though they were
developed in the service of religion, they are not her exclusive produce: the
natural mind of man was the soil whence they arose, and religion but the
sun which drew forth these germs from the earth, and brought them to
perfection, the sun towards which, therefore, their opening blossoms
thankfully turned. Yet this shows us that religion was the original home and
hearth of mankind, the sacred fire which cherished the race, the heavenly
blessing of the earthly life, (10)

History teaches us, moreover, that all great and fruitful periods have
been periods in which religion has flourished, and that a declension of
religion has always entailed the decline of a nation. It is as though the
supply of vital power were cut off from the forms of earthly life, when the
dew of heaven and the warmth and light of the sun are withdrawn from
them with religion. We have the most instructive example of this fact in the
Israelitish nation and its history in the Old Testament For this nation and its
national life were founded upon religion as none other was. All its external
prosperity, the stability of its political life, and its national independence,
depended upon its fidelity to religion. The very theme of the book of Judges
is the notion that every falling off from Jehovah was punished with national
bondage, and every national revival caused by a revival of religion. It was
the prophets of Israel who were the depositories of the national spirit and of
political opinion. The fundamental maxim of all their political wisdom and
political addresses was ever, that religious fidelity is the foundation and
soul of all national prosperity and independence. So, too, was the downfall
and the dissolution of the commonwealth of Israel, the consequence and
chastisement of religious declension. What we find narrated and taught by
holy Scripture, in broad and typical features, concerning this nation, has
been everywhere and at all times repeated. It was so in Greece; it was so in
Rome. Declension in religion, and consequently in morality, came first; the
decline of the civil commonwealth, and the loss of political greatness and
liberty followed. And the history of Germany also furnishes the most
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indubitable proof of this principle; nay, this history does so in a greater
degree than that of any other modern nation. For its people being a more
deeply thinking people than others, it was needful that the foundations of its
life, even of its national and civil life, should be laid in those depths whence
are derived the everlasting springs of all life and blessing. There was a time
when the sword of Germany gave laws to the world, and when the German
empire was the sole great power in Europe; and that was the time when
religion was also the great power which governed public opinion, and the
soul which animated the nation’s life. The deed which we extol as the
greatest deed of the German people, is that religious deed, the Reformation,
— a sign that religion is most intimately united with the entire life of our
nation. We should never have experienced that period of national disgrace,
which was brought to a close upon the bloody field of Leipsic, if we had not
first exchanged our religious faith for the frivolities of French infidelity. It
was but a fresh exemplification of the old law that a man’s sins are also his
punishment. But our national revival, whose memory we celebrated a few
years since, was especially a religious and moral revival and renovation. All
the great witnesses of those times are filled with the conviction, that the
foundations of German liberty and German greatness must be laid in the
depths of the German heart, in its religious faith and moral renovation. All
the lays of those times, which so powerfully rekindled the national
enthusiasm, are pervaded by this tone. This religious atmosphere breathes
in the battle-songs of Korner, the heart-cheering ballads of Schenkendorf,
the warlike sonnets of Ruckert, the German lays of Arndt, etc. The men of
religion were all in unison with the national spirit, and the men of the
national idea were all deeply and heartily religious. Schleiermacher, the
theologian, helped by word and deed to kindle the national spirit; while that
ardent patriot Arndt, was a hearty and sincere Christian, — faith in our Lord
and Saviour Jesus Christ was the very soul of his life, his solace in
affliction, his strength in difficulties. Many of the hymns he composed to
His praise, are now received into our church hymnbook.

Our present condition contains much which may well fill us with
apprehension; but that which seems to me most ominous and alarming, both
in the present and for the future is the variance and discord which have
arisen between the national movement and the development of modern
culture in general, on the one hand, and religion, and some of its advocates,
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on the other, — a discord evident to all observers, and not seldom publicly
avowed. May I be permitted a few words on this subject?

Politics are the leading interest of the age. We do not lament it, for they
furnish a serious and dignified pursuit, and offer many questions for
solution. But politics, as well as every other intellectual product of secular
life, require to be connected with the deepest of human interests, viz.,
religion, (11) If, however, this connection between secular and religious life
is anywhere important, it is so in Germany. For here, more than in any other
land, are the history and nature of the people so closely interwoven with
religious interests and questions that the relation of the national movement
to Christianity cannot but be regarded as the vital question of the nation,
and that which will be all-decisive of its future. Hence the variance and
discord between the two become all the more ominous and momentous. Not
that religion prescribes any definite political faith. Certainly the religious
sentiment stands in direct opposition to the revolutionary spirit which, even
according to the judgment of one so well-informed as Guizot, threatens the
future of our whole social fabric. For religious opinion necessarily includes
the recognition of law, while the revolutionary spirit is the contempt of law.
(12) This is, however, not a political, but a moral antagonism. In questions
purely political, religion belongs to no single party; it is neither monarchical
nor republican, neither absolute nor constitutional And that, because it is
only religion, and not politics. But it is the guardian of the sanctuary of law,
and of those everlasting and divine appointments which form the
immovable foundation of our whole temporal life and social condition; the
advocate of those eternal truths, of those eternal moral principles and rules
by which even political science must be guided and enlightened, if it would
form a political creed, or choose a line of procedure based upon the
relations and necessities of fact and justice.

We have evidently entered upon a new era of culture. However widely
separated modern times may be, from those middle ages which the
invention of gunpowder and the printing-press consigned to the tomb, this
new era is at least as widely separated from that which preceded it, by the
freedom of the press, the steam-engine, and the electric telegraph. The
change has extended not merely to’ the separate departments of external
life; it is a universal change, because a change in the spirit of the age. But
God, whose spirit pervades the history of all nations and of all periods, rules
in the midst of this change. And we should recognize His government in the
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progress of the several ages, and in the increased responsibilities which He
therewith lays upon successive generations. At the same time we must not
shut our eyes to the dangers which threaten to annihilate the harvest of the
past, and to render vain the efforts of the present. The dangers of our times
are undeniable. A restless unhappy spirit of passion and skepticism is
lurking behind the progress of the present, for the prey of the future. It must
be conquered not by external force, but by intellectual power, and especially
by that greatest of intellectual powers, religion; and it is not by any external
institutions, but by the spirit by which it is animated, even by the spirit of
religion, that the progress of culture can alone become a blessing to
mankind. It is our part to infuse religion into the present movement, and
thus to unite it to a power which will both give an impulse to its efforts, and
make them blessings to the world. On the other hand, the advocates and
promoters of modern culture should know, and impress upon themselves the
fact, that all this progress, as well as all natural development in general,
bears within itself the seeds of death, and is without abiding value or true
moral worth, unless combined with those eternal and vital forces which
spread themselves over all the changes of this mortal life, as the heavens do
over the earth, and from which this life must receive its inward strength and
blessing. Hence, I repeat it, the combination of religion with modern
progress is the vital question of the day for Europe, and especially for
Germany.

Such, then, is the position and importance of religion, that it should be
the animating soul of all efforts, even of those of secular life. It has been
such at all times, and such it will ever remain. If even other religions have
possessed a vital power, so that their decay has been accompanied by the
decay of a nation’s life, how much more is such a power inherent in
Christianity, to which no reasonable being, though he were neither a
partaker of Christian faith, nor a believer in revelation, would fail to award
the palm above every other religion which the world has ever known!
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7. Revelation.

Necessity of Revelation considered with respect to our Reason, and our Will — Sin —
Testimony to its universality — Scriptural account of its origin — Its consequences: moral
schism in our whole existence, and our incapacity to obviate it by our own strength —
Possibility of Revelation — Miracles and the Laws of Nature — Certainty of miracles —
Their relation to Revelation — The genuineness and truth of Revelation; testimony of the
Apostles — Fact of the Resurrection; testimony of the whole Church; testimony of our own
heart — The self-witness of Truth — Its popular power — The relation of Revelation to
Reason, inasmuch as it surpasses the limits of Reason; is opposed to erring Reason; is in
harmony with the inner truth of Reason — Reason the organ for Revelation

ALL RELIGIONS have appealed to revelation. The fact that mankind has
demanded a divine revelation, is itself a testimony to its being needed.
Christianity, by declaring itself in favor of a revelation, merely declares
itself in favor of religion.

1. The necessity of revelation shall be our
first consideration.

Revelation is demanded by the very constitution of the reason. It is a
twofold need — a need of our thinking mind, a need of our moral nature.

How far is it a mental need?
We are made for God; we are to seek and to find Him, to enter into

fellowship with Him. But that we may attain unto Him, He must first
advance towards us — must testify of Himself, and offer Himself to us; in
other words, must reveal Himself. It is true that we all have within us a
consciousness of His existence, a natural knowledge of God, which is
further developed by His testimony to Himself in creation and in
providence. But to this natural revelation, a positive and historical one must
be added. For the human mind naturally requires for those higher truths
upon which is reared the whole edifice of its moral life, a higher authority, a
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divine corroboration, which shall place their certainty beyond doubt. Other
religions, by feigning divine credentials, have borne testimony to their
necessity. Nor is divine corroboration the only thing needed. Our
slumbering convictions of God’s existence need to be awakened, and our
secret relation to Him quickened by actual self-attestation on His part
towards ourselves. As the conscience within only becomes lively and active
by encountering the moral law without, so is our religious consciousness
called into life and action only by religious testimony and announcement. It
is not till God meets us with His: I am the Lord thy God, that the response:
Thou art the Lord my God, is awakened within. There is a deep meaning in
the early Scripture narratives, which tells us that God walked and talked
with the earlier patriarchs as a father does with his children. As speech,
which lies dormant in the breast of a child, is awakened and called into
exercise by the speech which he hears around him, so also must that
acquaintance with God for which man was created, be awakened and
developed by personal and actual testimony on His part. This original
testimony of God is the basis of all knowledge of Him, and of all religion
among mankind, even of all corrupt and perverted religion. The ancient
history of religion is a proof that all religion is founded upon such a
revelation; for in primitive times religion stood upon a comparatively far
higher footing than any other kind of mental culture. While the heathen
nations advanced in intellectual acquirements, they retrograded in religion.
It is allowed by all who have investigated the subject that the farther back
we go into antiquity, the higher and purer a knowledge of God do we find,
— a fact testifying that the primitive religious possession was not the mere
product of man’s own mental activity, but a revelation and gift of God. All
religion rests ultimately upon a primitive revelation, and a conviction of this
was maintained down to the times of Plato and Aristotle, and even to those
of Cicero, (1)

Revelation is required by the natural constitution of the human mind, but
doubly required when we take into account the power of error, which has
undeniably forced its way into our understanding, and corrupted all our
knowledge and notions of the highest matters. We should be blind indeed
were we to deny this power of error, to which we are by nature all exposed.
The history of the human mind bears abundant testimony to this fact. There
is no kind of folly which has not found its advocates; and even where
wisdom is most loudly vaunted, in the very schools of the philosophers, we
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find contradiction ranged against contradiction, error against error. The long
laborious reasonings of the ancients terminated in absolute uncertainty and
miserable doubt. The discovery of truth was universally despaired of. In the
Platonic school, conviction of the need of divine revelation was already
expressed. ‘We will wait,’ it is said in one of the Platonic dialogues, ‘for
one, be he a god or an inspired man, to instruct us in our religious duties,
and, as Athene says to Diomed in Homer, to take away the darkness from
our eyes.’ ‘We must seize upon the best human views,’ says Plato
elsewhere, ‘and be borne upon them, as upon a raft, in navigating the
dangerous sea of life, if there is no safer and less perilous way, no stouter
vessel or divine revelation, for making this voyage.’ (2) And at the close of
heathenism, Porphyry, the Neo-Platonist, says of those who ‘longing after
truth prayed that a manifestation of the gods might be granted them, that
they might obtain rest from their doubts by means of instruction endowed
with trustworthy authority. (3) Nor was it otherwise in the west. Cicero,
after citing a long series of various philosophical opinions concerning the
soul, concludes his enumeration with the words, ’Which of these opinions is
true, a god may know; even which are only probable is a difficult question.’
How should any one be able to know and speak confidently concerning the
Godhead? It is all full of darkness and difficulty. In touching words does he
elsewhere describe the uncertainty of the human mind in all higher
questions, the obscurity of the things which extorted from a Socrates the
confession of his ignorance, and not from him alone, but also from
Democritus, Anaxagoras, Empedocles, and almost all the ancients, who
confessed that we are incapable of understanding anything, of apprehending
anything, of knowing anything.’ ‘Our senses,’ writes he, ‘are limited, our
minds weak, our space of life short; as Democritus says, truth is sunk in the
depth, nothing but opinions and customs prevail everywhere; as for truth,
there is no room left for it, and, finally, everything is surrounded by
darkness. Such is the sad avowal at which this great scholar and bookkeeper
of the ancient philosophy arrived. Nor does he fail to perceive the
connection of error with sin. ’Nature has given us but small sparks of
knowledge, which we quickly corrupt and extinguish by our immoralities,
faults, and errors, so that the light of nature nowhere appears in its
brightness and purity.’ (4) What even Cicero perceived, we who possess the
light of the Christian revelation cannot fail to see far more distinctly; for the
shadow of human darkness does but appear the deeper in its presence. And
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this applies even in moral science, that department of knowledge which is
most advantageously situated with respect to it. It was the morality of
revelation which first purified and strengthened the natural moral judgment,
as even Kant, though he builds his whole view of the world upon the moral
consciousness, admits. ‘We may well,’ he says, ‘concede, that if the gospel
had not previously taught the universal moral laws, in their full purity,
reason would not yet have attained so perfect an insight of them.’ (5)

But the matter in question, is not merely moral knowledge in general,
but first and chiefly the knowledge of salvation. However exalted may be
our knowledge of God by nature, His pardoning and sanctifying grace can,
in the very nature of things, be taught us by revelation alone. This notion
could not originate in man. No human being can teach it to another; God
alone can be our instructor. He only can give us such an assurance thereof,
that our faith may rest, and our religious life be founded upon it. For
whence should we know that God is gracious if He did not Himself tell us
so? The power of God, indeed, is a fact which meets us in creation, but His
grace is the free resolve of His heart. This we can know only from Himself;
this we could not of ourselves venture to imagine. And yet to be certain of
this is what is of all things most necessary. For what does it avail us to be
assured of God’s power and majesty, and to have no assurance of His
mercy?

The mercy of God is, moreover, the need of our moral condition. Hence
revelation is a requirement of our moral constitution, not necessary merely
from the nature of our reason, but still more so from the perversion and
corruption of our will.

It is a truth of universal application, that our best and highest possession
must be a gift. Schiller reiterates this idea: ‘All that is best comes freely
down from heaven,’ and men of the highest class of mind, who are the
glory of human nature, have made the same acknowledgment, (6) If this is
true of our ’ merely intellectual life, how much more so of our religious life,
in which our relation to God is concerned! Communion with God must be
the act and gift of God Himself We cannot have Him for our portion, we
cannot desire to do so, unless He offer himself to us, unless He himself
open our hearts and dispose our wills to receive Him. If this is first a thing
necessary in itself, it is rendered doubly so by the actual condition of our
moral nature. The deepest’ reason of our need of a revelation, and indeed of
a revelation of salvation, is sin.
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2. Permit me to speak of sin in this
connection.

Sin is a fact, a universally acknowledged fact. It is not only the Bible which
tells us that all men are sinners. Our own conscience confirms it, everyday
experience proves it, the voices of all nations lament it. On all sides we
meet with lamentations over the unhappy discord existing in every man,
between his better moral convictions, and his opposing will The saying of
the Roman poet, Video meliora proboque, deteriora sequor, has been long
familiar, and so has another, Nitimur in vetitum semper cupimusque negata.
There is a power of passion in man which makes his better knowledge
powerless, and which must be restrained by law. Plutarch says: ‘The
passions are innate in man, and have not entered him from without; and if
strict discipline did not come to his assistance, man would probably be no
tamer than the wildest of the beasts.’ And many similar testimonies might
be adduced. Kant appeals to the moral power in man, and esteems the sense
of duty strong enough to restrain and govern all opposing impulses; yet
even he speaks of a radical evil in man, rooted in the depths of our nature,
and lying beyond the resolves of our own temporal will. (7) It may be said,
the more strictly a man lives, and the more moral he is, the more he
perceives this opposing power within; and the more earnestly he strives
with himself, the more he has to sigh over it. But it is the Christian alone
who fully knows what sin is. For it is not till the debt is forgiven that its
greatness is recognized, nor till the conflict with sin is begun that its power
and tyranny are experienced: But a feeling which at least approximates to
this heavy sorrow, this consciousness of guilt, exists also apart from
Christianity. The thinkers and poets of all nations are inexhaustible in their
lamentations over the sorrows of life. Certainly it is not the sorrow of sin
alone, its guilt and its power, which they lament; it is the sorrows of life in
general, and all the woes of earth which have found so touching an
expression in the voices of all nations and all ages. Yet still the sorrow
caused by sin, and the painful feeling of moral guilt and impotence, are also
intended. It is true that an air of cheerfulness is diffused over the life and
nature of the Greek nation, — a fact often esteemed the enviable
prerogative of the ancient world. Goethe, in his tract on Winckelmann,
extols the indestructible healthiness of ancient life; and our modern
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preachers of a non-Christian humanism, such as David Strauss, celebrate
the ‘healthy sensuousness prevailing in the Grecian world, and hold it up as
an unapproached ideal to the Christian world.’ (8) But that deep melancholy
running through Greek life, whose traces are impressed upon the finest
works of Grecian art, whose tones are so touching in Greek poetry, is
overlooked. This tone of lamentation sounds like a prophecy of the time
when the true atonement was to appear. It is this which truly constitutes the
depth, the truth, the greatness of the ancient world; and it is in this that its
essential charm is found. It was just because the ancients were as yet
unacquainted with atonement that they spread an air of cheerfulness even
over the sorrows of life, and concealed from their own eyes the whole depth
of human sorrow, as Lenau so well expresses it in his Savonarola: 1

’Die Künste der Hellenen kaunten 
 Nicht den Erlöser und sein Licht; 
 Drum scherzten sie so gern, und nannten 
 Des Schmerzes tiefen Abgrund nicht.

‘Dass sie am Schmerz den sie zu trösten 
 Nicht weiss, uns sanft vorüber führt, 
 Das halt’ich für der Zauber grössten, 
 Durch den uns die Antike rührt.’

Yet the sad tones of sorrowful complaint are ever breaking through all these
coverings. Almost all the poets of Greece, from Homer downwards, who
calls man the most sorrowful of beings, vie with each other in bewailing the
miseries of human life. And the saying, ‘It were best never to have been
born; or if born, to come quickly to an end,’ is cited as the judgment of
many wise men.

Again, the Roman Pliny describes man as alone, of all creatures,
‘greeting the day of his birth with cries and tears,’ — as though anticipating
the sorrows which await him. And among these sorrows Pliny enumerates
the passions, and those moral evils in general which pursue man. ‘Hence,’
says he again, ‘every one should quiet his heart with the thought that the
greatest of all benefits that nature can bestow upon man is an early death;
and the best of it is, that every one can procure himself this.’ The well-
known saying of Menander, ‘Whom the gods love, die young,’ was in every
mouth. In Achilles at the beginning, and in Alexander at the end of Grecian
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history, was this saying fulfilled. The aspects of both these heroes, in
whom, as Hegel finely and ingeniously shows, the whole life and nature of
the Grecian nation is reflected, have a touch of elegy about them. And as
with the Greeks, so also with all the nobler nations of the ancient world,
especially the Indians, we find the stamp of sadness imprinted on their
countenance, (9)

And yet in the midst of all these lamentations over the sorrows of life,
the special sting is absent. Our moral sense is more acute than that of the
ancients. We know that the master evil of life is a moral one — is sin. 2

‘Das Leben ist der Güter höchstes nicht, 
Doch aller Uebel grösstes ist die Schuld.’

Yet even in the ancient world a consciousness of sin was not wholly
wanting. The lower its morality sank, the more decidedly was this
expressed. ‘We are all wicked,’ says Seneca; what one man blames in
another, each will find in his own bosom. We being ourselves wicked, live
among the wicked.’ (10)

Sin, then, is a universal fact, the evil of evils, and that which makes life
itself cease to be desirable.

And this power of sin has prevailed throughout the history of mankind,
how remote soever the periods to which we retrace it. The origin of evil has
ever been a problem of the human mind. The answer furnished by Holy
Scripture is its simplest solution. (11) Sin cannot have proceeded from God,
since He is both the Holy and the Beneficent One. It cannot have arisen
from the nature of matter, the nature of our body, or the like, for even our
corporeal and sensuous nature is of God’s creating. Hence it can have
originated only from man himself, from his own free act, from a fall from
his original purity and excellence, — a purity and excellence of which we
no longer retain the possession, though we still bear within us a craving
after it; like the afterglow when daylight has departed, or the memory of a
lost happiness, — a memory with which the traditions of all nations are
pervaded. We everywhere meet with legends and myths of a happy
condition at the beginning, and its subsequent loss by. the sin of man; and
almost every where, especially in the East, all other religious notions are
based upon this doctrine. (12)
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The biblical narrative depicts the sin of our first parents as the result of a
temptation which came upon man, and was the cause of his fall; thus
intimating the existence of a seducing spiritual power external to man, — a
view subsequently attaining a more developed doctrinal form, and made of
prominent importance in the New Testament. Against no other doctrine,
however, is modern consciousness more prejudiced than this. And certainly,
when it is employed in the service of superstition and fanaticism, or
perverted to extenuate human guilt, our moral sense justly revolts against it
And yet it is the interest of mankind to regard man as tempted, and not as
the inventor and original author of sin. Man is not in harmony with sin; he
is not satanic. If he were so, if he had been the originator of sin, he would
be incapable of redemption. But God be praised, his redemption is possible;
he can be delivered from his sin. Sin has not so much proceeded from him
as entered into him,— a fact which, while it does not extenuate his guilt,
alleviates its consequences, which makes sin itself appear the more serious,
by showing us that it is not confined to our hearts, but that, as an objective
power external to ourselves, it exercises a dominion in the world, and casts
its shadow over our inmost life.

The objection has been made that the Bible, while describing the first sin
as an external sensuous occurrence, and almost as a childish act, yet makes
it an event entailing the most tremendous consequences upon the whole
human race. But instead of dwelling on the outward circumstances, we
should penetrate this external covering, and observe the moral transactions
going on within the heart. And these are of the deepest significance. When
we contemplate man in the original, happy harmony of his mind and will
with God, and then behold him misconceiving God’s love, suspecting that
He was arbitrarily and enviously denying him a good in which his future
happiness was involved; then rejecting God’s commandment, and taking his
future into his own hand, to fashion it for himself in the way of
disobedience to God, — we shall be constrained to admit that the whole
disposition of his heart towards God, his Father, was perverted; that he had
departed from his childlike relationship to God — had separated himself
from God — had, like the prodigal son, in heart forsaken his Father’s house,
and gone into the far country of alienation from Him. What wonder, then,
was it that he met with misery t We must not stop merely at externals; these
were indifferent, and caused by the infant-like condition of the first man;
but must strive to appreciate the true moral significance of the occurrence.
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We shall then perceive and confess it to have been an event of momentous
importance, and the more so from its position at the very commencement of
history, while the race was stilt in its youth, and its nature not yet settled. It
is this which gives this event the importance of a catastrophe involving in
its consequences all mankind.

This deed at the beginning was, by its very nature, fatal to the whole
race; for it was the deed of their head, in whom the whole race was
represented and comprised. We cannot but feel that it concerns us all, that it
is no indifferent or accidental circumstance, but that we are personally
concerned therein, as is ever and everywhere the case in the transactions of
those who represent a community. And that this fact does concern us, we
learn, moreover, from it actual results. For we all have to suffer for it. Who
can deny that there is an evil tendency in us from our very birth, — a
tendency showing in manifold and even involuntary manifestations its
sinful source? Certainly there is a sort of innocence in a child — its very
naughtinesses are often almost lovable; but in the midst of all its innocence
and loveliness, an ominous background is often seen. There is an old Greek
proverb: He who does not get thrashed, does not get educated. And who
would not say, that nature must not be left to itself, or the weeds will spring
up as plentifully as the good seed? Thus do we all acknowledge, that even
in the soil of a youthful heart many weeds are lying dormant. And the
further we advance in moral development, the more shall we experience
this hereditary moral corruption, till at length we feel that there is no sin of
which the germ apd possibility is not in us.

This evil moral disposition, as Kant the moralist calls it, — this radical
evil, is something more than the power of our sensuous nature: it is the
mental power of moral perversion; it is the evil inclination and tendency of
the will. And if we would call it by its worst and deepest name, we must say
that we are all radically selfish, only this selfishness takes different forms. It
is the self-seeking nature which is mingled with, and taints even our
brightest virtues, and is only surpassed perhaps by self-righteousness and
self-complacency.

From this evil disposition we are unable to deliver ourselves. We have,
indeed, a moral sense within us, and a moral power of will. But our moral
sense, i.e., our conscience, does not free us from sin, but only convicts us of
it; it can command and punish, but is impotent to help us. The power of our
will does indeed enable us to control ourselves, — an act required of every
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one, and from which none are exempt — and self-control is indeed a great
thing, but it does not change the heart’s evil inclinations. We may fetter
ourselves; but such restraint only makes us the slaves of the moral law, and
cannot bestow upon us true moral freedom. Not till the heart is changed, the
inmost tendency of the will altered, can we be free and happy. Kant was
satisfied with requiring that the outward act should be in opposition to the
inward inclination. But this is not the highest stand-point of morality. And
Schiller justly expresses a contrary sentiment when he says: 3

‘Ueber sein Herz zu siegen ist gross, ich ehre den Tapfern; 
 Aber wer durch sein Herz siegt, er gilt mir noch mehr.’

But for this purpose the heart itself must be rightly ordered — an attainment
which no one has yet reached by himself. Schiller supposed that aesthetics
possessed this power; he put these in the place of Kant’s categorical
imperative: It is through the Beautiful, that door of dawn, that we are to
enter the land of moral freedom. But this has proved a delusion, (13) No
natural ability, no power of the human mind, can make us other men. God
alone can do this. For who can change his own heart? A higher power must
interpose, if our heart is to be made new. We are utterly incapable of such
an act. That moral power which is to liberate and renew us can come from
God alone.

The fundamental principle of all pre-Christian morality was to refer man
to his own moral power, while Christianity directs him to the grace
manifested in Christ. But the impotence of the former was proved by the
decay of the ancient world; while the gospel announcement of grace has
both renewed the world, and shown itself to be the only moral power which
can overcome the moral contradictions of human existence.

Human life and its history are full of contradictions which are essentially
of a moral kind: contradictions in the inner life between requirement and
attainment, between resolution and accomplishment; contradictions in the
outer life, such as the never ending conflict between truth and falsehood,
the injustice of external circumstances, et:. Of these contradictions there is
no other explanation than that primitive fact of the rupture of life into two
discordant elements, by which the moral world was put out of joint (14)
Whence, then, is the remedy and cure of this state of things to proceed? No
better moral knowledge, as Socrates thought, no advance in education and
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civilization, as is now often thought, can avail here. For even the best
knowledge and most exalted wisdom are powerless when opposed to the
inclinations of the heart; and with the development of the mental faculties
there is also the development of evil. As is the case in an individual, so is it
also in the history of mankind. Civilization and culture may alter the form
of sin, but cannot lessen its tyranny or destroy its existence. Culture can put
art in the place of naturalness. The sins then practiced are the sins of
culture, — more refined indeed, but not fewer, and often increased in
number and aggravated in quality. (15) Nothing, then, that is generated by
man’s own mental powers can avail us here; but God must introduce into
mankind and its affairs, and oppose to the power of sin another and superior
power. We all bear within us an ideal, the notion and image of a state of
things in which all is as it ought to be, in which the will of God alone is
constantly and gladly done, righteousness reigns upon earth, guilt no longer
oppresses the conscience, passion no longer enslaves the reason and will,
and we ourselves are no longer either ashamed or afraid to appear in the
presence of the Holy one. We call this our ideal, the kingdom of God. It is
the reconciliation of all contradictions, the end of history, its motive and
accelerating power. This kingdom of God is not the natural result of events.
We cannot gather grapes of thorns, or figs of thistles. The kingdom of God
must be an act of God himself, the result of His revelation.

The final reason, then, for the need of revelation is found in the moral
rupture of our being, in sin, if we are to be rescued therefrom.
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3. Many objections have, indeed, been raised
to the possibility of revelation. But these
may easily be obviated. There is, in fact, but
one valid one, and that is: There is no God.
They who deny the existence of a living and
personal God, cannot concede the
possibility of revelation. Various, however,
are the reasons which are sought, that this
real and only reason may be concealed. To
those, however, who believe in a living and
personal God, the possibility of revelation is
but the simple result of His existence. For
how should He who is life be devoid of
motion — He who is love be silent? Such a
fact would be in contradiction with His
nature. How evident soever might be the
proofs of His existence, such an
inconsistency could not but shake our faith.
So little, indeed, is revelation inconsistent
with the nature of God, that it is rather its
absence which would be so. (16)

It is a strange objection which is made, when it is asserted that we form a
worthier notion of God and His perfections, by supposing it unnecessary for
Him to improve upon His creation of a world by supplementing it with a
revelation. As if the improvement of God’s works, and not rather the wants
of us poor sinful men, were the matter in question, — of us whom God
must first approach with His grace and truth, that we may come to Him. Or
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when it is thought that by revelation the human mind is condemned to a
mere passivity unworthy of it, and inconsistent with its nature, which is an
active one, and requires self-exertion. On the contrary, the fact is that what
is truly best, even the best thoughts, are given to us; while our part is to
receive them and to work them out, when they rise like stars upon the
horizon of our mental life. If in all things we are first receivers and
afterwards spontaneous agents this is more especially the case when the
highest kind of truth and communion with God are in question.

In short, whether we look at God or at ourselves, we are constrained to
admit that revelation, far from being impossible, is rather consistent with
the existence of God and of ourselves, with our nature and necessities.
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4. But even though all this should be
admitted, there still remains one stumbling
block insuperable to modern thought, and
that is miracles. (17) He who says revelation,
says miracles. But miracles, it is asserted,
are impossible. The ancient world admitted
the possibility of miracles, and therefore
held them to be genuine and believed in
them. We know that they are impossible. The
ancient -world felt itself obliged to explain
supernaturally many things which it was
unable to explain naturally, and thus betook
itself to the admission of the miraculous. We
have penetrated far more deeply into the
secrets of nature, and have a far more
extensive knowledge of its laws and forces.
The modern mind has cast a light upon that
mysterious primeval forest of miracle, and
banished its obscurity; and that which is not
yet clear will soon become so. The modern
mind requires that everything should occur
naturally. Miracles are a contradiction to the
modern mind, which cannot but declare
miracles, and consequently revelation,
impossible.
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It certainly is a requirement of the mind, to think of everything in its natural
and necessary association. Is, then, everything comprised within the
province of necessity? is there not also a province of freedom? Man lives,
indeed, under the law of necessity, so far as he is a natural being, so far as
he is an object of natural history. But is man only a natural being? is he not
also a personal and moral, and therefore a free one? Is he only a physical
object? is he not also an ethical one? And the province of ethics is above
that of physics. If, then, man is free because he is a personal and moral
being, is not this true of God above all other beings? Is God, then, so bound
by His own natural laws, as not to be at liberty to act? We must deny God
himself, if we deny that He can work miracles. Even Rousseau expresses
himself so strongly on this matter, that I should not like to adopt his
expressions without some qualification. ‘This question,’ says he, namely,
whether God can work miracles, ‘seriously treated, would be impious if it
were not absurd; and it would be doing too much honor to him who should
answer it in the negative to punish him; it would be sufficient to keep him
in custody. But who has ever denied that God can work miracles?’ He
proceeds, indeed, to say that, ‘to establish the genuineness of a miracle, we
need to understand the laws and forces of nature in their full extent.’ (18)
And it is an objection often advanced against the possibility of miracles,
that we cannot attain to a certainty of their genuineness. But this appeal to
unknown laws in order to escape an admission of the miraculous, would be
really what Kant calls the principle of a lazy reason. We all know well
enough that there can be no unknown law of nature whereby a dead man
can become alive again. Why, too, should negative criticism take the trouble
of disputing a whole series of scriptural narratives, if the genuineness of a
miracle can in no case be authenticated, and every one may be attributed to
certain unknown natural laws? A belief in the supernatural is indeed the
foundation of all religion. Miracles are just as reasonable as religion, or as
this belief. Do we not believe that the world was created? And what is
creation but the first miracle? For is it not truly miraculous that anything
should arise, not caused by existing natural laws and forces, or at least not
fully caused by them, but including something entirely new, introduced into
the order of nature without being its effect? And this is in the highest sense
true of creation. Nor is it less so of the redemption of mankind, or of the
inward renewal of an individual by the power of divine grace. For in all
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these cases there is a new fact, which is not the mere product of preexisting
causes.

The power of such free and miraculous action exists in the very nature of
God; and this is a fact which we all involuntarily acknowledge. We pray.
And what is this but believing in miracles? For we thus show that we
believe God to be a free agent, not necessarily bound to the existing order
of things, but directing them according to His will. For we might as well
cease from prayer, and from all hope of obtaining our requests, if only that
is to happen which must happen, and not that which God chooses shall
happen. We commend ourselves, we commend our friends, to the protection
of God; we invoke Him in distress, we pray to Him for the removal of an
evil, we entreat for the recovery of the sick, we hope for the help of God,
etc. And what does all this mean, but that we believe in a living God, who
can do what He will? Certainly His will is not an arbitrary one, but the
result of higher purposes; yet He does what He does because He will, not
because He must. And this is natural to God, for, as Jean Paul says,
‘miracles on earth are natural events in heaven.’ (20) Can He be said to be
hindered by the course of nature? Matthias Claudius once said (iii. 29),
‘Whether the prayer of an agitated soul can affect or effect anything, or
whether the nexus rerum (i.e., the natural course of events) does not allow
this, as some doctors think, I will not contend. I have every respect for the
nexus rerum, but cannot help thinking of Samson, who left the nexus of the
two gates of Gaza quite unbroken, and yet carried them to the top of the
hill; in short, I believe that the rain falls when it is dry, and that the heart
does not pant in vain for the water-springs, if any one does but pray heartily
and think rightly.’

But it is said. Do not miracles abolish the laws of nature; and is this
conceivable after they have once been instituted? Is not God, then, the God
also of nature’s laws? What are they but the act of His free will? Can He not
subordinate them to a higher will and purpose? But miracles do not abolish
natural laws, they only withdraw individual occurrences from their control,
and place them under a higher will and a higher force. We may find several
analogies to this in a lower sphere. If my arm hurls a stoner into the air, this
is contrary to the nature of the stone, and not an effect of the law of
gravitation; but a higher force and a higher will are introduced, producing
effects which are not the effects of lower forces. And yet these powers and
laws are not abolished thereby, but continue to exist. And so, in the case of
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miracles, a higher causality interposes, and produces effects which are not
the effects of the natural order of lower causalities, but which afterwards
conform to this order. (21) The ultimate purpose, moreover, of this higher
causality is identical with the highest moral aims of existence. To contribute
to these is the best and noblest office of nature. K, then, miracles coincide
in this office, if their motive is a moral and not an arbitrary one, they are not
contrary to nature and her destination, but in the highest sense comformable
therewith. The highest moral aim, however, is that of divine love. It is
divine love which takes power into its service; it is the redemption of
mankind which carries on its new and higher history upon the soil of
creation; it is in the salvation which is in Christ Jesus, that the reason and
justification of miracles, because of revelation, are to be found.

He who believes in Jesus Christ, believes also in miracles. For Jesus
Christ is a miracle. He is not a mere product of natural antecedents and
conditions. How much soever we may account for by natural causes —
there yet remains to every one who appreciates the person and history of
Jesus as they really were, even though he should not believe in Him in the
orthodox sense, but should only see in Him perhaps a religious genius, or
something of the kind; there yet remains, we repeat, even to such an one, an
inexplicable residuum which cannot be regarded as a mere product of
natural antecedents and conditions, but which leads beyond the limits of
natural causes to the supreme source of all higher life, to God himself, and
must be regarded as a new and direct act and gift of God. And this is the
proper notion of a miracle, viz., that it is a free act of God, not originating
from any cooperation of the preexisting powers of nature, but proceeding
from God, and entering into connection with them. The order of nature is
not violently interrupted thereby, but receives something which is most
intrinsically adapted to it When we say Christ is a miracle, are we saying
that He is an act of arbitrary power? By no means. History both demanded
and assumed Him. History had reached the point at which it required the
person and deeds of Jesus Christ. Yet history could not produce, but must
receive them. Jesus Christ was a moral necessity, yet not a natural but a
supernatural fact. The supernatural, however, becomes natural, because it is
a requirement of the natural. Natural life produced the demand, but not the
supply. The supply was an immediate act of God; but inasmuch as it was
the supply of a want, it was in perfect harmony with nature. Hence miracles
are no interruption of the order of nature, but rather its completion.
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But if this applies to Jesus Christ, it applies also to all revelation. For
Jesus Christ is not isolated in history; He makes no abrupt entrance upon its
scene, but is the goal of a long course of previous history, whose final result
He is. We call this history: sacred history, revelation. Christ is the governing
idea of the whole; for it is He who is aimed at from the very first. Hence, it
partakes, equally with His appearance, of the character of the miraculous.
And all preceding and subsequent miracles find their justification in the fact
that they are connected with Him, that they form parts of that one revealed
history of which he is the center. (22)

Such are their moral conditions. And it is herein that the miracles of the
Bible are distinguished from all others. There is in them an entire absence
of that fantastic, fabulous, or arbitrary element which is found in all other
(so called) miracles. We need only compare our gospels with the apocryphal
gospels, or the life of Jesus with that of Mohammed, to be convinced that
they are as far removed as the east is from the west, from such fictitious
events. The critical acumen of Niebuhr was, as is admitted, inferior to that
of no man, and he has done away with only too much of the ancient history
of Rome; yet he acknowledged, ‘With respect to a miracle in the strictest
sense of the word, it needs but an unprejudiced and searching investigation
of nature to perceive that the miracles here related are anything but absurd;
and a comparison with the legends or so called miracles of other religions is
all that is requisite to enable us to perceive what a different spirit dwells in
them.’ (23)

In short, miracles are not arbitrary acts, but morally necessary, as
forming a part of revelation.

What, then, is their true relation to revelation? In the first place, they are
the most popular form of authentication; they ever have been, and ever will
be, demanded as a palpable proof that a higher power manifested itself in
this history, and was aiming in it at the salvation of our souls. They are,
besides, the external representation of the thing itself: miracles are a
translation of subjects purely spiritual into the hieroglyphics of nature.
Nature is a world of symbolism. Miracles are the highest kind of
symbolism. The blind see, the lame walk, the deaf hear, the lepers are
cleansed, etc., is the answer sent by Jesus to the Baptist. Jesus did not come
into the world for the sake of healing the blind, the dumb, the lame; but the
miracle of the Spirit, the miracle of the spiritual and inward renewal of man
was to be represented to dim-sighted mortals in the typical language of
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external acts. And finally, miracles are an essential element of revelation
itself Jesus Christ is the miracle, for He is the revelation. We believe not
merely because of miracles, we believe in the miracle that He is; and the
miracle which he Himself is, was necessary, if we were to be saved. And
this is to say that it was also possible. A miracle is possible because
Revelation is possible. Revelation is in accordance with the nature and will
of God, who is life and love, and with our nature and necessities.

5. But how are we to discern whether
revelation is genuine and true? All religions
appeal to revelation. How then does the
Christian religion prove that it alone, above
all others, is really founded thereon! We are
not now about to institute a comparison
between Christianity and Judaism or
Heathenism. We shall speak subsequently of
this matter. Our present inquiry is: What is
our authority for believing that Christianity is
a genuine revelation, and that it is truth?

Let us then summon the various witnesses to Christian truth, and hear their
testimony. (24) We have the testimony of the Apostles. Their writings are
pervaded by a spirit of sincerity. They meant, at least, to relate the truth.
Indeed, they could have had no. interest in doing otherwise. Nor could those
who deal in falsehoods speak as they do. Their sober-mindedness is also
very evident. They are not a multitude of blind fanatics and enthusiasts;
they are men of sound sense and strong nerves.’ Renan may call Mary
Magdalene a personne exaltée because he cannot understand such devotion
to the person of Jesus Christ; but even he is forced to confess that the
Galilean fishermen were sober-minded men: and the modern attempt to
transform St Paul into a nervous visionary is simply absurd. (25) Now St
Paul says in the first place, that he himself wrought miracles. When writing
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to the Corinthians, he appeals for the corroboration of his apostolic
authority most emphatically to the fact that ’ the signs of an apostle,’ i.e.,
miracles, were wrought among them (2 Cor. 12:12, and also Rom. 15:18,
19). (26) Then, the apostles declared with one mouth, ‘We are His
witnesses.’ ‘That which we have heard, which we have seen with our eyes,
which we have looked upon, and our hands have handled, declare we unto
you.’ And St Luke, who was not an eyewitness, assures us that he had
‘perfect understanding of all things from the very first,’ and writes to
Theophilus that he might know the certainty of those things wherein he had
been instructed.

Now the central point of their united testimony is, the resurrection of
Jesus Christ. There is no fact of history of which more abundant evidence
exists than of this. Renan indeed asserts that we owe this fact to the highly
wrought (exaltée) imagination of Mary Magdalene. ‘Oh! divine power of
love,’ he exclaims; ‘sacred moments, in which the passion of one whose
senses were deceived (hallucinée) gives to the world a God raised from the
dead.’ But we say that these are blasphemous words, and utterly unworthy
of an historian. For the historical fact is not to be disposed of by such
smooth rhetoric. We know that the disciples expected anything rather than
this event. The death of Jesus had left them inconsolable and hopeless. And
when the tidings were brought to them that He was risen, they could not,
they would not, believe it. ‘Certain women of our company,’ said the two
disciples going to Emmaus, ‘made us astonished which were early at the
sepulchre; and wHen they found not his body, they came, saying that they
had also seen a vision of angels, which said that He was alive. And certain
of them which were with us went to the sepulchre, and found it so even as
the women had said; but Him they saw not.’ So unprepared to allow
themselves to entertain fresh hopes did the narrative of the women find
them, that it rendered them almost more inconsolable. Not till Jesus bore his
personal testimony were they convinced. And nothing less than His own
repeated and palpable appearance was needed to assure all the disciples, to
assure Thomas, of the fact of his resurrection. Nor did He appear merely to
individuals; He was seen by many, and at last by five hundred at once, of
whom many were still living when St Paul wrote his first Epistle to the
Corinthians (1 Cor. jcv. 5-8); and it was to the testimony of these living men
that he appealed. Thus all possibility of deception, hallucination, diseased
vision, etc., is done away with. The resurrection has been called a fact of
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the consciousness, for the sake of having a word to conceal the perplexity
which the event itself inspires. Even the sharpest of critics is obliged to
admit the fact of Christ’s resurrection. ‘Nothing but the miracle of the
resurrection’ — owns Baur, ‘could disperse the doubts which seemed about
to cast faith itself into the eternal night of death.’ (27)

To all this testimony St Paul adds the corroboration of his own eye-
witness. For nothing else could have made of him, the enemy of Jesus and
the persecutor of His Church, a disciple and an apostle; nothing else could
have caused him to find peace for his soul in his path of hatred towards
Christians. (28) By no tricks of explanation can this fact be got rid of. It is
too potent for such a process. It cannot be said, he only fancied he saw
Jesus, for nothing was farther from his mind. And with such a disposition as
he then entertained towards Jesus, he would rather have defended himself
against such an appearance as a delusion. He submitted to it because he was
obliged to do so, in spite of his opposition. If he could have helped
acknowledging it, he never would have done so. It cannot be said in reply,
that the Maid of Orleans also believed she heard the voices of her saints.
Truly she did; but it was because she wished it, because she lived in them,
because they were interwoven in her very being. But in the case of St Paul,
what he saw was in direct opposition to all his thoughts and wishes. And he
was no enthusiastic girL No man ever did so great a deed as he did. The
foundation of the Western Church is his work; it is the superstructure built
upon his conversion, upon the appearance of the risen Redeemer to himself.
Will it be asserted, can it be seriously asserted, that the greatest event, the
event most fruitful in blessings in the world’s history, was the result of the
strangest delusion that ever happened to a human being? No. If any one
event of history is certain, it is our Lord’s resurrection. And it is this which
is the seal and attestation of divine revelation.

May I not, in the next place, bring forward as witnesses for Jesus Christ,
the innumerable company of confessors who have sealed their faith by
death? We need but read the accounts of their martyrdoms to be convinced
that we find here nothing of fanaticism or obstinacy or proud contempt of
death, but the most peaceful assurance and joyful faith, desirous, whether
by life or by death, to glorify Him to whom the heart’s affections had
already been given. But it is not merely the Church of the martyrs, but the
whole Church at all times, which is a witness for Christ. The existence of
the Church itself, which, as Lessing says, surpasses all other miracles, —
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the fact of its existence, the spirit which animates it, the effects it produces,
the spiritual forces by which it is pervaded, and which demonstrate its
exalted origin, — all are proofs of the revelation of God in Christ Jesus; for
it is upon Him that the Church is built. The adversaries, too, of Christ, their
opposition to Christianity, that summoning of all their forces, which has at
all periods proved in vain — even these are constrained to bear testimony.
And above all is that nation which dwells among and around us — while
their home is in a foreign land, the nation of the dispersion, the nation under
an old unexpiated guilt — that most marvelous of nations, marvelous in the
time of its prosperity, marvelous now in the times of its adversity — a
witness for Christ. The prince who formerly asked his chaplain to furnish
him with evidence of the truth of Christianity, but to do so briefly, for he
had no time to spare, received as an answer the word, ‘The Jews, your
Majesty!’ (29)

But we have yet another kind of evidence added to these, and setting its
seal upon them all — the internal evidence, the joint testimony of our own
conscience and of the Spirit of Jesus Christ. This is the testimony of the
truth itself; and the very highest kind of evidence is always that which truth
bears to itself.

When the word of Christ draws near to us, and enters into our hearts, a
voice awakes within me, — the voice of our own conscience, saying, Yea,
verily this is the truth thou art seeking, and hast been so long seeking
without finding. Then all our slumbering notions, our vague aspirations, our
heartfelt longings for peace and reconciliation, revive within us, saying.
Yea, this is what we wanted; this is what we were seeking and craving after
without knowing it. Man is a question; the word of Christ is its answer. Man
is an enigma; the word of Christ is its solution. Man is a contradiction, a
heap of contradictions; revelation is the abolition of these contradictions. In
an algebraical equation of three known quantities and one unknown, viz., X,
the value of x being found, the correctness of the solution is proved by its
perfect accordance with the other quantities. And the case here is exactly
parallel. The word of Christ satisfies the equation of our nature; it is the
solution of the x, of the unknown quantity within us. Our nature produces
the demand, but revelation gives the supply, and the perfect harmony of the
two bears witness that revelation is truth.

And in proportion as we receive within us the word of revelation, do we
appreciate this harmony, and thus become experimentally assured of the
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truth of revelation. The Spirit witnesses to our spirit that it is truth. This is
that internal self-witnessing of truth which is its highest evidence — the
evidence of life and experience. For it is ever the highest proof of truth to
be self-evident. The paralytic, says Lessing who has felt the beneficial
results of electricity, will be but little affected by the various opinions and
doubts of the learned concerning electricity; but will persevere in
maintaining that he has himself experienced its effects. This will be his
sufficient evidence that it is a reality and a power. (30) And the case here is
similar. The effects produced by truth are the proofs of its genuineness. But
in order to receive this proof, we must surrender ourselves to truth. External
events can be externally proved, mathematical propositions mathematically
demonstrated; but moral truths can be only morally, i.e., inwardly, proved.
It is to the conscience that they prove themselves; and this is the self-
evidence of the truth of revelation.

An acquaintance with this kind of evidence can be attained by every one,
without reference to the degree of education. And this fact is an essential
element of the self-evidence of revelation; for truth must needs be popular.
That which cannot be popular is certainly not the highest kind of truth, for
all men without distinction are created for truth, and have a craving for it.
Hence it must be patent to all. The ancient philosophers, who sought to
replace by their systems the unsatisfying religions of their day, often
declared that their teaching was not adapted to the multitude, but only to the
aristocracy of mind. And this is true in a still higher degree of modern
philosophy. Christianity, on the contrary, is for all; for God will have all
men to be saved, and to come to the knowledge of the truth. Christianity has
made the sublimest truth the most popular matter, and a power of every-day
life, and raised even the most uneducated to an incomparably higher level
than that on which the most highly cultivated of the ancient world formerly
stood. He who has received into his heart the truths of Christianity, — and
this is what every one can do, — knows more than Plato, and is wiser than
Socrates.

6. But it is said, How can Christianity, how
can revelation be true, when it is contrary to
reason?
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Certainly revelation goes beyond reason, and cannot but do so; for, as
Lessing says, ’ What is the meaning of a revelation which reveals nothing?
’ If revelation be possible and necessary, it must, in the eye of reason, be
rather a proof of its truth than an objection against it, to find it contain
things surpassing its comprehension. They who would eliminate aU such
matters from their religion, might as well be without one; for what is a
revelation which reveals nothing! The taking captive the reason to the
obedience of faith is the result of the very notion of revelation, or rather the
reason is a willing captive; it« surrender is but its confession of its
limitation, as soon as it is assured of the genuineness of revelation. (31)

This confession of limitation is, however, indispensable. The very
greatest minds are just those which have least scrupled to make such a
confession. Socrates, the most celebrated of the wise men of Greece,
designated his knowing that he knew nothing, as that wisdom which he
possessed above others. And a Newton, when dying, called the labors of his
life only a playing with the shells on the sea-shore, while the great ocean of
truth lay still undiscoverable before him. Of Goethe, moreover, that most
comprehensive intellect of our nation, it is universally known that this
confession of limitation was characteristic of his whole mode of thought.
Do we understand ourselves? Do we understand nature by which we are
surrounded? ‘Man,’ says Goethe, ‘is an obscure being; he knows not
whence he comes nor whither he goes; he knows little of the world, and
least of all himself.’ ‘We are all walking amidst mysteries and marvels,’
says he in another place; and in Faust;

‘Inscrutable in broadest light. 
 To be unveiled by thee she (i.e. nature) doth refuse; 
 What she reveals not to thy mental sight, Thou wilt not wrest from her with bars and
screws.’

‘The world is full of enigmas.’ ‘Nature always contains something
problematical, which human faculties are incapable of fathoming.’ Who has
ever understood the mystery of life?’ To comprehend our origin, our life, is
utterly denied us.’ What right have we, then, to make the narrow boundaries
of our understanding the standard of the actual and the possible?
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‘You learned gentry thus your lore display: 
 What you can’t reach you think is miles away; 
 What you can’t understand is nought to you. 
 And what you don’t expect, cannot be true. 
 That which you weigh not, you esteem but light; 
 What you don’t coin is worthless in your sight.’(82)

All knowledge rests ultimately on faith. I must at last believe in my own
soul, and in the perceptions of my mind. Besides, every science is founded
on certain principles which are matters of direct admission, and cannot
themselves be first proved. For every such admission is a matter of faith,
and ‘every philosophic system is built upon such fundamental admissions.
Even infidelity is a matter of faith; for we have no direct nor simply
homogeneous intuition of the principles of things, and therefore no absolute
certainty.’ (33) All depends on what fundamental admission takes
possession of a man’s mind, with the impression of infallible truth. There is
no knowledge from which faith is absent; for all knowledge rests upon the
postulate of something believed. Even materialism, which admits only
matter and force, rests upon belief, a belief in this invisible power of force;
for it does but infer its existence from its effects. ‘Our own existence, and
that of all things around us, must be believed, and can in no other way be
made out,’ says Hamann. (34) It is an acknowledged fact, that the deeper
any one goes in his search after knowledge, the more humble and modest he
becomes, for he only the more perceives the limits of his attainments;
while, on the other hand, the more superficial any one is, the more arrogant
is he wont to be, for he just so much the more thinks he has fathomed and
understood everything. Hence more pride of knowledge is generally found
in youth than in age. Youth knows far less of those problems which appear
the more incapable of solution the more we seek to solve them. Pascal says,
‘The last step of reason is to perceive that there are infinitely many things
which surpass her; and if she does not attain this knowledge, she is weak
indeed!’ ‘If we first understood what reason is,’ says Hamann, ‘all discord
between it and faith would cease’ (35) The highest attainment of wisdom,
then, is the knowledge of our limitation.

And if this applies to all matters, it does so most entirely in the province
of religion and with respect to God. For this is the province of the highest
truth, of truth properly so called. Even if we were to travel over the whole
world, we could not find in it the truth for which we are seeking. There are
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indeed many so called truths, but there is but One Truth which is really
such, which can solve the enigmas of our life, and disclose the mysteries of
our existence. This truth is no growth of earth, its pedigree reaches beyond
and above this world. We all feel that just where the boundaries of our
knowledge lie, just where mystery begins, lies that which we desire to
know, that which we want, that which decides our lot. Man has ever sought
to penetrate this world of mysteries, but revelation alone has given us any
information concerning it, and faith is the only organ by which we can have
any knowledge of it. We can nowhere wholly dispense with faith, for all
visible things are pervaded by an invisible mystery. How then can we
dispense with it in questions of religious knowledge? These can only be
grasped by faith, and all our acquaintance with them is based upon faith. If,
moreover, direct certainty and inward strength are peculiar to every kind of
faith that is worthy the name, religious faith is the firmest, surest, and most
voluntary of all; for it concerns the last and highest matters in which we live
and move, and therefore also those best and highest motives and reasons in
which all others combine and are consummated. ‘No foundation can be so
firm, no motive so influential, no reasons so binding, no results so far-
reaching, as belief in these things,’ (36)

Now, it is natural that this religious belief should go beyond our reason;
for it deals in those higher truths which we are incapable of discovering by
means of our natural understanding. God far surpasses the limits of our
natural reason. Hence, too, religious faith, whose subject matter is God,
must necessarily go beyond these limits. ‘Human reason and divine reason,’
says Goethe, ‘are two very different things.’ (87) And Leibnitz: ‘He who, in
matters relating to God, believes nothing but what his own reason can
fathom, dwindles the idea of God.’ Lord Bacon, too, has these words; ‘We
must enlarge our mind to the magnitude of divine mysteries, not limit them
to the narrowness of our understanding.’ (38)

And if this applies to God, generally speaking, it does so in a twofold
degree to those counsels for our redemption, which were in the Divine
Mind, unknown to any but to Himself and His Spirit. ‘For as no man
knoweth the things of a man, save the spirit of man which is in him, even so
the things of God knoweth no man, but the Spirit of God.’ This counsel of
God is the silent secret of His heart, until He himself reveals it; and then He
reveals to us something utterly new, something which it never entered into
the heart of man to conceive, something forming no part of our thoughts,
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and far surpassing them; something, therefore, which we must let ourselves
be told, which we must believe, and which goes beyond our reason.

But, it is objected, is not revelation also contrary to our reason? And it
is this which is the obstacle. It cannot certainly be denied that revelation not
merely goes beyond our reason, but that in many particulars it also stands
opposed to our natural ideas. But this is not of itself conclusive against
revelation; the question rather is. On which of the two sides is truth to be
found? It is an integral part of our natural ideas, that we must attain
perfection by our own moral efforts; and that in proportion to our progress
in the way of moral effort, have we to expect a commensurate reward.
When revelation, then, tells us that we ‘have no merit at all before God; that
the fundamental error of man is his claim thereto; that he thereby entirely
forfeits God’s approval, and makes his salvation impossible; that we can
only live by grace, etc. — this is certainly contrary to our natural reason.
When our own notions present to us only a God of power and majesty,
unapproachable by human thought; and revelation acquaints us with a God
who humbled himself and came to us, who shared our earthly lot to save us,
— this is certainly contrary to our natural reason. If we had had to invent a
religion and a revelation, we should have invented something quite
different. We should never have thought of so humble a revelation,
beginning with a child in a cradle, and concluding with a death upon the
cross. We should have chosen as its locality either Greece or Rome, and not
have planted it in that comer of the earth, and in that nation, upon which the
contempt of mankind rested. In all this there certainly is an opposition
between revelation as it really is, and human reason. And the apostle
emphatically asserts that, to the merely natural understanding, the gospel,
i.e., revelation, is foolishness. There is nothing more paradoxical to the
reason than revelation, than Christianity. (39) But the question is, On which
side does truth lie? If our natural reason were quite rightly ordered,
certainly revelation ought not to be found in opposition to it. But is our
natural reason still rightly ordered? If man has been the subject of a moral
perversion, which none can deny, it would be taking but a mechanical view
of man to imagine that there is one province of his intellectual life which
has been unaffected thereby. But if it is wholly affected and corrupted, we
cannot but say that revelation could not be true, unless it were found in
opposition thereto. Now, the main corruption even of our thoughts is pride;
and hence the main stumbling block and paradox which we find in
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revelation is the humility of God, and his requirement of humility on our
part. ’The sublime paradoxy of Christianity delights in revealing, and at the
same time in concealing, the Highest, the Absolute, in the most
insignificant forms; so that it is only by the deepest submission and
humility that receptive minds can enter into His sanctuary, while the non-
receptive, the self-satisfied and the proud, are moved to opposition and
enmity,’ (40) Hence this opposition is a proof in favor of, and not against,
Christianity. If it had been a revelation which made everything depend upon
our own work and merit, it would please us, for it would nourish our pride;
but then it would not be true. Because, however, it makes everything
depend upon the condescension and grace of God, it displeases for it
humbles us; but for this very reason it is true. ‘All those contradictions,’
says Pascal, ‘which seem as if they would keep me furthest from the
knowledge of religion, have most powerfully drawn me to it.’ (41) Hence,
in spite of this contradiction, it has always stood its ground; and ‘the only
science which is contrary to general reason, and to the nature of man, is the
only one which has endured throughout all ages.’ (42)

Our very disinclination to yield to it is an evidence in its favor.
‘Recognize, then,’ says Pascal, ‘the truth of religion in its obscurity, in our
indifference to becoming acquainted with it,’(43) and in another place he
says that ‘if the Jews of the time of Jesus had all assented to His claims, that
very circumstance would render Him an object of mistrust, for it would be
suspicious testimony; and the unbelief of the Jews ought itself to be a
reason for our belief in Him,’ (44) In short, the opposition of revelation to
reason, i.e., to proud and self-exalting reason, the necessity it lays upon us
of renouncing this reason, is but an evidence in its favor. ‘There is nothing
so consistent with reason as this abnegation of reason.’(45) ‘We must know
how to doubt when necessary, to maintain an opinion when necessary, and
to submit when necessary.’ (46)

Behind this proud and self-exalting reason is found reason’s hidden
truth, even a secret feeling and conviction that we are made for God, and
tend to God, and an inward moral consciousness that we are sinners, and in
need of mercy. And with this reason revelation is in harmony. In this sense
it is true that revelation is not merely beyond and contrary to reason, but
also that it is in agreement with reason. Reason opens the great case to be
investigated; revelation prosecutes it by furnishing the answer. ‘Reason is
the human preface to divine revelation.’ (47) It sometimes happens that a
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preface promises more than the book itself performs; but revelation fully
performs what reason announces.

If revelation agrees with reason, reason, on the other hand, is the organ
for the perception of revelation. And certainly reason is sufficiently skilful
and exactly adapted for this perception. As is the relation in which the eye,
made for light, stands to the sun, so is the relation in which reason stands to
divine revelation. But to see the light, the eye must be opened; and to
perceive the sun, a right position must be occupied with respect to it And so
too must we unclose our reason, and bring it into a right position with
respect to revelation, if it is to be enlightened thereby. Moreover, we must
be willing to have it enlightened. It often happens that an object may be
before our eyes without our seeing it, that a sound may reach our ears
without our hearing it, because our attention is not directed towards it,
because we do not yield ourselves to the impression. So too shall we fail in
attaining a knowledge of revelation unless we surrender ourselves thereto.
This surrender of knowledge is love. All true knowledge is a loving
absorption in its object Only love of the truth understands truth. Love is not
blind, as has been said, but sees correctly, and in fact alone sees correctly,
for it alone sees the nature of things and their hidden truth. It is with the
heart that we truly know, and especially that we truly know God and His
revelation. As Pascal so finely says, ’ Things human must be known to be
loved; things divine must be loved to be known.’ (48) He who walks in this
way of love will not fail to perceive that revelation is of all things that
which is most in harmony with reason, — nay, that it is itself the highest
reason, the reason’s truth.

1. The arts of the Greeks know not the Redeemer and His light; hence
they so loved to sport, and did not name the deep abyss of sorrow. I
esteem it the greatest of the charms by which antiquity moves us, that
it leads us gently past the sorrow which it knows not how to console.↩ 

2. ‘Life is not the supreme good, but guilt is the supreme evil.’↩ 

3. To gain a victory over one’s heart is great — I honor the brave man;
but he who conquers through his heart is a greater one in my eyes.↩ 
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8. The History Of Revelation –
Heathenism And Judaism.

Historical nature of Revelation — Vocations of various Nations — The Nation of Religion,
and the Nations of Civilization — Heathen Religion — Heathen Morality — The
Philosophical Morality of Heathenism — Its actual morality — The voices of Prophecy
among the Nations — Heathenism searching after God — Judaism and the Religious
Vocation of Israel — The great Fundamental Ideas of the Jewish Religion — Prophecy and
its History — Jesus in Israel — The judgment of Israel — Christianity

REVELATION has gone through a history. It was not complete at once, but was
subjected to that law of development which prevails over everything that
has life on earth. If revelation was to form a component part of history, and
to dovetail with the progress of the human mind, it must of necessity be
placed under the law by which that mind was ruled. Why, it has often been
asked, with the intent to raise an objection to Christian doctrine, if the sin of
the first man brought so much misery upon the human race, and rendered,
as the Church teaches us, so great a sacrifice necessary, did not God abolish
this misery, and restore mankind to their lost communion with Him
immediately after the fall? The answer to this objection lies in this law of
development. God began to reveal redemption immediately, but this
revelation appeared under the law of history. Hence, though supernatural in
its nature and origin, it became natural in its actuality, because it entered
into combination with the history of mankind and of the human mind.

Revelation has a history, because there is history in general; there is
history, because there is an end in view; there is an end in view, because
there is a God; and eternal love, because there is also providence, which
rules the destinies of man, and guides them towards the end appointed by
divine Love. If there were no such end, human life would be the saddest
and most wearisome thing in existence. We are all persuaded that history is
no mere spectacle of intricate mazes, or self-repeating transitions, but a
progress. Nothing is more certain to modern thought, nor more demanded
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by it, than progress. But there can be no progress when there is no end in
view. It is not we who have set this end before ourselves, but it is the
thought of that eternal Love which arranges all that concerns us, and which
alone can bring it to pass. This end we emphatically call the kingdom of
God; the realization of the highest moral and religious task and destiny of
mankind, the realization of our moral and religious ideal. We have such an
ideal in our minds, we long for it; and it will, it must, come to pass. The
secret of History, that which makes history a sublime subject of
contemplation, is to pursue, or at least to form a conjecture of, the ways by
which God is leading us to this end. It bestows a higher meaning and
dignity even upon individual life, and its small doings, to be able to say, that
even our actions, be they ever so insignificant, do, if they be but laudable,
contribute to the accomplishment of the high moral task of mankind, and
shall be interwoven by God into that great web of history, whose final result
is the kingdom of God — the kingdom of truth, righteousness, and
perfection.

For this purpose God employs the means of natural life, the infinite
variety which He has caused to exist therein. To this variety belong the
peculiarities and special vocations of the several nations. Each nation has
its special task in conducing to the general history of the human race; but
this task has a more prominent importance, and exerts more decided
influence on the course of history in the case of some nations than of others.
The natural vocation of mankind is the progress of culture. Hence there are
nations of culture, specially gifted nations, the propagators of the several
great tasks of culture. Thus the Greek was the nation of artistic and
scientific culture; Rome the nation of legislation, etc. But the soul and
source of all culture is religion. Hence there was also a nation of religion,
namely Israel. As then culture, so also religion should be the concern of the
whole race. Greece and Rome were entrusted with .culture, that they might
make it the concern of mankind. So also was religion located in a single
nation, that it might thence overspread the whole earth. Here, in this nation
of religion, had revelation its home and history. This history of revelation
occupies manifold relations to the history of culture, without intermingling
with it. But these relations were preparatory to the translation of religion
into the. soil of culture. To effect this translation was the task of
Christianity. It was Christianity which made religion and revelation the
concern of the whole world of culture. Then were united the two great
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provinces which had hitherto been separate — the revelation-less history of
the world of culture, and the history of revelation in Israel. Thoroughly to
work each into the other, is the task of the Christian ages. Hence there could
be no greater hindrance to human progress, and no heavier misfortune could
befall the human race, than a breach between these two provinces of culture
and religion.

The heathen nations were not without religion, but they were not the
bearers of a religion for the future, their vocation lay in another department.
Their religions were ‘religions which grew wild,’ as Schelling, after St
Paul’s simile of the wild olive tree (Rom. 11.), calls them, they were not
revealed religions. Yet they were not therefore withdrawn from Divine
direction. Even the heathen religions ran the course prescribed to them by
God and served ‘to educate the human race’ for revelation, for the longer
they existed, the more they showed the need of revelation. If revelation
went through a history in Israel for mankind, mankind went through a
history in the heathen world for revelation. These religions were to lead the
human mind past themselves, and thus to prepare for the reception of
revelation. This would not have been possible, unless there had been in
them those elements of religious truth which at the same time served as
positive preparations for the whole full truth.

The apostle Paul, indeed, says of the heathen that they were without God
in the world (Eph. 2:12). Certainly they had not God Himself, and this is the
deep reason of the lamentation by which, though misconceived, the whole
heathen world is pervaded. But yet they were not utterly devoid of
connection with God. God had a tie to them, and they had a tie to God. The
former existed in the truths which lay at the roots of their religions, the
latter in the religious feeling which was found even among them, and which
for centuries ruled the life of the ancient world. But both that objective and
this subjective side of religion passed through a history, and that history was
a process of progressive self-dissolution leading down on the one hand into
the slough of atheism or superstition, yet on the other producing at the same
time that noble spirit of anticipation, or at least of dissatisfaction, in which
the close of the old world opened the door to the spirit of the new.

Let us take a brief glance at these two sides, and their historical
development.

There are elements of truth at the root of all religions. Even their errors
are but distortions of a hidden truth. But for this the religions of
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heathendom would not have endured so long, and would not still endure.
For it is not pure falsehood which can win and satisfy the human mind; let
man sink ever so low, he will never utterly annihilate the feeling for truth
which is in him. Individuals may succeed in deadening their feeling for
truth, but nations will never be capable of wholly stifling it. The truths
which lie hidden in heathen religions, had their origin in primitive
revelations which were the common possession of the whole human race
before it separated into different nations. These were the inheritance which
the nations took with them into foreign lands from their common home,
upon which to live after they had departed therefrom. There is everywhere a
consciousness of God expressing itself in worship, everywhere a certain
feeling of sin and guilt, everywhere a felt need of propitiation and
atonement expressing itself in sacrifices and prayers, in purifications and
penances, while among many nations we meet with the idea of a mediator,
(1) And the farther back we go in history, the purer is the form borne by the
various religions. It is an acknowledged fact, confirmed both by historical
research and the traditions of the heathen, that the original religious notions
of God were purer than the subsequent national religions, (2) thus justifying
the description of the apostle Paul when he represents the history of the
notion of God as one of progressive perversion of the truth. The
consciousness that this was the case reached very far down the stream of
time. Thus Varro, e.g., informs us that the Romans for one hundred and
seventy years, had no images of the gods, and that they who introduced
their use, had set up an error hitherto unknown, (3) The national religions,
however, sank lower and lower as time advanced, that which drew them
down was that power of falsehood which was in them from the beginning,
which is involved in the very principle of Heathenism, and constitutes its
nature. For its nature is to draw God into the world. In no heathen religion
do we meet with the pure idea of God. Heathenism knows not the absolute
God, but puts in His place the cosmical powers, which are but the organs of
his agency, the garment with which He covers Himself It is thus that the
apostle Paul describes the nature of heathenism in that classical passage
where he treats of it, Rom. 1:18, etc., especially 5:25, a description which
the most profound scientific investigation has abundantly corroborated. (4)
The cosmical powers, however, are twofold, they belong to nature or to
mind. Hence some heathen religions represent more the stage of nature,
others more that mind. Between Fetishism, which finds a god in the
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individual natural object which it selects for veneration, and the Pantheism
of India, which sees the end of man in the absorption of the individual in
the universal life of nature, there is a whole series of religions which deify
nature. Their home is for the most part among the colored tribes, who are
more immersed in the life of nature than the white man; but this kind of
religion finds its deepest and most striking exemplification in the
profoundly melancholy view of the world and religion of the white rajas of
Indians. It is here that the Pantheism of the heathen view of the world is
fully manifested in those two forms of the Indian religion, Brahmanism and
Buddhism. While Brahmanism merges this perishable world in universal
being, in the Soul of the universe, whose emanation or whose dream the
world is. Buddhism carries out the idea of perishableness to the ultimate
cause of all being, and finally annihilates everything, finding in the notion
of absolute submission a consolation for all the evils of life. Here the
Pantheism of the religion of nature is carried out to its full results. But the
populace require personal divinities to whom they may apply. Hence the
pantheistic religions of nature everywhere become polytheistic, the several
divinities representing the powers of nature. In these religions we
everywhere see the mind of man renounced, as it were, before the life of
nature, and merged in its mysteries. The begets ting and generating power
of nature was the idea represented in a series of divinities, symbols, and
solemnities. We who have become so much freer from the power of natural
life can now form no idea of the tyranny which these religions were capable
of exercising over the minds of men. They might demand the greatest
sacrifices from their worshippers, and these were not refused, whether it
were that the noblest virgins of Babylon imperilled their honor through
religious enthusiasm for the sake of participating in the divine nature, or
that the youths of Carthage rushed into the flames in their religious
fanaticism. It was the power of nature’s intoxication which ruled the mind
of man.

But natural life is at the same time sensuous life. Hence all these
religions are pervaded by a power of sensuousness, and exhibit a
combination of religion and debauchery which is to us all repulsive as it is
incomprehensible.

Certainly the religions of mind occupy a higher level, but even these do
not get beyond the Cosmos. It is only the idea of man which the Greek
worships in his gods. It is true that the idea of Godhead is reflected in them,



154

but only in broken rays. A monotheistic feature pervades the Greek
conception of the world of gods and goddesses, — it seeks to attain in Zeus
or in Fate a supreme absolute divinity, (5) but is unable to maintain the
heights to which it would soar, and is ever drawn down again within the
barriers of limitation. The Greek popular religion knows not an Almighty,
still less a Holy God, and has no conception of a God of love. And how
little it shunned to attribute to its divinities all the passions and vices of
mortals, is well known. In the later days of philosophy, indeed, a struggle
against this humanizing of the divine idea took place, and efforts were
made, chiefly by Socrates and Plato, to raise the idea of Godhead to greater
purity and spirituality. But the old popular religion could stand no criticism,
the investigation of its doctrines and usages was its dissolution, while
philosophic speculation was unable to replace it. For philosophy is not for
the masses, but for the few; moreover, the Platonic philosophy was wanting
in that foundation of objective facts which was needed to constitute it a
religion. For every religion must appeal and has appealed to facts either
supposed or real; ideas alone, however sublime or true, cannot make a
religion. (6) And this, too, was the barrier which prevented the mysteries
from becoming religion. In their secret doctrines, especially in the
Eleusinian, the mind sought that satisfaction which was not afforded it by
the popular religion. They promised to furnish an answer to those
fundamental questions of religion, the questions of atonement and a future
life. They gathered around them a circle of believers from among the most
noble minded of the nation. But their answer consisted only in symbols not
in facts, and hence they fell together with the old .belief in the gods. Finally
the oracles became silent, and left men without an answer from the gods, a
circumstance in which the ancient world saw a significant sign that the era
of the ancient belief in the gods was at an end. (7) And so it was. It was
resolved into skepticism on the one hand, and superstition on the other. For
this was the issue both of the piety and the religions of the ancient world.

It is impossible to form too strong a conception of the power and
authority exercised over the life by religious opinions, practices, and
customs during the earlier ages, even in Greece, with all its intellectual
activity. I have already spoken of the important position occupied by prayer
both in political and private life in the ancient world. And what is true of
prayer, is true of religion in general, every act of life being supported and
encircled thereby. The heathenism of the early ages were a pious and
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religious heathenism. Athens especially enjoyed the fame of being a God-
fearing city. But the limits of religion were also the limits of piety. Prayer
and sacrifice were in truth but the fulfillment of a legal duty, and not the
spontaneous offerings of the heart. Man paid to the gods the tribute that was
their due, for the world was so parceled out, that dominion fell to the lot of
the gods, dependence to that of men. Hence it behooved man to
acknowledge this relation, and to discharge his obligations to the gods that
he might earn and secure their favor. No other personal relation to the gods
existed. They felt no love, properly so called, to men; nor was there in men
any love to the gods. And Aristotle declared it to be utterly absurd (ὰτοπον)
to speak of love to the gods, since love could only exist between beings of
the same kind. Piety was nothing more than an acknowledgment of
dependence. But the feeling of mere dependence exercises no special moral
influence upon man’s inner life; it can check and moderate, but is incapable
of purifying the heart, and bestowing a new disposition. And this was the
extent of the piety of the ancient world. But even this effect of religion was
lost when the era of boundless self-assertion began. The age of Pericles and
of the Peloponnesian war marks this fatal turn in Grecian life. The sophism
which defined the individual man as “the standard of all things” lent its
support to this movement, which the nobler philosophy of a Plato was
unable to restrain, and which the general state of things both evoked and
promoted. In imperishable lines has Thucydides depicted the moral
corruption which succeeded the plague at Athens after the commencement
of the Peloponnesian war, showing how all that was sacred to the gods or
revered by man was beginning to fall into contempt. (8) From that time, the
process of the dissolution of ancient piety set in. Religion possessed no
independent strength for a victorious resistance. The religions of the ancient
world were united to the state, they were not the religions of the man, but of
the citizen. The highest of religious duties was to worship the native gods,
according to the laws of the land. Gradually, however, the idea of the state
began to lose its former power over the ancient mind, and the individual
consciousness to assert itself; — at first, indeed, often in an unauthorized
manner, and in the form of sensual enjoyment Sensuality is the special vice
of heathenism. And religion itself afforded nourishment to this vice. If in
earlier times it had ministered thereto, it was now abused to a far greater
subserviency. Poetry and art contributed to this abuse. To us the poems of
Homer are but a beautiful play of the imagination, and there is nothing
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dangerous about them, for who thinks of taking his narratives for truth? Let
us, however, bring before our minds the fact that they had become realities
to the Grecian people, and had in their eyes an importance like that of the
Bible in ours, and we shall understand why the stricter philosophers of
Greece looked upon the poet as a corrupter of religion and morality and
Plato desired his exclusion from his ideal state. To us the plastic art of
Athens does but call forth our admiration for the sense of the beautiful
which has clothed these works with an imperishable charm. But we have
abundant testimony to the dangerous influence exercised by some of them
upon their contemporaries, while the streets of Pompeii furnish but too
frequent memorials of the extent to which art was at the service of the
basest sensuality. The temples, moreover, became places of debauchery, and
the festivals of the gods orgies. Such was the case already in Greece, such
was subsequently the case in Rome. (9)

What wonder, then, was it that such a religion should be more and more
despised by all thoughtful minds. And yet philosophy had nothing to offer
in its place but probabilities, and soon nothing but doubts; the result was the
supremacy of infidelity. In the Augustan age, the time when men believed
in gods was looked back to as a far distant period; and it was regarded as a
mark of a philosophic mind to deny their existence. (10)

The Stoic philosophy was Pantheism, and made the world to be God;
while the Epicurean, which chiefly prevailed among the educated classes,
though at first it allowed the existence of gods, but of gods who did not
concern themselves about human affairs, afterwards effaced them from the
faith and thoughts of men. The poet Lucretius undertook to abolish faith in
the gods by a natural explanation of religion. (11) But man needs something
beyond himself; and though he may argue himself into a contrary opinion a
hundred times over, he is not self-sufficing. The necessary consequence of
this unbelief was that widespread prevalence of superstition, so vividly
depicted by Plutarch. (12) Magicians overspread the empire; and the more
superstitious the rites they employed, the greater was the approbation
bestowed upon them. Such is the conclusion of the history of the ancient
mind in the matter of religion. And yet all this was of service to the future.
For out of the midst of this general decay arose that feeling of individual
want, which, freed from the powers of the ancient world, sought for itself
that satisfaction which neither philosophy nor religion could afford, and
which revelation alone was able to supply.
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The morality also of the ancient world took a similar course. For there is
between religion and morality an intrinsic relation of mutual dependence.
Morality must stand or fall with religion. In the history of the ancient world
we meet with many a noble and earnest form, commanding our high moral
respect; and it is in the heroes of Leonidas, or in those noble Greeks and
Romans whose names have been handed down to us by history, that we see
realized what the spirit of antiquity was capable of effecting. Ancient
Rome, especially, was distinguished above many other nations and states,
by that greater moral earnestness which may be regarded as the fruit of the
religious spirit which there prevailed. (13) But it is always the morality of
the citizen, not the morality of the man, far less the morality of the renewed
heart, which is exhibited. Within the boundary of the state was ancient
morality confined. And when this was dissolved, the moral power which
was united to it also fell In vain did philosophy strive, from its own
resources, to produce a system of morality which might prove itself
efficient. It could not get beyond theories, nor bring forth lasting effects,
and never became a general power. And even its very theories cannot but
excite our gravest scruples.

It is true that philosophy produced individuals to whom aU ages must
look up with admiration. Especially may Socrates and Plato be said to be,
both intellectually and morally, a whole head taller than the mass of their
contemporaries. We may say that in them God would show us how far the
inherent nobility of human nature can go in its own strength; but they
exhibit at the same time the limits by which the moral strength of mere
human nature is bounded. Socrates has often been compared with Christ;
but the difference between them is as great as the heavens are high above
the earth. Socrates was a moral and intellectual power; yet he was not a
power for mankind, but only for his own nation. His fellow-citizens alone
were his fellow-men, and no others existed as far as he was concerned
Athens alone was a world worthy of him. With him, as with the ancients in
general, virtue was political and public. To obey the laws of the state was,
in his eyes, the sum of all obligations. Nor does he in other respects surpass
the boundaries of his age. A man’s virtue consists in ‘conquering his friend
by doing him good, his enemy by doing him harm.’ He collected disciples
to lead them in the way of wisdom, and Alcibiades could say that in the
society of Socrates he felt himself another man. But he did not raise them to
a morality superior to that of his fellow-countrymen. He did, indeed, keep
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himself free from those sensual vices to which even the best of the Greeks
were subject, yet he could find it in unison with his office of instructing and
reforming youth not only to permit, but even to recommend the society of
courtesans. When he heard the beauty of the courtesan Theodota extolled,
he went to visit her, with his disciples, and entered into a conversation with
her, in which he sought to show her by what means she might best captivate
men. We see in him nothing of that sacred compassion which preaches
repentance to sinners, and shows them the way of happiness. He certainly
opposed vice, but he saw its remedy in better knowledge, and not in a
renewal of the heart His life was blameless when measured by the Grecian
standard, and he earnestly sought to promote the best interests of his fellow-
countrymen, but he was ignorant of that soul of all true morality, love to
God and to one’s neighbor. And even his death — at which he unfeelingly
dismissed his wife and children, lest their tears and lamentations should
interrupt his philosophic discourse with his pupils — how can it bear even
the most distant comparison with that of Jesus Christ! ‘What a delusion it
is,’ exclaims Rousseau, ‘to venture to compare the son of Sophroniskos
with the Son of Mary!’ (14)

Plato vies with Socrates in moral nobility. His philosophy is pervaded by
an atmosphere of the eternal world. He was called ’ the divine,’ and legends
of a higher and supernatural origin were current concerning him. But he,
too, *did not surpass the limits of the national mind. Man’s moral task is, in
his view, to infuse into this world the eternal ideas of the true, the good, and
the beautiful. But in truth he declares the realization of these ideas to be
impossible. Nature opposes an insuperable barrier. In the realm of mind the
divine principle prevails; but matter forms an adverse element. Hence the
opposition between reality and idea remains for ever irreconcilable — a
never realized ideal. And what kind of ideal is this? Plato also rises no
higher than the state. His notion is not the union of mankind with God —
with this he is utterly unacquainted — but a state in which reason is
supreme, — a state of philosophers. His is the most unnatural notion that
can be imagined, — a state which with its community of goods and women,
and its abstract supremacy of law, annihilates all personal freedom and
property, and is likewise confessedly founded upon pride: the authorities
alone represent reason; the other classes, the lower qualities of the mind
down to the instincts and passions. There is throughout an absence of a true
appreciation of man, of the idea of free human personality; hence Plato
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requires for his ideal state the exposure of weakly infants, and a community
of wives. He approves of slavery — as does also Aristotle, for the slave is
only an instrument, and not really endowed with reason — tolerates
pederasty, etc. We nowhere find the true idea of humanity. And yet
Augustine acknowledges, ‘No one so nearly approaches us as the Platonic
philosophy does!’ (16) If they do these things in the green tree, what shall
be done in the dry?

Socrates and Plato were incapable of preventing the decay of their
nation, or of inspiring it with a new spirit of morality, nor were subsequent
systems of philosophy more successful. For they all sought a remedy in
man’s own moral power, and desired to make him his own redeemer. But no
moral theory can avail to renew man, which is ignorant of deeper sources of
moral life than those which flow from human effort. (16)

The two schools of philosophy which, toward the close of the ancient
world, were striving for the mastery were the Stoic and the Epicurean. The
Stoic, is the strictest morality. But what is true of ancient morality in
general, viz., that it is founded in self-love and supported by pride, is true in
the highest degree of the morality of the Stoics. Nowhere is the spirit of
arrogant pride and cold resignation so thoroughly indigenous as here. If the
root of Christian morality is humility, that of Stoic morality is pride.
Humility is a purely Christian notion. The quality of ‘lowliness’ (humilitas)
own to antiquity, was first ennobled into the virtue of humility by
Christianity. Certainly the Stoic wise man was not to take vengeance for
insults, but only because he could not be insulted, being too great in his
own eyes for insolence to affect him. It was not &om a feeling of
forbearance, but from an arrogant contempt for others, that this maxim
arose. The Stoic wise man was not to cherish wrath, not to be excited by
passion, etc., yet not because he was to rest in God, and to be full of
gentleness and peace, but because he was to regard himself as too exalted
for anything to be able to disturb his god-like repose. This life was too
contemptible for a wise man to let himself be disquieted about it And even
the evil that was in the world was not to call forth his zeal in opposing it.
Evil was as much an element in the whole course of the world as good, the
bad had their parts to play as well as the good, and the wise, man might
contemplate the spectacle with stately indifference; if, however, things went
too far, he might take away his life, for this world being unworthy of him,
he was at liberty to leave it. And this was the course taken by the younger
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Cato at the fell of the republic, and by many in the times of the emperors,
for the sake of escaping from tyranny, or even from the burden of heavy
sickness. It is but an external similarity which has caused this system of
morality to appear akin to the Christian. That which was true in it did not
become truth till Christianity appeared. (17)

Such was the morality of the nobler spirits in the latter times of the
ancient world. The other system, and the prevailing one among the educated
classes, was that of Epicurus, the principle of which was pleasure. Hence all
virtue consisted in that moderation in enjoyment of which prudence dictates
the observance, lest pleasure should be spoiled. A very doubtful and
circuitous way — it must be confessed — of arriving at virtuous conduct!
The practical effects of such a philosophy may easily be imagined. (18)

Such was philosophic morality. What, then, was actual morality? We
have a series of delineations of the moral turpitude of the later philosophers,
which presents them in the most contemptible light, as servile hypocrites
and flatterers. ‘Among most,’ says Quintilian, ‘the greatest vices are
concealed under the name of the old philosophy.’ (19) Or they are at least
weak characters, as was even a Seneca, who, especially in his later writings,
uttered, it must be confessed, maxims so similar to Christian ones, that the
Christians of subsequent ages looked upon him as theirs, but whose
morality was to a great extent mere rhetoric, who could resolve to sell the
service of his pen, and who showed towards the vices of a Nero an
obsequiousness which called forth the indignation even of the Romans of
that age. (20)

And finally, what was the morality of the masses? Even in the best times
it could not escape an attentive observer that there was a germ of corruption
in the very core of the ancient nations. And the longer they existed, the
more was this developed. The descriptions which the Latin authors Juvenal,
Pliny, Tacitus, Seneca, have left us of the state of morals in their age, are
well known, and exhibit a supremacy of shamelessness, of which we can in
these times form no conception. The best men of those days knew of no
remedy for such a state of affairs; but convinced that things could not go on
thus, they expected the end of the world, and despaired of mankind. (21)

Only eternal love could provide a remedy.
From the remotest ages, prophetic utterances, announcing better times

and a coming deliverance, had pervaded the ancient world. Some of these
were partly dim memories of a long past age still glimmering in the present,
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like the last streaks of twilight gilding the darkened sky after the sun’s
departure; others were the presentiments of yearning and seeking hearts,
like the stars which faintly illumine the night, and announce the coming
day.

Such mutilated and ancient prophecies of a golden future are found
among the most widely differing nations. It was the hope of the Persians
that a time would come, a Messianic time, in which Ahriman would be
annihilated, the world renewed and delivered from all evil; in which all
mankind would be converted to a state of obedience to law, and the happy
condition of former times restored. The Indians expected, at the end of the
present age of sin, the tenth Avatar, that is, incarnation. That of Buddha was
the ninth, and this would be an incarnation of Vishnu, who would appear
under the name Kalki, overthrow all evil, and restore the happy times which
had prevailed at the beginning of the world. Even the Chinese were not
without such Messianic hopes.

The advent of a great and holy One in the West is frequently announced
in their sacred books, — one who was not only to lay down the way of
perfection, but also to destroy the ancient idols. Nor were similar
expectations less familiar to other oriental nations.

Among the Greeks they were profoundly expressed in the legend of
Prometheus. Prometheus chained to the rock, in daily torment, utters the
oracle, known to himself alone, that the dominion of the false god Zeus will
one day be terminated by a Son of God, who will be mightier than Zeus,
while he himself beholds Hercules as his deliverer in the distant future. But
this deliverance — as Hermes announces to him — is not to take place
without vicarious suffering.

“And of that anguish, look not for the end 
 Before some God shall come to bear thy woes; 
 And will to pass to Hades’ sunless realm 
 And the dark cloudy depths of Tartarus.”

And this is done by Chiron, the most just and wise of the Centaurs, the son
of Chronos, sacrificing himself for him, while Hercules kills the eagle at his
breast,and so delivers him from his torments. Aeschylus made this
significant legend the subject of a dramatic trilogy, of which indeed only a
fragment, the ‘Prometheus Bound,’ remains. Enough has, however, been
preserved to show us how the deep ideas of the Greek world, concerning
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guilt, atonement, and the redemption of mankind, are poetically reflected
therein. This poetic legend is indeed almost a prediction of the true
Redeemer.

The hope of a future golden age, when the whole world should be
renewed and evil banished, is very plainly expressed in the old German
legends of the gods. Baldr, the good, the holy, and the wise, the favorite of
the gods and of men, is slain through the crafty stratagem of the wicked
Loki. The gods and all creatures lament; men and beasts, trees and rocks
weep. Evil times afterwards come upon the earth; strife and bloodshed
increase; and in the fight between the giants and the gods, Odin and the
Ases (the good gods) are subdued, and the world destroyed by fire. But
Vidar the victorious will restore the golden age: a new world is to arise,
clothed with perpetual spring and plenty: there will no longer be any Loki,
and Baldr will return from the dead; while gods and men, recovering from
their overthrow, will dwell peacefully together. Kindred traditions are
familiar also in Mexico and the South Sea Islands. In short, everywhere in
the heathen world the prediction and the hope are indigenous, that when
evil shall have reached its climax, these iron times of sin and misery will
come to an end, and even the gods who have ruled during this age of the
world will be overthrown. For this purpose a royal hero of heavenly descent
will appear to crush the head of the demon, and to bring back the primitive
age of happiness and innocence. (22)

Nor, as we have seen, is even the idea of vicarious suffering wanting in
these representations of a coming redemption. Closely connected with them
is the notion of the suffering righteous man, the possessor of the most
perfect righteousness, — a notion so emphatically and remarkably carried
out in Plato, that we are involuntarily reminded of that great Old Testament
prophecy, Isa. 53., while the early fathers regarded it as a prediction. ‘Let us
now,’ it is said in this remarkable passage, ‘place in juxtaposition to the
unrighteous, the righteous man, one sincere and noble, who strives not to
seem righteous, but to be so. First, he must be deprived of good opinion; for
if he appears to be a righteous man, honor and profit will be given him as
such, so that it would then be uncertain whether he were righteous for
righteousness’ sake, or for the sake of honor or profit. Then he must be
despoiled of every possession except righteousness, and brought into
collision with the authorities; so that, though he has done nothing amiss, he
may be esteemed the worst of men, and this, that his righteousness may be
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proved to us by his continuing immovable in the midst of detraction, and all
arising therefrom, and unaltered even till death, he being all his life long,
though righteous, esteemed unrighteous. — They say, moreover, let the
righteous man thus constituted be scourged, blindfolded, and after he has
undergone all kind of torment, be bound to a stake, that he may not desire to
seem righteous, but to be so.’ (23)

But as for this picture sketched by Plato, what is it but an unsubstantial
shadow, which the ancient world was conscious it should never see
realized? ‘I, at least,’ says Cicero, ‘have not yet met with a perfectly wise
man; philosophy has only taught what such a one would be, if he should
ever appear on earth.’ (24)

Nevertheless mankind still clung to the hope of better times to come.
The very sorrows of the present made the hearts craving so much the more
poignant, that about the time of Christ it had risen almost to direct
prophecy. In the famous fourth Eclogue of Virgil, the poet, on the occasion
of the peace between Antony and Octavius, brought about by the consul
Pollio, and the birth of a son to the latter, celebrates in enthusiastic
expressions the dawn of lasting peace to the world, and greets the newly-
born infant as that future restorer of the world whom the SibiUyne books
had announced:

‘The last great age, foretold by sacred rhymes, 
 Renews its finished course; Saturnian times 
 Roll round again; and mighty years, begun 
 From their first orb, in radiant circles run. 
 The base, degenerate, iron offspring ends, 
 A golden progeny from heaven descends. . . . 
 See laboring Nature calls thee to sustain 
 The nodding frame of heaven and earth and main! 
 See to their base restored earth, seas, and air. 
 And joyful ages from behind in crowding ranks appear.’ 
  – Dryden. Virgil

At another time he salutes Augustus as that Son of God destined to restore
the golden reign of Saturn, and to subjugate the whole world, whose advent
the oracles of the gods both in the regions of the Caspian and at the mouth
of the Nile had foretold, — while Augustus designated himself on coins as
the ‘saviour of the world’ (salus generis humani), and caused himself to be
represented on them as the god Apollo, who, according to universal belief,
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was to be the ruler of the renewed world. These were, it is true, false
flatteries or exaggerations, but they show nevertheless the hopes and
expectations then cherished. To these must be added the prophetic voices
from the East of a victorious king to arise in the land of Judea, which,
according to the historians Suetonius, Tacitus, and Joseph us, were
universally current. (25)

But it was not only by the words of individuals that such yearnings were
expressed. A tone of prophecy, a feature of yearning, a presentiment of
truth, pervades all heathenism.

When Paul came to Athens, he declared to the Athenians ‘the unknown
God’ whom they ignorantly worshipped. The Athenians, by erecting altars
with this inscription during a time of pestilence, so that no means might be
omitted and none of the gods passed over, themselves declared the
unsatisfactory nature of their own knowledge and worship of God, for they
thus owned that they were not in possession of the full truth. The heathen
really aimed at a supreme God, though they neither knew nor possessed
Him. They had a feeling that there must be one supreme God above the
individual gods: they called him Zeus, or Bramah, or Odin, — but they
always drew Him down again into limitation. When they would give vent to
the heart’s deepest emotions, this hidden foundation of faith in one supreme
God betrayed itself. TertuUian reminds the heathen, that in prayer and other
expressions of the heart’s emotions, it was not towards the Capitol, but
towards heaven, that they involuntarily raised both eyes and hands; not this
or that individual divinity whom they invoked, but the supreme God
himself. ‘I commend it to God; God will repay it,’ etc. ‘human soul,’
exclaims he, ‘who art by nature a Christian!’ (26)

All the prayers and sacrifices, all the expiations and purifications of the
heathen world, were such presentiments of truth, — presentiments whose
realization is found in the living and personal, the holy and merciful God. In
certain isolated instances, too, we find this attraction towards truth making
its influence felt as the ruling power of individual life. One of the best
examples of this searching for truth is that of Justin, who has himself
related the events of his life. He was possessed from an early age by a
longing for truth and certainty. He sought the satisfaction of this desire
among the philosophers; but in vain. He first applied to a Stoic, but could
not learn from him what he most desired, the knowledge of God, which this
philosopher seemed rather to despise. He then applied to a peripatetic, who



165

was, however, chiefly anxious about money. He went, to a Pythagorean,
who cared about nothing but mathematics. At last he tried a Platonist, who
had lately settled in the town where he dwelt, and made rapid progress in
his doctrine. He lived entirely among those higher ideas with which this
system of philosophy deals. This gave his mind a higher impulse, and he
hoped soon to arrive at the knowledge of God himself. For the sake of being
wholly absorbed in this world of ideas, he retired to the sea-coast, that he
might pass his whole time in philosophic contemplations. Here he happened
to meet an old man, whose countenance exhibited both dignity and
gentleness, and who, entering into conversation with him concerning God,
immortality, and retribution soon convinced him how poor and fallible all
his knowledge still was. The old man referred him to the prophets, and
exhorted him above all things to pray to Jesus Christ himself, that his eyes
might be opened to understand divine truth. Then Justin felt such a fire
kindled in his soul as he had never experienced before. He read the
Scriptures, he listened to Christians, became a believer in Christ, a Christian
philosopher, and a defender of Christianity, and eventually sealed his faith
by martyrdom (A.D. 168). In him we have a specimen of the seeking of
heathenism. And what it sought it found in that revelation of which Israel
was called to be the depositary.

Let us now turn from heathenism to Judaism!
"While the religious life of other nations was enslaved by the power of

nature, and degraded by it even to intoxication, the Hebrew nation burst
these chains, set the human mind free from nature, and pressed forwards,
through the dark atmosphere which enveloped the religious thoughts of
others, towards God, the one personal God. It was truly a mighty deed to
oppose this thought, this faith in an extra-mundane God, to the whole
world; to maintain it against the overwhelming authority of all nations and
religions; resolutely to cleave to it in spite of their own strong natural
tendencies, and to make it the center and aim of every transaction of life.
The monotheism of Abraham, rested upon primitive tradition. It was the
oldest tradition of mankind. But it was at that time in danger of being
utterly exterminated. The whole world was being overflowed by
polytheism. Then God took this one family, and the nation proceeding
therefrom, out of connection with the rest of mankind, and made it the
depositary of the ancient truth and the future hope. It was no arrogant
imagination, but the expression of an actual fact, when this nation regarded
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and designated itself as the people of God. For God entered into special
relations with this family and people; here He implanted His truth, and
placed it like an immovable rock in the midst of the heaving sea of the
nations; here He prepared the stage on which the history of His revelation
was to be carried on. Truth, religion, revelation, were limited to this single
nation: as all the religions of the world were national religions, so was the
true, the revealed religion, also a national possession, but only that it might
thence become the possession of people of all mankind. This belief being of
importance to the whole race, this hope of the future, was the soul of the
nation and of its national life. The particularism of Israel bore within it the
germ of universalism. But it was in Christ and in Christianity that this
universalism unfolded and blossomed.

And this was the special vocation of this nation. It was of no importance
to human culture, like the Greeks and Romans. It was not art and a sense for
the beautiful; it was not the spirit of philosophy; it was not the endowments
fitted to make it the world’s ruler; it was not great legislative capacity,
which distinguished it, and were inherent in it, — its whole importance
consisted in being the nation of religion, the people of revelation. It is this
which gives to its whole literature its peculiar character. In the writings of
the Old Testament we have a copious collection of literary works,
composed during periods of Jewish history most remote from each other,
and under the most varying outward circumstances, by men of every grade
of intellectual rank, in the most opposite frames of mind, and for widely
differing purposes, — historic and poetic, lyric and didactic compositions;
— and yet all are pervaded by one spirit: it is the religious tone, the
religious view of the world, the tone of strict, ardent, sublime, inexorable
monotheism which prevails throughout this collective literature, and
impresses upon it that peculiar stamp which specifically distinguishes it
from the literature of all other nations, and makes it of perpetual value to all
mankind. We may obtain from other nations, from Greece and Rome, a
decision on the natural relations of the world, the arrangement and
constitution of natural life; but the most excellent, the supreme truth of this
life, and the corroboration of our innate consciousness of God’s existence,
the reference of all the events of life to the Most High, to God, — in short,
religion as the truth of life, and as the source and strength of all morality, —
we, as well as other nations, have received from this the nation of religion.
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This religion, and its spirit of absolute submission of heart and life to the
divine authority, was no natural produce of this people; it was not its nature,
but a fact of its history — an act of God. It was not indigenous in this
nation, but introduced and implanted by God in the history and mind of the
people. Their history teaches us how powerful in them also was the
tendency to error, and the danger of subjection to the powers of natural and
of sensuous life. It was only through the discipline of severe chastisement
and bitter experience, only through the energetic struggles of those great
organs of religious knowledge whom God selected and prepared, only
through continuous acts of judgment, that it came to pass that religious truth
was here established as an immovable rock for the benefit of the rest of
mankind.

Three great thoughts govern the religious life of this people. The first is
God. God is the most prominent, the supreme thought of Israel. God, the
living and personal God, who is the power of all things, and in comparison
with whom all is emptiness and vanity, who is the Holy One from whom
proceeds the law which is to rule our earthly life, who is gracious and
merciful, to whom the poor and afflicted may look for help, and all the
world for blessing. Israel is the nation conscious of God.

The second thought is sin. Israel is the nation conscious of sin. The law
was a coDstant remembrancer and a constant convicter of sin. Sacrifice was
the central point of all the rites and ceremonies of the law. The sacred fire
was to be burning incessantly upon the altar, sacrifices were to be offered
day by day; and the climax of all sacrifice was that offered on the great day
of atonement,n which the high priest, as the representative of the nation,
laid upon the sacrificial animal the sins of the whole people, bore the blood
of atonement into the place of God’s typical presence, and sprinkled with it
the mercy-seat, that the people might be absolved from sin and reconciled
to God. A mere striking remembrance of sin does not exist; nor is there a
nation in whom the consciousness of sin was deeper, more genuine, or more
powerful than in this. Such a consciousness was the necessary assumption
of salvation through atonement.

The third is the coming deliverance, Israel was the nation of hope.
Ancient prophecies of a redemption and a Redeemer to come existed among
this people, and ever kept their view directed to the future. From the
remotest ages, men had been acquainted with a prophetic promise
proceeding from the mouth of God — the prophecy of the woman’s seed
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which was to bruise the serpent’s head. The final victory of man over the
power of evil upon earth, through a son of man, was promised by this
saying, which pointed to the obscure future. All subsequent prophecies
were m substance but further developments of this primitive one. The
increase of sin and sorrow, and the increased sense of need upon earth, ever
kept alive a feeling of longing for the future. Before the great deluge,
mentioned in the traditions of all nations, executed the judgment of God
upon the now ungodly race of men, the father of Noah, remembering the
old prophetic words, expressed the wish that his son might bring the
longed-for rest to the human race. And at the very beginning of the new
history of mankind upon the earth, now raised afresh from the waters of the
flood, stands that prophecy of Noah which with a far-reaching glance,
depicts the future of the races —a prophecy by which the lot of servitude is
decreed to the race of Ham, extending from Mongolia in the north-east, to
Africa in the south-west; an extent of territory, on the contrary, is destined
to the highly gifted race of Japhet, whose stream of nations marks the
course of history from the north-ea.t of India to the west and north of
Europe; while in the race of Shem which dwelt in the middle and west of
Asia. God himself will have His dwelling-place: here is to be the abode of
religion, whose blessings shall in His own good time, be communicated to
the other nations of the world. A new series of prophecies began when God,
by the call of Abraham, opened a new chapter in the history of revelation.
The promise of the future embraced first the seed of Abraham, but its
glance included the whole world. A blessing proceeding from them was to
come npon all the nations of the earth. This promise formed the foundation
of all future prophecies. These assumed a form ever increasingly definite,
while their fulfillment was confined to an ever narrowing circle, — to the
seed of Abraham, the tribe of Judah, the house of David. The blessing of the
nations, the warUke hero, the king whose dominion was to be victorious
and peaceable, is their subject. When Israel, during the reigns of David and
Solomon, reached the climax of its history and the maturity of its national
development, this period became itself a type of the future. A King who like
David, was to attain glory through sufferings (Ps. 22.), who was to reign in
wisdom and peace like Solomon (Ps. 72.); and thus to be the more exalted
counterpart of both, the true climax of Israel’s history, and therefore the true
end to which the history of other nations was tending; — such was this
future Son of David and Son of God, this priestly king of the people of God
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(Ps. 110.), to be (Ps. 2.) And in proportion as the external form of the
monarchy decayed, did the mental image of the future rise in the writings of
the prophets upon the ruins of the present. This future was to be introduced
by a new and great revelation of Jehovah, the bearer of which was, as the
end of preceding history, to close np prophecy in himself, and possess the
fulness of the Spirit of God, to be the true High Priest, and the true and final
King, who was also to attain to glory through sufferings, and to bring upon
all the nations of the earth the happy, glorious, and peaceful government of
God. This is the one great theme of all the prophecies. Each of the prophets
announces it in his own manner according to the wants of his age, the task
appointed him by God, and the measure of his illumination. But diversely
as the announcement may read under diverse circumstances, all the varying
features which the descriptions of the different prophets contain, combine to
form one great picture of future blessedness.

These prophecies, and the hope which was founded upon them, this
nation, at the time of the Babylonian captivity, and at the times of their
heaviest afflictions after their return, bore with them to distant lands, and
held fast as a light shining on their dark path when the voices of the
prophets began to be silent, and the mouth of revelation was hushed; —
until a long time afterwards — when scattered tones of anticipation and
prediction arose in the heathen world — the word of prophecy was again
heard in Israel from the venerable Simeon — the witness of the old times,
now about to descend into his grave — and from John the Baptist the herald
of the new times.

For some years Israel was agitated by one of the most serious of
religious questions. In the person of Jesus of Nazareth, a prophet arose, who
declared himself to be the promised Messiah and the Son of God; and by
the power of His word, and the sublimity of His words and deeds, inspired a
great part of the nation with the most ardent enthusiasm, but exasperated
another, and above all the authorities, to an ever-increasing and passionate
opposition, which at length burst forth with the greatest violence, and
brought Him to the cross as a blasphemer and a stirrer up of sedition. Soon
after, however, His disciples — who were at His death like sheep scattered
by the wolf, but now heroes defying an opposing world — came forward
with the announcement that Jesus, having risen from the dead, was now
sitting at the right hand of God, and would, as He himself had promised,
one day return to judge the world. Israel rejected this message,
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excommunicated the disciples of Jesus, and has from that time led an
enigmatical existence, as the people of opposition to Christianity, which
subsequently began to conquer the world. A catastrophe, such as the world
has never since seen equaled, fell upon their land and city in the destruction
of Jerusalem, when a million of men perished, about ninety thousand were
sold as slaves, and the sun beheld horrors, at the very mention of which the
heart freezes. A prediction of Jesus had foretold this judgment; and the
Christians, mindful of it, escaped, while the Jews defiantly held out till they
were buried beneath the ruins of their burning temple. And when the
Emperor Julian, surnamed the Apostate, some three hundred years after,
commanded and began the rebuilding of the temple, that he might prove the
words of Christ to be false, earthquakes and flames of fire burst forth, as
both Christian and heathen writers testify, which consumed the work and
scattered the laborers; since when it has lain in ruins, while Israel sits
mourning in the dust, and bewailing her departed glory. Her sons are
scattered among all nations; their wandering feet have borne them over the
whole earth. Everywhere have they built them habitations, yet everywhere
are they strangers, bearing both in mind and countenance the impress of
their origin. With a tenacity utterly unparalleled, they keep to the traditions
of former times, though their worship was destroyed and rendered
impossible with the destruction of their temple, and they can no longer keep
their law. Without a king, without a priesthood, without a sacrifice, without
a center, they still hold together, though dispersed into mere atoms; and
live, in so far as they are not, engrossed in the paltry concerns of the day, on
the remembrance of the past and the hope of the future, though the family
of David no longer exists, and the priestly race of Aaron can no longer be
distinguished, — an enigma in history to which there is but one solution,
and that is, that the ancient prophecies of Israel were fulfilled in Jesus the
Son of Mary; and that Israel, that great ruin of a nation in which the fact
occurred, is the memorial and witness of this fulfilled prophecy.
Christianity is the solution of the enigma, Israel.

But if I say, Christianity, I thereby say, Jesus Christ. Christianity
appeared in the world, not as a system of philosophy, not as a code of
morality, but as an actual fact — the fact of the Person Christ Jesus. All
depends on Him. With Him, Christianity stands or falls. It cannot be
separated from Him. It was not His precepts, but His Person and his
testimony concerning Himself, which brought about the crisis in Israel He
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Himself made His whole cause depend upon His Person. We cannot
separate it from Him. Rationalism has attempted to separate Christianity
from Christ, and to reduce it to mere morality. But experience has proved
the attempt impossible. Jesus Christ does not bear the same relation to
Christianity that Mohammed does to Mohammedanism, or any other
founder of a religion to the religion he has founded; but He is Himself
Christianity. To speak of Christianity, is to speak, not of doctrines and
precepts, but of Jesus Christ. Christianity is indeed a summary of truths, a
new doctrine, a philosophy if you will, a new view of the world, a new
explanation of history, a new mode of worship, a new morality, a new rule
of life, etc. It is all these, because it is a fact universal in its nature. But all
these depend upon the Person of Jesus Christ, are given with Him, and
included in Him — stand and fall with Him. K we, therefore, turn our
attention to the position and significance of Christianity in history, it is the
historical position and significance of Jesus Christ himself which meets our
view. To this subject we shall next address ourselves.
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9. Christianity In History.

The Historical Situation at the entrance of Christianity into the world — The Universal
Empires: the Babylonian, Persian, Grecian, and Roman — Mental Progress — Jesus Christ
the End of Ancient and the Beginning and Power of Modem Times — Victorious Progress
of Christianity in the World’s History — The Power of the Christian Spirit — The Universal
Character of Christianity, and its testimony to Jesus Christ

THEY ARE a few apparently unimportant words with which the evangelist St
Luke opens his narrative of the Birth of Jesus, when he says (Luke 2:1), that
in those days there went out a decree from Caesar Augustus that all the
world should be taxed, and proceeds to relate that this taxing took place at
the time when Jesus was, in conformity with prophecy, born in Bethlehem,
the ancient home of the house of David; — they are, I say, but a few and
apparently unimportant words, and yet they define in a characteristic
manner the whole historical situation. For these two circumstances are
included in them: the coincidence of the appearance of Jesus in history with
the culmination and close of the ancient times, as exhibited in the Roman
emperor; and the subordination of the course of the world’s history to the
progress of the sacred history, and their consequent intrinsic connection.

The age then existing was itself conscious of its approaching end. The
Roman empire was not an accident, but the necessary result of preceding
history. We may perhaps say, that every Roman general who ascended the
Capitol in a triumph, surrounded by the applauding soldiers and populace,
was a type of the emperor, who was not after a short enjoyment of official
dignity to abdicate the supreme power to another, but to make it permanent.
A.nd those several possessors of power, such as a Pompey, an Antony, a
Caesar, who, in the midst of the stormy excitement of their times, raised
themselves above their fellow citizens, what were they but preliminary
approximations to him who was to establish the future imperial power, and
make it a permanent possession of his family? The republic of so many
centuries would not so willingly have surrendered itself to the new
imperator if the empire had not been the mature fruit of the whole previous
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growth, and a necessity of preceding history. In it the Roman universal
dominion found its close, and the fulfillment of its vocation.

There was an ancient prophecy in Israel — found in the book of Daniel
(chap. 2:29-42, and 7.) — of the succession of the various universal
dominions with whose climax the kingdom of the Son of man and of His
saints was to coincide.

Consciousness of the mutual connection of all men on the one hand, and
the instinct of dominion on the other, had early given rise to the idea of
uniting all the various nations and kingdoms of the world into one great
empire, which was to include the whole earth. To that resolute Babylonian
monarch, Nebuchadnezzar, may this proud and magnificent notion be in the
first instance referred, — a notion so much the grander, the further removed
foreign states and nations then were from the circle of vision. And there
was a truth in the notion; for there is in the soul of man a consciousness of
mutual connection with the whole race, and we cannot conceive the end to
which the events of history are tending to be any other than the union of
mankind into one great family. The present phase of history, indeed, is that
of nationalities, but its future is cosmopolitanism. We may even say that this
notion is God’s own thought concerning mankind; for this is the end
towards which His ways are tending. As far, however, as the manner in
which it was conceived, and the means by which its realization was sought
by those powerful rulers of Asia, were concerned, it was a depredation
committed upon truth; for it was undertaken in the service of an ambitious
thirst of power, and was thus a mere caricature of the divine thought. But,
once introduced into the course of human affairs, this thought had its
history in the progressive gradations of its realization. The idea of universal
empire formed, from that time forth, the motive power of history. Often, as
one attempt after another at its realization failed, it was nevertheless ever
taken up again, with the view of attaining by the use of new means what the
former had failed to ensure. Four great attempts at realizing this idea had
special prominence in history — the Babylonian Persian, Grecian, and
Roman monarchies. The memories of these empires are combined
respectively with the names of Nebuchadnezzar, Cyrus, Alexander, and
Augustus Caesar. The first two are closely connected with the history of
Israel, the last two with the entrance of Christianity into the world.

Nebuchadnezzar, by leading Israel into captivity in Babylon, dissolved
their state and nation, and thus executed the long threatened judgment of
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God upon that disobedient people. Cyrus, on the contrary, by his permission
to the Israelites to return and to rebuild their temple, restored to their
commonwealth the form, though a mean one, in which it was to experience
and receive the fulfillment of its ancient hopes, and the blessing of true
redemption. The contact of the people of the promise with Gentile nations,
served in both instances to transplant even into heathen soil the peculiar
truths of their religious knowledge and hope, and so to fulfill, with respect
to the heathen, that prophetic vocation which the chosen people had to all
the nations of the world, and thus in some degree to prepare the heathen
world for the fulfillment of the promise.

The two other monarchies — the Grecian under Alexander, and the
Roman of the emperors — stand in close relation to the entrance of
Christianity into the world. It was the grand idea of Alexander to establish
the extensive empire which he had, in his stormy attack upon the ancient
bulwark of the Asiatic countries, so rapidly won — an empire extending
from the mountains of Macedonia to the rivers of India, and composed of
nations so widely differing from each other, upon the common intellectual
basis of the Greek tongue and Greek learning. And when, after his early
death, his kingdom fell into ruins, the separate states which arose from it,
ruled as they were by men whose minds were formed by Grecian training,
only served to carry on this work of Alexander, and to complete the task of
pervading the Oriental world with the language and learning of Greece.
This unity of language and learning, however, thus brought to pass in the
whole of the then civilized world was, according to the counsel of God, to
form the intellectual substructure for the announcement and propagation of
Christianity, which was brought to these various nations by means of the.
Greek tongue. Surely it may here, if anywhere, be perceived that a Divine
thought directs the course of history.

All the separate states and kingdoms, however, which had arisen from
the great empire of Alexander, were received into the Roman empire, and
thus united also to the west of Europe, and drawn into the great stream of
universal history. The Roman empire gave an external form, as Alexander’s
empire had given an intellectual preparation. It was by the Roman empire
that nations hitherto so reserved and exclusive towards each other were
united into one great whole, and a connection and intercourse established
between them which were extended also to the province of general culture.
All this contributed to implant in the minds of men the idea of a single
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kingdom which was to combine diversity of nations and customs into a
higher unity, and thus to prepare for that great thought of Christianity, the
kingdom of God. At the same time it prepared the ways by which the gospel
might reach the Western nations; for the roads upon which Roman officials
and troops passed and repassed from the capital to the provinces, or the
tracks by which merchant vessels sailed backwards and forwards, served
also for the messengers of Jesus Christ to travel with the word of life from
the Euphrates to Rome and Spain, in that great region of nations within
which the world’s history was then transacted. This whole realm was
included under one common law, to establish whose authority and make it
the protecting power of public life, was the special vocation of Rome. It
was under the protection of Roman law that the infancy of Christianity was
passed; and the life of that apostle whose task it was to realize the universal
mission of Christianity in the Roman world, the Apostle Paul, shows us
how Roman law protected him against the fanaticism of his Jewish
enemies.

But the state of affairs at the birth of Christ — a state designated by the
words, Roman empire, and the name of its first emperor, Augustus — was
the result of the previous growth of ages. All its processes, even those of
intellectual development meet here.

Special mental endowments were bestowed upon those nations who
were destined to be the depositories of this intellectual development, and
the means of transmitting to us the produce of the cultivation of the human
mind in the ancient world. In them was the mind of man to manifest its
highest possible attainments, and at the same time its limitation. At first,
intellectual life in general was most intimately connected with the idea of
the nation and the state. The state appeared as the highest form of social
life, to which all others, even that of the family and of religious life, were
subordinate. The human race beyond the state and nation was ignored. All
intellectual cultivation was in the fullest sense national; and, indeed, at first,
Greek. Outside the intellectual cultivation of this nation, there was in
general none at all, but only barbarism. All other nations were barbarians in
the eyes of the Greeks. Morality and religion were also national and
political. Virtue and sin were political virtue and political sin, and none
greater were known. And this was the case with religion itself. A religion
for the human race, a universal religion, was declared by the philosopher
Celsus, several centuries after the birth of Christ, to be folly. (1) The state,
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the nation, was the source of every action of life. But this source soon
showed itself exhaustible. The national spirit sank ever lower and lower,
and was at last extinguished. The commonwealth decayed, and men,
abandoning the pursuit of politics, betook themselves to a more general
pursuit of culture. In the supremacy of Grecian art and philosophy, the
Greeks sought and found compensation for the loss of their national and
political independence. It was thus perceived that political existence was
neither the highest nor the deepest and ultimate source of mental life. Very
interesting is it to observe the mental process which was gone through
towards the close of ancient history, while the spirit of universalism was
endeavoring to work itself out of the spirit of nationalism, — a process
carried en in every department of life, in the religious, the moral, and the
philosophical. The bounds of national religion were broken through, and
amidst the most opposite religions the best was sought for, though in the
variegated mass of superstitions a satisfactory result could not be obtained,
nor indeed any except the conviction expressed by the philosopher Plotinus,
that men cannot come at the gods, but the gods must come to men. In ethics
also the national point of view was abandoned, and a general morality and
moral philosophy striven after, — a morality which, in its expressions, often
furnishes the most striking external points of contact with that of
Christianity, though it certainly exhibits an utter diversity of spirit, and
never seeks to attain power and reality. Philosophy, too, was seeking
general truth, and endeavoring to penetrate the mystery of the general
relation in which God and the world stand to each other, but without getting
beyond doubt and uncertainty, and at last despair of the attainment of any
truth. And rightly has that question of Pilate, uttered with the levity and
contempt of a blasé, What is truth? been ever regarded as an involuntary
expression of the result to which the inquiries of the ancient world had
conducted it. All efforts at discovering truth had failed, and it seemed best
to give up this fruitless enthusiasm; yet the deeply-rooted desire could not
be extirpated from the human heart. The ideas begotten by Alexandrian
speculation, for instance, which were to explain the mystery of the divine
and of its revelation, were but a faint shadow of truth, — the shell, so to
speak, of the actual fruit, which was still wanting; yet for that very reason,
prophecies of the real and actual truth which was not to proceed from the
exhausted power of the human mind, but to enter into the world as an act of
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God, and which did enter it in the person of Him who could say of Himself,
’ I am the Truth.’

Hence Jesus Christ is the end towards which all ancient history tended,
whether external or internal, — an end required by the whole previous
development, the answer to the question with which it concludes, the
solution of its enigma, the key by which we may be enabled to understand
the history of the world. He, the miraculous gift and act of God, coming
from above and not from beneath, is not its product; but He is its
requirement, and therefore, though with respect to His nature and origin its
supernatural, yet in His historical position, its natural close. He is, so to
speak, the filling up of the void which the history of mankind had left, but
which it was unable from its own resources to fill.

Such is the position of Christianity, i.e,, of Jesus Christ, in history,
retrospectively viewed He is the goal to which it was tending, and its close.
And corresponding with this is the position He occupies in history
prospectively viewed; He is its starting point and its power. A new era
begins with Him, and is ruled by Him.

Before Jesus took leave of His disciples. He commanded them to carry
their message to all nations, to baptize them all in His name, and to gather
them into the one Church of the new human race, having previously given
them the promise that the gospel should be preached in all the earth, and
that there should be one fold and one shepherd. This saying seemed a
simple impossibility; in the mouth of any other, it might have been called
the saying of a madman. For how should these few men, unlettered
Ashermen and publicans as they were, and of the most despised nation upon
earth, be able to induce the rest of the world to receive a religion whose
central object was a crucified man, and which announced a way of salvation
as far removed as possible from flattering the inclinations of men, and
standing in sharpest opposition to all their natural notions? The very
thought of mankind as a great unity, — the thought, in short, of one religion
for all, of a universal religion, of one flock, which was to include all
nations, every variety of nationality, of position in life, of degree of
education, — the thought of the Church as we have it and know it, — was
the grandest thought ever conceived or expressed by a man. The very
thought was itself a miracle, its realization the very greatest of miracles; the
permaDent, ever-present miracle, compensating us for the absence of all
others, conceivable only through what Jesus added, that they should be
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endued with power from on high, and through what St Luke relates in the
beginning of the Acts of the Apostles, that the Spirit of God came upon
them and made them other men, enabling them in the power of this new
Spirit, to conquer the world, and to erect a kingdom which, being founded,
not like the kingdoms of the old world, by means of natural though unusual
power, but created by the word of God’s Spirit, is to endure for ever.

There cannot be a more sublime subject of contemplation than the
triumphant progress of Christianity during the course of the world’s history.

Everything seemed to conspire to render its victory utterly impossible.
Its origin was against it; it seemed but a Jewish sect. Its advocates and
followers had nothing attractive about them, and belonged for the most part
to the lower and uneducated classes. Its doctrine was a ’ stumbling-block;’
it appeared a most vexatious ‘foolishness.’ Its reverence for God, too, was
suspected; for the Christians, using no images of the gods, were taken for
atheists. The worst and most immoral things were said of its mysterious
rites. Public opinion was prejudiced against them, philosophers assailed
Christianity with intellectual weapons, while the authorities opposed it with
brutal violence. (2) And yet it triumphed. So early as the reign of Nero, it
was, as the Roman historian Tacitus indignantly asserts, very widely
diffused. Nor did it avail to arrest its progress, that Nero, in order to divert
from himself the guilt of the great conflagration of Rome, executed vast
numbers of Christians, not so much, as Tacitus says, because they were
guilty of this crime, as because they were hated by the whole human race.
(3) Nevertheless Christianity continued to spread. An interesting letter of
the younger Pliny, governor of Bithynia, in Asia Minor, to his friend the
emperor Trajan, written about seventy years after the death of Christ, is still
extant, distinctly portraying the state of the Christian cause at that time, in
the places which had been the scenes of St Paul’s and St John’s ministries.
‘This superstition,’ writes Pliny (4), ‘has spread on all sides: in towns, in
villages, and in the country; the temples of our gods stand deserted, and
sacrifices have now for a long time ceased to be offered. — I arrested a few
girls called deaconesses, and put them to the torture, but discovered nothing
besides excessive and pernicious superstition. They confessed that they met
together before dawn, to sing praises to Christ, as to God. They make
solemn engagements to each other, he adds, ’to live a moral and serious
life.’ And a century later, Tertullian, in his Apology, could say to the
heathen, ’ We are but of yesterday, and yet we have taken possession of
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your whole country — towns, islands, the camp, the palace, the senate, the
forum; we have left you only the temples.’ (5) Nor could the great
persecutions — of which ten may be enumerated — ever hanging over the
Christians, arrest the triumphs of Christianity. No age, no sex was spared;
all the strength of the empire was put in requisition; certain of the most
energetic of the emperors, such as Decius and Diocletian, considered it their
special duty to root out Christianity from the world, because the very
existence of the Roman empire depended upon its. extirpation. But the arm
of the executioner failed before the fidelity of the Christians. Diocletian was
obliged to give up his work; he retired from the stage, but Christianity
remained, and in the person of Constantine ascended the imperial throne,
and has since governed, even externally, the Roman world. (6)

The triumph of Islam cannot be compared to this. Islam came forward as
‘a religion of this world, a religion of conquest and of sensuous enjoyment’
and the sword was its preacher. (7) Pascal says of it, ‘Mohammed founded
his dominion by killing, Christ by suffering Himself to be killed.’ ‘Humanly
speaking, Mohammed chose means adapted for conquest, Jesus those
adapted for defeat.’ Instead, therefore, of concluding, since Mohammed
succeeded, Jesus Christ might well succeed, we should rather say, Since
Mohammed succeeded, Jesus ought to have failed, (8) The propagation of
Christianity can be effected only by means of conversion; and what that
means, he can understand who knows what it means to convert one single
man. Let any one try to uproot from one single heart the supremacy of
selfishness; yet this was a struggle with the supremacy of selfishness in the
world! (9) It is not denied that external circumstances, such as the unity of
the empire, intercourse between distant countries, identity of language and
education, favored the spread of Christianity. But what were these external
circumstances but the work of Divine Providence? Nor is it less admitted,
that a feeling at that time existed, that something new, something better than
had yet been known, would appear. But what was this feeling but the God-
ordained result of that preceding development which was intended to
prepare for Christianity a way into the hearts of men? Nor is it denied that
the morality of Christianity and of its advocates was a great power. The
world had never before witnessed a moral purity so sublime, a brotherly
affection so hearty; and the very heathen could not help admiring it.’See
how these Christians love each other,’ they exclaimed; ‘how ready they are
to die for each other!’ (10) They love almost before they know each other,
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(11) Even Julian the Apostate speaks with admiration of the holy walk and
brotherly love of Christians. And Lucian the satirist says, ‘It is marvelous
how these men rush to one another in misfortune.’ ‘Most of them,’ — such
is the sense of a longer passage is a work of the famous physician Galenus,
on Plato, of which this passage only is extant, ‘are not in a condition to
philosophize, but they live like philosophers.’ (12) ‘What women the
Christians have!’ exclaims Libanius (13) with astonishment And what was
all this but the fruit of the Spirit of Jesus Christ? Such morality was itself a
miracle. ‘They are in the flesh,’ says the epistle of Diognetus, an able early
Christian composition, when speaking of Christians, ‘but they do not live
after the flesh. They sojourn on earth, but they are citizens of heaven. They
obey the existing laws, but by their lives they are placed above the laws.
They love every one, and are persecuted by every one. If they are reviled
they bless, if they are treated arrogantly they show respect. Though they do
that which is right, they are punished as evil doers, and rejoice in
punishment as an assistance in life.’ The martyrs, however, became, by
means of their steadfastness, the most impressive preachers of Christianity,
and ’ their blood the seed of the Church.’ (14) ’ Boys and maidens,’ says
Lactantius, ‘conquer their tormentors by their silence.’ (15) And it also
happened that some converted even their executioners. It was no fanaticism,
but the bright reflection of that new life which they received from the Spirit
of Christ, which enabled them to encounter death with quiet and peaceful
sober-mindedness, without a thought, too, of obtaining glory from men; for
in the eyes of the world their confession of faith was a disgrace, and many
died whose very names were known to God alone.

All these means contributed, and could not but contribute, to the success
of Christianity, which certainly would not have conquered the world
without them. But these means were the means of God and of His Spirit.

It was not so easy a matter, as it may perhaps appear to us, to conquer
heathenism; for the heathen religion had so intertwined itself with the
political, social, and intellectual life of the people, that it seemed impossible
so to separate them as to uproot the one and to leave the other standing. He
who was an enemy to the faith of his forefathers, seemed also to be an
enemy of the state, and of culture in general. (16) National life was founded
on religion, and had grown up with it; the departments of religion and
politics were indissolubly united. All national acts were at the same time
religious acts; all public affairs partook of a religious character. Christians
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were regarded as the enemies of the state, and even patriotism seemed to
demand enmity to Christianity, which was viewed as of all things most
perilous to the nation. All the earlier apologists had to defend Christianity
against these reproaches. And this was the case also with culture in general.
Art and science, and all mental cultivation, had developed themselves in
connection with religion. To seek to promote Christianity was to threaten
the annihilation of the intellectual produce of ages. Christianity was looked
upon as synonymous with barbarism. Its first apologists were repeatedly
obliged to repel this imputation. (17) Even at the present time, we may
obtain a lively impression of the state of affairs in those days. We have, for
example, only to descend into the subterranean vaults or sepulchres in
which the Christians met to celebrate their rites, and then to compare with
them one of those charming Grecian temples in which the people offered
their sacrifices, or one of those magnificent amphitheaters in which they
assembled at joyful spectacles, or perhaps even at the bloody conflicts of
Christian martyrs with wild beasts, to perceive and feel how great a moral
force was needed to gain the mastery over the mighty power of heathen
religion and heathen life.

And Christianity did gain the mastery; yet far from annihilating, it
preserved, purified, received into itself, and united with its very being, the
culture of the ancient world and transmitted it to prosperity. After having
taken possession of the Roman world, it laid the German world, which now
began to occupy the stage of history, at the feet of Jesus; made its people
the instruments of transmitting its doctrines to futurity, and developed in
them a new intellectual life. Many a shock had the Church to encounter in
its course, — fightings within and foes without, the false religion of
Mohammed, and the wild hordes of Huns and MonguLs. But it stood all
these perils and attacks, and was only the more firmly rooted in the minds
of men, the more firmly planted in the midst of all human interests. A band
of men, indeed, appeared in this country, towards the close of the last
century, who strove and hoped to put an end to the religion of Jesus Christ;
and a storm also soon arose in France, which threatened the extinction of
the Christian Church. But the storm blew over, and the Church stood fast;
while the faith of Christ did but acquire fresh strength and gladness from
the troubles it endured, and from the terrible commotions of the times. Nor
are our own times any less times of conflict; and the great cause which Is
now being contested in the intellectual arena is nothing else than the
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supremacy of Christianity. But its advocates, far from being discouraged,
are combining aggressions on the enemy abroad with defensive operations
at home. No age has for many centuries been so preeminently an age of
missionary exertion among the heathen as the present; and slow as may be
the progress actually made, still it is progress, and aU are firmly persuaded
that the cause of Christ must yet triumph among all nations; that the words
of the apostle, that in the name of Jesus every knee shall bow, must yet be
fulfilled; that the poet’s saying shall yet be realized —

‘The struggle shall not cease 
 Till vict’ry crown His cause; 
 Till each remotest nation 
 Is subject to His laws.’

The progress of Christianity in history has been a triumphant one. But the
progress of Christianity is that of Jesus Christ When we say: Christianity,
we do in effect say: Jesus Christ, for everything depends upon Him. And
what Christianity means, is to bow before Christ, and honor Him as the only
and everlasting Saviour of us all. Christianity, however, is not merely a
power possessing external sovereignty, but a power exercising an inward
and spiritual authority. Not merely the external religions of the various
nations, but the entire intellectual life of mankind, has been conquered and
renewed thereby. With Christianity a new era dawned upon the human
mind, and the whole moral and social life of our race.

Christianity introduced the era of humanity, (18) Not before its advent
did men look upon themselves as members of one great family. Not before
were’ the rights of human personality acknowledged. What have been
termed the rights of man, are the fruit of Christianity. It made no changes in
the external arrangements of society; it left laws and privileges, manners
and conditions, customs and ranks, as it found them; but it introduced a new
spirit into all these relations of life. It did not externally abolish even
slavery; but it taught all to recognize in the slave a man, a Christian brother,
and thus inwardly shattered this objectionable institution. It raised the
condition of women from a degraded to a most honorable and influential
one. It made love, which as Montesquieu says, at the time of its
introduction, still bore only a form which cannot be named, (19) the noblest
and tenderest power of mental and spiritual life. It withdrew children,
whom the heathen world had felt no scruple at destroying either before or
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after birth, because they were regarded as property which its possessors
were fully justified in disposing of at their pleasure, from the arbitrary
power of their parents, and placed them under the Saviour’s protection, by
declaring them to be, by baptism, children of God, and inheritors of the
kingdom of heaven. It created a new Christian family affection so hearty,
genuine, and voluntary as had been hitherto unknown, and believed to be
impossible. Not till Christianity appeared did the love of one’s neighbor, in
the true sense of the word, exist. Christianity introduced humanity into the
world, and inculcated the virtue of compassion. Care for the sick and poor,
which has played so famous a part in the history of the Christian world, was
one of its happy fruits. That spirit of love, of resignation, of self-sacrifice,
which is the loveliest and noblest product of the moral life, proceeded from
Christianity, from the cross of Christ. It was Christianity which broke down
the wall of partition between classes, nations, and states. Not before did
there exist upon earth such a thing as international law, upon which, in our
days, the whole framework of society depends. That history is not one
continuous war of all against all; that right and law form the foundation of
national life, and that consequently commerce and intercourse, and a
general civilization of mankind, have been rendered possible upon earth,
are blessings for which we are indebted to Christianity. And with the
supremacy of law and justice in the several states, it has combined the spirit
of gentleness, and reminded men that even the criminal is still a man, and
should be an object of our compassion, because he is an object of divine
pity, and because it is the wUl of God to save his soul. Together with the
rights of personality which Christianity acknowledged, it established also
the rights of private judgment and liberty of conscience. The first defenders
of Christianity were also the first proclaimers of liberty of conscience; and
how much soever this principle may at times have been sinned against by
the advocates of the Church, yet liberty of conscience, the necessity of
which has now become a matter of universal conviction and admission, was
itself the fruit of Christianity. (20) But it was not merely liberty which
Christianity granted to the conscience; it did this, indeed, but it did far
more: it brought also comfort to the conscience, peace to the soul, delivery
from the sense of guilt, consciousness of pardon, assurance of God’s mercy
on the ground of that ever-availing atonement for sin by the sacrifice of
Jesus Christ, whereby conscience is healed of its wounds, the mind relieved
from anxiety, and the heart from heaviness, in which lies the best comfort in
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all sufferings, the best remedy for all the sorrows of this life, and which, at
the same time, constitutes the true moral power of all work and action. For
life is valuable in proportion to the work effected therein; but the power of
happy working depends upon a good conscience, assured of God’s
forgiveness. Hence Christianity, by its announcement of God’s mercy in
Christ, became at the same time the source of a new and hitherto unknown
moral power. The ancient world was unable to form even a distant
imagination of such characters — thoroughly moral characters, equally
great in doing as in suffering, in self-denial as in activity, — as Christianity
has produced. It was the infusion, too, of this new moral power which
fertilized, developed, and ennobled the mental efforts of man in the various
departments of art and science. What but Christianity called forth from the
hidden depths of the heart and mind, the strict genuine earnestness and
versatility of scientific research, the sublime purity and truth of artistic
representation, the depth, the psychological truth and fulness of poetic
productions? In short, Christianity became the power of a new life to
mankind, not only in a religious, but also in an intellectual and moral sense.

It is true that much injustice, and even much that is infamous, has been
perpetrated in the name of Christianity. (21) But this has been an abuse of
its name and a contradiction of its nature, while Christianity itself has had
no share in such acts. Nor is it less true that the Christian world has often
seen times of moral darkness and error. But Christian humanity has ever
struggled up again out of the depths of moral degradation, and thus shown
that Christianity, in distinction to all other religions, possesses a power of
inexhaustible life, through which it is ever capable of rising with renewed
youth from even the deepest decay. (22) There is in it a life and vigor
derived from an eternal source, and it is this alone which makes it capable
of becoming a new vital power for mankind.

And this new life is capable of infusing itself into every phase of life, just
because it is in its nature spiritual, and not merely any one special form of
external life; hence, too, it is equally capable of assuming the most opposite
external appearances, and of entering into and becoming the soul of the
most opposite kinds of life. What a variety of forms has not Christianity
assumed in different ages of the Church! During the first centuries, when it
celebrated its triumphs in the sufferings of the martyrs, and its rites in the
obscurity of the catacombs; in the ages after Constantino, when it made the
cross the banner of warlike hosts, and the first jewel of crowns; in the
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middle ages, when from Rome it gave laws to the world, built its splendid
cathedrals, and brought forth from its fertile bosom a rich world of poetry;
in the Reformation period, when it awakened and comforted consciences by
the earnest preaching of the word, and infused fresh spiritual life into the
Western world; during the war mania of Germany, when, with its hymns of
comfort, it soothed the crushed and trampled people, or when it afterwards
bestowed upon the human mind that enfranchisement which fitted it for its
subsequent bold philosophic investigations, or implanted in the narrow
circle of the quiet in the land the germ of a new future; or in the present
century, when it marched before our hosts to lead them to the victory of
freedom from foreign bondage, and more recently when it aroused the spirit
of compassion to gather the outcasts into places of refuge, or to exercise its
kindly offices in the abodes of sickness. Under all these differing aspects it
has remained one and the same, and its witnesses in all ages are as
intelligible to us, and awake within us as responsive an echo, as the
preaching of today. And under what various forms do Christianity and the
Church exist at the present day; under what various phases of manners and
customs, of doctrine and worship — amidst the nations of the north and of
the south, the civilized and uncivilized! And however various its forms,
however diverse its relations, it is ever one and the same: the confession of
faith in Jesus Christ the Saviour of sinful man! Rent as the Church now is,
in one thing all churches are unanimous: the apostolic confession of faith in
God the Father, Son, and Holy Ghost, is the common faith of all Christians
and churches. If none other is to be found among men, the cross of Christ
has, so far as they have suffered themselves to be gathered into the Church
of Christ, instituted a unity among men, — a unity of faith and confession,
of love and hope. Various as may be their grades of intellectual culture, the
preaching of the cross is to all the one truth, the one wisdom; manifold as
may be their nationalities, in Christ Jesus all, — the Indian as well as the
European, the Negro as well as the Asiatic, — reverence their Teacher, their
Redeemer, their King. (23)

Such is the universal position of Christianity among mankind. It is a
divine power renewing every aspect of life. But Christianity is a testimony
to Jesus Christ; for it originated with Him, was given, and exists in Him. He
is Christianity. Hence Jesus is not a man like other men, subjected to human
partiality and limitation, but of universal importance, and the bearer of
divine life. How then could He have been, as Renan says, enthusiastic and
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fanatical, and His disciples still more so? A stream so pure and so fertile in
blessings could not spring from so dark a source. The blessings which
proceeded, and still proceed from Him, testify: — Here is the revelation of
God, and therefore the light and life of the world. He is the eternal life; in
Him we have God. And this is what the Gospels also testify of Him.
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10. The Person Of Jesus Christ.

The Question of the present — Oppositions in ancient times; in modern times — Strauss
and Renan — The Gospels; testimony of the ancient Church — The portrait of Jesus, the
Self-witness of the Gospels; the trustworthiness of their narrative — Attacks upon the
Gospels — The Gospel description of the Person of Jesus, of His youth, of His public
ministry — The Saviour’s life a Revelation of Divine Love even to Death — The miraculous
Person of Jesus; His holiness and harmony; His consciousness of fellowship with God; His
miracles; His sayings; His self-witness — The Son of Man; His universal position with
respect to the world; His testimony in regard to His future — The Son of God, and His
absolute fellowship with God — The testimony of Christ’s two institutions. Baptism and the
Lord’s Supper — Recapitulation

THERE IS scarcely any subject of inquiry which lays so great a claim to the
religious interest of the present day as the person of Jesus Christ. Nor has
any other a right to demand an equal interest; for it is a matter in which
Christianity itself, nay, universal history, is involved. ‘It concerns Him
who,’ as Jean Paul Richter says, ‘being the holiest among the mighty, the
mightiest among the holy, lifted with His pierced hand empires off their
hinges, turned the stream of centuries out of its channel, and still governs
the ages.’ (1) In our days, indeed, far less interest is felt in dogmatical than
in historical questions, and yet history is but the vehicle tad husk of
doctrine. The strife about doctrine has been, in fact, transported into the
region of the history of the life of Jesus Christ. And how great are the
contrasts there opposed to each other! As great as the difference between
the eternal Son of God and the son of Joseph.

These contrasts are old, though heightened at the present day.
From the very first, Christians have rendered divine honor to Jesus

Christ. Even in the New Testament they are designated as those ‘who call
upon the name of the Lord Jesus.’ (2) And Pliny, in his epistle to the
Emperor Trajan, speaks of the hymns which the Christians sang in their
assemblies, to Christ as to God. (3) This fact, if we knew nothing else of the
teaching of the apostolic church concerning the person of Jesus, would be a
sufficient testimony to the divine honor which was rendered to Him. Very
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early, however, do we meet with a twofold opposition to church doctrine, a
Jewish and a heathen one. Jewish error saw in Jesus only the very greatest
of the prophets. His superhuman greatness being lost in His real humanity.
Heathen error saw in Jesus a superhuman being, who had descended to this
earth from higher spheres, but it resolved His historical reality into mere
appearance. In the former, history prevails to the disparagement of idea; in
the latter, idea to the disparagement of history. The Church beheld in Jesus
Christ the union of the two, of history and idea, of the Divine and human.
How, indeed, the two could coalesce into a perfect unity, remained a
problem to reason, which will never be able to rise to the full measure of
the fact. But how far are we also from so attaining to the fulness of the fact
as to leave nothing unknown even in questions of natural life, so soon as
they penetrate beyond the mere surface! The faith and Confession of the
Church are, moreover, independent of the attempts of human reason to
comprehend and fathom the mystery of the person of Jesus Christ. And in
this faith the various churches are unanimous. Dogmatic differences
concerning this question are but of slight moment compared to the
unanimity of faith. Christians of all churches bow the knee in the name of
Jesus.

Rationalism obliterates the divine element in the person of Christ, as
well as the supernatural in general. And even when it speaks of a ’ heavenly
appearance in this sublunary world,’ this is but a figure of speech, for in its
view He is still only the greatest of moral teachers. But it was soon
perceived that the mere moral teacher did not satisfy the requirements of the
facts. Christianity is a phenomenon far surpassing the bounds al mere
morality. The portrait drawn in the Gospels is far too great to be realized by
“the wise rabbi of Nazareth,” and philosophic speculation sought to grasp
the deeper idea of Christianity. But if Rationalism advocated history at the
expense of the idea, speculation advocated the idea at the expense of
history. Jesus was only a symbol — the symbol for instance of divine
wisdom, according to Spinoza; or of ideal perfection, according to Kant and
Jacobi; or of the union of the divine and human, according to Schelling and
Hegel. How far Jesus himself approximated to this ideal, for He did not
fully attain to it, cannot be said; but this is a matter of indifference, as
everything depends upon the idea, not upon the fact. But it is vain to
persuade us to such a notion; for that which so powerfully enchains us in
the gospels, which makes such claims to our whole interest, what is it but
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the historical reality of the person of Jesus? We feel it impossible to stop
short at the mere idea, and be contented with it. Strauss attempted, from this
philosophical point of view, to get rid of the history altogether. He resolves
it almost all into fictions which owed their origin to the poetic spirit of the
Christian Church, leaving but a scanty residuum of historical reality. But if
the Jesus of the Gospels is the product of the Church, whose product is the
Church itself? The small remains of the history of Jesus left to us by Strauss
bear no proportion to the effect whose cause they are said to be. Renan, on
the other hand, is convinced, that the power exercised by this history was
too great to allow it to be resolved into* myths. His book is, in this respect,
a step in advance of that of Strauss. He does homage to the historical
reality. The philosophic mind of the German might content itself with
abstractions and ideas; the more realistic mind of the Frenchman demanded
historical facts. He says, and rightly, that the cause, which lay in the person
of Jesus, must correspond to the prodigious effect produced; that Jesus
could not have been the mere fiction of His biographers; that the gospel
history must, in the main, have actually occurred. By a survey of the
country in which its facts took place, the history acquired in his eyes a
palpable embodiment. Jesus is, in his eyes, ‘a man of enormous
proportions.’ But he writhes to escape from the admissions which his
naturalistic view of the world will not suffer him to make. He multiplies
fine expressions and high-flown sentences to escape that one simple
confession, that the person of Jesus is a miracle, and that the essence of His
history is supernatural. For he absolutely denies the supernatural and the
miraculous, because he admits no world beyond this finite world, no free
and personal God, and no personal immortality. (4) Miracles, however,
form an essential part of the life of Jesus. Hence he chooses rather to view
them as delusions and deceptions on the part of Jesus himself, and to
ascribe to Him the application of the maxim, that the end sanctifies the
means; in other words, he prefers annihilating the moral character of Jesus,
to acknowledging, that in Him we do meet with supernatural power. But as
long as a feeling for morality exists, it will revolt against the notion that
Jesus employed all sorts of artifices, and such as even ordinary morality
would be incapable of tolerating: such, for instance, as assuming the
appearance of knowing men’s thoughts, or consciously defiling the purity of
His teaching by an intermixture of fanatic enthusiasm, for the sake of
increasing its efficacy, in consequence of the willingness of the people to be
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deceived; or declaring Himself to be the Son of God, and making this
declaration a fundamental principle of His kingdom, while His own better
knowledge opposed it; or thinking with sad despair in Gethsemane of the
sparkling streams of His home, and of the Galilean maidens who were
ready to bestow their affections upon Him. Such notions could only have
entered into an imagination run wild, and a son of modern Paris. No, as
long as the Gospels exist, so long will they be a sufficient refutation of such
blasphemies against Him who was the purest of the pure. Let us then
question these Gospels concerning the person of Jesus.

But, first, let me be permitted to say a few words on the Gospels in
general. (5)

Jesus himself neither composed nor bequeathed to us any writings; for
He was no philosopher, or founder of a ’religion in the ordinary sense. His
person and His work are the writings which He inscribed in broad
characters on the history of mankind; and the work of His Spirit in the heart
is the epistle which He is, day by day, inscribing in ineffable characters
within us. His disciples, however, did compose writings, from which we
receive more detailed information concerning Him, and by which also the
oral tradition and announcement of Him, which have since the day of
Pentecost been current in the world, have been supported and preserved. We
might, indeed, have been certain of the existence of Jesus Christ, even if we
possessed no Gospels; the Church itself, its very existence, would then be
our Gospel. And we might be certain of the main facts of His life, even if
oral tradition were uncertain and varying in details. This uncertainty in
detail would not destroy our certainty of the general and the whole. We
might never have read anything about the first Napoleon, and yet we might
know what was most important concerning him; and even if none of his
deeds had been committed to writing, the main facts of his life would still
be certainties to us, and might remain such for centuries. Yet what is the
impression made upon the minds of men even by a Napoleon, compared
with the memorial which Jesus has set up in their hearts; and what are the
effects left by the former, compared with the work performed by the latter!
Our faith, then, does not depend upon writings, and their truth and
genuineness or ungenuineness, but upon facts which belong to history, and
upon effects produced within our hearts. The written narratives are,
however, the support and defense of our faith. They portray to us so vividly
the image of Him whom we know and love, and represent His features with
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such exalted purity and living power, that we call but recognize in them the
finger of God, and esteem and honor them as our best and dearest earthly
treasures.

The repeated attacks which have been made upon these books have
diffused the notion, especially among the uninformed, that they are not so
unassailable as the Christian Church has hitherto esteemed them. Not only,
however, is this suspicion entirely without foundation but it would, besides,
be in the highest degree arbitrary to infer the uncertainty of the facts from
the supposed uncertainty of the writings.

How, then, does the case stand with the Gospel narratives?
It must not be forgotten that these are not like writings discovered at

some time or other in a library, and concerning whose origin doubts might
reasonably be entertained, because nothing further was known of them.
They did not originate in private, and afterwards pass from privacy into
publicity, but came forth from the bosom of the first Christian Church, and
were, so to speak, written under its eyes. They were from the very first
authenticated by the oral tradition of the Gospel history, and the
remembrance of their origin ever accompanied them.

The earliest Christian instruction was everywhere the relation of the
Gospel history, for to preach the Gospel was to preach Jesus Christ The
great foots of his life, the words which he spoke, the fate which he
experienced, his sufferings, his death, his resurrection — such were the
themes of apostolic preaching. All the interest of the Christian Church was
concentrated upon the person and history of Jesus Christ. Never yet was
there a religious community that had anything like a similar interest in the
history of its founder, to that which the Christian Church had. For the facts
of His history fie the matter of its religious faith, and the certainty of the
facts is the foundation of the faith. How strictly this was investigated may
be seen from the care with which St Paul enumerates the witnesses of
Christ’s resurrection (1 Cor. 15.) The apostolic epistles show us what a
lively remembrance of the life of Jesus was preserved in the primitive
church. Even if we possessed no Gospel narratives all the more important
facts of Christ’s life might be gleaned from the Epistles. And these were
written twenty or thirty years after the death of Jesus, that is to say, during
the life of the first generation of Christians.

The Christ of the epistles, moreover, is the very same as the Christ of the
Gospels. It was natural that the need of such written narratives of the life of



192

Jesus should first be felt when the first generation began to fall off, i.e., at
about sixty or seventy years after the commencement of our era. Till then
— as we learn from the introduction to St Luke’s Gospel — various written
records had been made in different circles for the sake of assisting the
memory. But these were deficient both in completeness and authenticity,
nor was the authority of their origin acknowledged. Hence they gradually
gave place to those longer writings which proceeded from the apostolic
circle, and which under the name of gospels, have, since the end of the first
century, obtained universal credit in Christendom. Certainly it was not
without Divine dispensation that these four Gospels were composed. For
these divers narratives wonderfully contribute, by the manner in which they
complete one another, to furnish a copious and harmonious joint portraiture
of our Redeemer. The first Gospel, we are told, was written by the Apostle
St Matthew for the Jewish Christians of Palestine, before he left that
country, to preach the gospel in other lands. The second, according to
Church tradition, was composed under the eye of St. Peter. The third tells us
that it was the result of diligent investigation in the Holy Land, and was
dedicated to a noble Roman for his further instruction, to become hereafter
through him the property of the Christian Church. The fourth declares itself
to be the narrative of an eyewitness, and gives sufficiently clear indications
of being the work of the Apostle John; and we are elsewhere informed that
this same apostle, after having for a long period preached Jesus, only orally,
to the Church of Ephesus, composed this Gospel, at the urgent request of its
elders. These traditions are confirmed both by these writings themselves,
and by the respect in which they have been held by the Church from the
very first.

We have but few remains of the Christian literature of the first century. It
is not till the year 150 that these become more copious. Yet scanty and
fragmentary as this literature is, we find in it repeated references to the
Gospels; and the more abundant it becomes, the more numerous are such
references, and the more firmly is the ecclesiastical authority and use of
these writings established. (6) And the more we know from various
individual examples how strict and tenacious the early Church was in the
matter of tradition, even when the retention of subordinate traditions was
concerned, the more highly will its testimony be rated, nor can such
accuracy and tenacity fail to prepossess us in favor of the evidence which it
furnishes to the Gospels. (7) Many a dispute concerning even utterly
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subordinate variations of tradition, agitated the Church in the second
century, but no dispute or discussion ever arose concerning the canonical
Gospels; this fundamental interest of the whole church being from the very
first regarded as unquestionably decided. () And it is just in the case of that
very Gospel, upon which, in this question, so much depends — the Gospel
of St John — that the closely-linked chain of tradition comes in most
opportunely; for Polycarp, Bishop of Smyrna, who suffered martyrdom at
the age of 90, was a disciple of the Apostle St John. And Irenaeus, in whose
writings we find abundant testimony to the Gospel of St John, was himself
a disciple of Polycarp. Now Irenaeus must have been in possession of
accurate information on the point; for Polycarp, his teacher, would naturally
tell him much concerning his own personal intercourse with the aged
apostle. Irenaeus, then, must have known whether the fourth Gospel were
really the work of St John, and certainly would never have ascribed it to
him, if it had been so far removed from the times, and so contrary to the
mind of that apostle, as negative criticism asserts. Besides which other
testimony of the second century reaches back far beyond Irenaeus, into the
decade immediately following the death of St John.

To the testimony of the Church must be added that of heretics. The
adherents of the fantastic doctrines of Gnosticism in the second century,
would not have appealed to the canonical Gospels, and have endeavored to
show, by all the devices of allegorical interpretation, its accordance with
them, and especially with the Gospel of St John, unless their universally
recognized authority had necessitated this seeming justification of their
erroneous, teaching. (9) Nor do the apocryphal gospels, whose date is as
early as the beginning of the second century, and which assume the
existence of the canonical Gospels, bear less decisive testimony to them,
(10)

But it is not merely the external testimony of the Church, nor that of
heretical sects, which bears witness to the Gospels; it is also their self-
testimony, the testimony furnished by the harmony, the keeping, the entire
character of their narratives. An acquaintance with the facts of Christ’s
history was the common property of the whole Church; not in the first
instance by means of the Gospels, but by oral traditions, and all
unhesitatingly received it from the apostles. For instruction in Christianity
began with instruction in the facts of Christ’s life. Would, then, the Gospel
narratives have met with acceptance if they had not been in accordance with



194

this oral instruction? For this having originated with eyewitnesses, if the
written records had not appealed to such eye-witnessing, whether their
composers had themselves been eyewitnesses, as Matthew and John, and
perhaps partly Mark, or had received their information directly from
eyewitnesses, like Luke, they could not have met with acceptance. But this
character is borne by the Gospels. Their thorough originality, and the fact of
their being the result of direct knowledge, are very evident, (11) An air of
freshness, the charm of originaUty, pervades them all, constituting their
peculiar attraction, and producing their winning power. We ee, we. hear
Jesus Himself, we pass with Him through the various phases of His history.
There are no reflections upon the history, but an embodiment of facts; no
pedantic representations of history, but the history itself; it speaks to us, and
we are transplanted into the midst of its scenes. And these direct
representations will endure any amount of investigation. A mass of
geographical and other notices are interspersed. We can verify their
accuracy, and all such verifications become corroborations.

But the main point is the portrait which they draw of the Lord Jesus. It is
such as no human being could have invented; it must have been copied
from an actual original. We might say of a man that he was without sin and
without error, and the very image of divine holiness. But we could not
portray such an image without some features, which would betray their
origin, being introduced by our limited, erring, sinful minds. Here, however,
we have a picture completely carried out, in all possible situations, amidst
all changes of inner and outer life and in the most striking contrasts. And in
every feature, in every slightest turn, this form commands our admiration,
and brings us on to our knees before it. No one can invent after this fashion.
(12) And least of all could Jews have done so; for this was not by any
means the ideal of their minds. They did not give reality to their ideal, but
the reality first gave to them this ideal For the ideal which possessed their
minds might have corresponded, for instance, to some Jewish scribe; but
how little did Jesus exhibit such a character! He was a perfect contrast to
such an ideal. With that want of self-reliance, that dependence upon the
authority of their teachers in religious matters, which the disciples of Jesus
shared with the rest of their unlearned fellow-countrymen, they would never
have emancipated themselves from the pattern those authorities had
prescribed, and have set up a model so entirely different, if this model
which they portray with such overwhelming power and sublimity had not
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actually appeared before them in the person of Jesus. Cardinal Wiseman
says, in one of his lectures: ‘We have in the writings of the rabbis ample
materials wherewith to construct the model of a perfect Jewish teacher: we
have the sayings and the actions of Hillel, and Gamaliel, and Rabbi Samuel,
all perhaps in great part imaginary, but all bearing the impress of national
ideas, all formed upon one rule of imaginary perfection. Yet nothing can be
more widely apart from their thoughts and principles, and actions, and
character, and those of our Redeemer. Lovers of wrangling controversy,
proposers of captious paradoxes, jealous upholders of their nation’s
exclusive privileges, zealous uncompromising sticklers for the least comma
of the law, and most sophistical departers from its spirit; such mostly are
these great men, — the exact counterpart and reflection of those scribes and
Pharisees who are so uncompromisingly reproved as the very contradiction
of gospel principles. How comes it that men, not even learned, contrived to
represent a character every way departing from their national type, at
variance with all those features which custom, and education, and
patriotism, and religion, and nature, seemed to have consecrated as of all
most beautiful? . . . . The evangelists must have copied the living model
which they represent; and the accordance of the moral features which they
give him can only proceed from the accuracy with which they have
respectively drawn him.’ (13)

It is not denied that we, who possess the original, might be capable of
inventing something similar. But even then — what kind of an invention
would it be? Renan, who endeavors to set up an ideal of his own invention,
which shall present the essential facts of the Gospels, furnishes us with an
answer. The Jesus whom he depicts, is, with all his elevation and amiability,
but an enthusiast and fanatic, who does not scruple to employ even immoral
means for the accomplishment of his purpose. Such being our delineations,
even in spite of this model, how should these Jewish publicans and
fishermen, who had such entirely opposite models, have sketched this
marvelous portrait? It is by this, their matter, that the Gospels bear witness
to, and even create faith in, their truth. Even a Goethe was unable to escape
this impression. ‘I esteem the Gospels,’ says he, in the Conversations with
Eckermann, iii. 371, ‘to be thoroughly genuine; for there shines forth from
them the reflected splendor of a sublimity proceeding from the person of
Jesus Christ, and of as divine a kind, as was ever manifested upon earth.’
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It would be quite sufficient for our present purpose if this internal and
external ttimony confirmed only the more essential and general contents of
the evangelical narratives; for if we are but certain of the person of Jesus
Christ, we are certain of the main point. But this certainty extends also to
details. The occurrences in question were the common property of the
Christian Church, and not unknown even to its adversaries; for — as St
Paul could assert before Festus the Roman governor — these things were
not done in a corner (Acts 26:26), but before the eyes of all. They formed
the subject of many discussions between Jesus and His adversaries, and
were at last the cause of the trial to which he was subjected, and of His
execution. Renan, indeed, supposes that the evangelists have given their
accounts in somewhat the same manner as the achievements of Napoleon
might have been narrated by one or more of the old grenadiers of his guard,
who would have given us graphic details, interesting anecdotes, a lively
impression of events, but have confused the events themselves, — have
placed Wagram, for instance, before Marengo, or made Napoleon expel
Robespierre from the Tuilleries, or omitted matters of the utmost
importance. But were the disciples, then, at such a distance from their Lord
as these grenadiers would be from Napoleon? Would it not have been a far
more apt comparison to have spoken of the members of his staff? And do
not the apostolical epistles — even if we confine ourselves to those whose
authenticity no one well informed on the subject ever doubted — furnish
collateral corroboration? There is, in fact, but one objection at the bottom of
all the different arguments which have been set up against the historical
truth of the gospel narratives; and that is, the denial of miracles — the
denial of another world. And this is an objection arising not from historical
criticism, but from the philosophical view of the world. They who believe
in the existence of another world, and see in the person and history of Jesus
Christ a revelation thereof, find this stumbling block removed, are
convinced of the truth of the miracles in His history, nay, cannot but require
it to contain miracles. We have but one condition to insist upon in the case
of miracles, and that is, that they should have a moral purpose; that they
should be neither arbitrary nor fantastic, but should subserve the revelation
of truth and grace which appeared in Christ Jesus. And who, that knows the
gospel narratives, does not perceive and acknowledge that this condition is
observed? If we would obtain further certainty on the point, we need only
compare the apocryphal gospels, and their arbitrary and tasteless narratives
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of miracles, devoid of any moral purpose or the series of legends which
have been formed concerning Mohammed, with our gospels, to be
convinced that these are as far removed from those as the heavens are from
the earth, and to perceive what striking confirmation these caricatures of the
evangelical narrative furnish of the works of our evangelists. (14)

To what strange means do not men have recourse to get rid of the gospel
history, when they have first resolved not to accept it! Strauss began in
1835, by his Leben Jesu, those attacks which have since been repeated in
ever varying forms. His notion was, that the early Christians adorned the
image of their Master with heavenly features derived from the prophecies of
the Old Testament, and thus formed a tissue of mythic and legendary
narratives. But, in fact, if the disciples had set themselves to devise an
image of the Messiah according to their own expectations, they would have
produced an entirely different one. They would have delineated the royal
Son of David, and not the Prophet of Galilee, the crucified and risen
Saviour. The external facts of Christ’s history were rather hindrances than
aids to their faith; for they were in accordance neither with their wishes nor
their hopes. Nothing but the overwhelming impression made by Christ’s
person raised them above all these stumbling blocks to their faith and
convinced them that He was the Messiah. Nothing but so extraordinary a
phenomenon as the life and miracles of Jesus, as depicted in the Gospels,
could have produced this effect. And how could such a circle of myths have
been formed in so short a period as that which elapsed between the history
itself and its delineation (15), and especially in that age of historical
accuracy and abundant literary activity? (16) Such a notion is opposed to all
historical possibility. Single legends and myths may be produced by the
unusual impression which an astounding fact or imposing personage may
produce upon the minds of men, and be added as embellishments to an
historical narrative, but not a life which is itself a miracle.

Strauss himself, however, acknowledged that his attack was a failure,
and that his master, Baur, had carried out what he had only attempted. ‘In
my youthful impetuosity, I sought to conquer the fortress at a stroke; but my
greater master first undertook the regular siege, before which its walls could
not but fall.’ (17) And certainly Baur must have conquered the fortress, if it
had not been impregnable. With that indefatigable patience of which only a
German scholar is capable, he took a tedious road to prove, that in the
several Gospels we have memorials which are the products of later times,
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and of various opposing tendencies in the Church, and that they cannot
therefore be absolutely relied on. This was to apply especially to the Gospel
of St John. And naturally so; for if this be a genuine record of the life of
Christ, the higher view of his person is secured. Hence every effort was
made to refer this work to about 150 years after Christ. But such attempts
were as fruitless as they were labored. The school of Baur is being every
day more and more broken up; and he himself acknowledges that, after all,
the person of Jesus Christ remains a great historical mystery, and that ‘in
any case the entire importance of Christianity to the whole world depends
upon His person,’(18) He was obliged, moreover, to leave the enigma of the
resurrection unsolved. But if the resurrection remains an enigma, then is the
person of Jesus one only. And if this remains unexplained, what is the use
of all the other explanations of the history of mankind?

A series of writings of the second century has been handed down to us;
and if these are compared with the writings of the New Testament and with
the Gospels, nothing but an utter want of discrimination in literary
production can fail to make us sensible of the immense chasm which
separates them. To refer the Gospel of St John to the second century, is like
attributing the most powerful of Luther’s writings to some unknown author
during the thirty years’ war.(19) Any one maintaining such a notion would
expose himself to the ridicule of all well-informed and reasonable men.
Even Schelling designates this difference, the strongest proof of the
originality of the New Testament writings; while the very critics of Baur’s
school have recognized this chasm between the writings of the New
Testament and those of a later period, — a chasm as great as that which
always exists between the productions of a classical and post-classical age.
(20)

Much has been made of the discrepancies said to exist between the
several Gospels, for the sake of invalidating and casting doubt upon their
testimony. But these supposed discrepancies, even if they affect particulars
and externals, leave the essence of the history untouched. In no other case
would such variations be considered a valid argument against the matter
itself. (21) And how have not the Gospels been tortured to bring out these
discrepancies? It cannot be denied that Lessing was well practiced in
criticism; yet even he cannot help exclaiming, ‘If Livy and Dionysius, and
Polybius, and Tacitus, are so candidly and honorably treated by us, that we
do not lay them upon the rack for every syllable, why do we not extend
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equal liberality to Matthew, Mark, Luke, and John?’ (22) Such
discrepancies as have been discovered, generally owe their origin to an
entirely external view and comparison of the narratives which omit all
inquiry after the fundamental idea upon which each evangelist selected and
arranged his materials. Of late, however, there is a recoil from such
prejudices against the gospel narrative; and even Renan cannot help
allowing the historical character of the essential part of even St John’s
Gospel, though he certainly treats it in a manner arbitrary beyond
comparison, bringing forth from it a history which is in truth only the
product of his own imagination.

Having thus briefly spoken of the Gospels themselves, we will return to
our inquiry concerning the person of Jesus Christ.

It is the peculiarity of the Gospels, that they everywhere present to our
view the person of Jesus Christ It is impossible for us to stop, if we would,
at His teaching. We everywhere meet with Himself. We see His image in all
that He says. It is He who lends to His words that peculiar charm, that
wondrous mixture of sublime strictness and ingratiating kindliness, which
renders them so irresistible. From Himself proceeds that fragrance which
pervades His words, and makes them words of life. It is the form of Jesus
Himself which shines through all He says and does, and constitutes the
central point of the gospel histories.

What, then, is that portrait of Jesus which the Gospels delineate?
It was in a remote town of Galilee, we are told, and in the family of one

of its more obscure inhabitants, that Jesus grew up. His birth, indeed,
directs us to Bethlehem, the city of David; and miraculous occurrences
connected with that event are narrated. But His subsequent career stood in
no kind of connection with those earlier events of the newly-dawning
salvation, when it had seemed as if a new sun were about to dawn upon
Israel; and the miraculous incidents of His earlier days seemed but to
encircle His after obscurity like a dream. Many of those who had witnessed
them were dead; and the report having gradually died away among the
survivors in Bethlehem and Jerusalem, it was concluded that this
remarkable child had perished among the infants whom Herod sacrificed to
his suspicions. These things were no longer spoken of in Bethlehem and
Jerusalem, while in Nazareth they had never been heard of: and Mary and
Joseph kept their experiences in the depths of their own hearts, as a secret
of which they could speak to no one, because no one could understand it —
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of which they did not even venture to speak to each other, because they
themselves could not understand it. And least of all would Mary have
spoken of it to her Son: for in what terms could she talk of it to Him? Thus
He grew up in the house of His parents like any other child.

But the traditions of David’s house, the great predictions and the hopes
which were attached to them, lived in the hearts, and must often have been
upon the lips, of these descendants of a great and royal ancestor. They were
the atmosphere in which Jesus lived; while the Scriptures, into which,
according to Jewish custom, he was early initiated, were the food with
which His mind was fed. It was these which developed His thoughts,
fashioned His knowledge, and even His comprehension of Himself.

We would willingly have learnt somewhat concerning His youthful days,
and imagination has filled the space left vacant by the evangelists with all
kinds of legendary and miraculous histories. But these are all fictitious. One
single occurrence, one single saying, is preserved by St Luke, — the saying
of Jesus in the temple when a child of twelve years old — that memorial of
His developing consciousness. The journey to the feast, the holy city with
its associations, the temple and its worship, all that He saw and heard, felt
and thought, might well move Him, and give a new impulse to His
thoughts. Then, also, the mystery of His own nature began to be clearer and
more certain to Him. He felt and perceived that He stood nearer to His
Father in heaven than to His parents upon earth — that communion with
God was more His home than the earthly house in which He had dwelt and
grown up. This thought and this saying broke forth from the depths of His
soul like a first bright beam, enlightening His whole being. From this time
forth He became more and more conscious of the miraculousness of His
own nature. He learnt to understand himself. But He was silent. He was
subject to His parents; He fulfilled a son’s duties like any other man; He
assisted in His foster-father’s handicraft; He, as well as Joseph was called
‘the carpenter’ in Nazareth; and when the latter died, as it appears,
prematurely, he provided, as the head of the family, for its wants — yet He
was silent. He kept His own miraculous nature a holy secret, and was silent.
He went, according to Jewish custom, every Sabbath into the synagogue;
He heard the law and the prophets read and expounded; yet He maintained
His silence, meekly waiting until His Father should give Him a sign to
come forth and bear public testimony to what He had long silently
cherished in His soul.
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We need not complain that we know too little of His youth and mental
development We know enough; and what we do know of this, His period of
silence, is, in one word, His meekness, which is the chief feature in the
picture which the few touches of the historical narrative place before us.

And this is also the most prominent feature in the picture given us of His
public ministry.

He comes to the Baptist to be baptized by him like any other Israelite, at
the dawn of the kingdom of heaven, though He well knew that it was
Himself who was to introduce that kingdom. John refused, and would rather
have sought baptism from Him, as one higher and greater than himself,
whose shoe’s latchet he was not worthy to unloose; but Jesus bade him
perform his office, even towards Himself, saying, ‘Suffer it to be so now,
for thus it becometh us to fulfill all righteousness.’ At this baptism the
Father bore, as we are informed, miraculous testimony to His Son, after
which, Jesus, coming up out of the water, departed into the wilderness.
Thence, after experiencing mysterious temptations, and maintaining
throughout His unselfish vocation of obedience, He returned into the
Baptist’s neighborhood; and as He was silently going on His way, some of
John’s disciples followed Him. ‘Come and see,’ are the only words He
addressed to them; but such was the impression made by His person, that
they were bound to His cause for life. He returns to His home; He is present
at the marriage of Cana; in all that He says and does we behold the same
humble reserve, advancing only step by step in the path which God points
out, and patiently waiting the progressive development and extension of His
ministry — waiting till the increasing interest excited by His words and
deeds, and His whole public life, brought multitudes to Him from even
remote distances, and till He gradually called forth a religious movement
which reached to the borders of Israel, and soon awakened and increased
the enmity of His opponents.

His whole life was one continued series of journeyings, full of unrest
and privation, a round of ceaseless activity and exhausting labor.

From the very commencement of his Galilean ministry this was the case.
He departed from Nazareth to make Capernaum the central point of His
agency. He taught on His way thither, and arrived on the borders of the lake
of Galilee accompanied by multitudes. Here he entered into a ship to free
Himself from their pressure, and taught them from it, while they stood on
the shore. He called disciples to follow Him; He entered into the
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synagogue, and taught and healed in the midst of much popular excitement.
Departing thence. He entered into the house of Peter’s mother-in-law,
whom He healed of b, fever. In the evening, when the Sabbath was past,
there were brought ’unto Him from all parts the sick and possessed, and He
was employed in succoring them till far into the night. Before the morrow’s
dawn He departed into a solitary place to pray; but even there He was
followed and sought for. After this fashion did His ministry begin in
Capernaum; and thus was it continued in other places. More than once does
the evangelist relate that he had not time so much as to eat: it seems that he
was even so engrossed with work, that it was thought necessary to restrain
Him by force, because it was feared He might lose His senses (Mark 3:21).

Such was the commencement of His Galilean ministry. And this
continued for weeks and months. The Gospels furnish us with details
sufficient to enable us to form a picture of His ministry in this place. It may
be described, both externally and internally, as one of exciting and
exhausting activity. If we inquire, however, what was the soul of this
activity, we shall be constrained to say that it is the life of a Saviour which
is here depicted, — a life dedicated to the poor, the sick, the forsaken, the
despised, — a life of devotion to the unhappy, to deliver them from the
sorrows of life, and especially from depression of soul. Publicans and
sinners, the mourners and the sorrowing, — these are the society He seeks.
To the afflicted he brings consolation, and calls the weary and heavy-laden
that He may give them rest. A spirit of compassionate love and beneficent
kindness animates every act of His life. We read in the Old Testament of a
revelation of God vouchsafed to the prophet Elijah (1 Kings 19:11): ‘And,
behold, the Lord passed by, and a great strong wind rent the mountains, and
brake in pieces the rocks, before the Lord; but the Lord was not in the wind:
and after the wind an earthquake; but the Lord was not in the earthquake:
and after the earthquake a fire, but the Lord was not in the fire: and after the
fire a still small voice. And it was so, when Elijah heard it that he wrapped
his face in his mantle.’ Such was God in Christ. (23)

If ever love appeared on earth, it appeared under the form of meekness
and lowliness in Christ. But over the form of the meek Saviour of sinners is
shed abroad a glory and majesty which cause us involuntarily to bow the
knee before Him. Who can contemplate Him in His silent course without
feeling that there is in Him a mysterious and hidden majesty, and seeing it
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shine forth from His every word and deed? (24) And most of all in His
deepest humiliation.

His love was rewarded by a criminal’s death on the cross of shame. After
having done good to all throughout His whole life, He departed from life
with a crown of thorns about His head. He was about three and thirty years
old when He died, and to what a death did He submit! Whatever human
malice could invent that was painful to mind and body was united in it. And
Jesus was no unfeeling Stoic, who could look down with proud disdain
either upon suffering or the human beings who inflicted it. He felt it all in
His inmost soul. The greater His love, the more bitterly did he feel that His
own people, whom He had come to redeem, should so basely reject Him.
Nothing can be more touching than the simple and unadorned accounts
given by the evangelists of the last hours of Jesus. It is almost with
indifference that they relate the particulars one after another, without a
remark to betray their inward emotion. But their narrative is ou this account
all the more touching. It is not themselves but their subject which is
speaking to us. And how does that subject address us? It is np ordinary
human life which we are here contemplating. What we see and hear in
Gethsemane, and on the cross, compels us to feel that we are here in the
presence of a deep mystery. It is an inward wrestling of His soul with God
which we seem to perceive, they are transactions of the invisible world
which gleam through the veil of visible events. We cannot but feel that a
great and mysterious act is here taking place. We cannot but have a notion
of an atoning sacrifice.

In the midst, however, of the sufferings which overwhelm Him, He is
ever equal to himself. The meek tranquility with which he endures whatever
wickedness chooses to inflict, and the forgiving love with which He
encounters its malice, strike us more powerfully than even in His life. The
former overcame His betrayer, the latter converted the thief j while
throughout the whole scene there shone such a splendor of greatness and
majesty, that even from the heathen centurion broke forth the confession,
‘Truly this was the Son of God!’ Nor can we refuse to say. This is more
than a sage, more than a martyr, more than a man. (25) The mystery of His
death and sufferings is disclosed to us by the mystery of His person.

His person is a miracle. We could not avoid such a confession, even if
we were acquainted only with His ministry, and knew nothing of His origin
That union of humility and majesty which sets so unique a stamp upon His
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whole demeanor, that silent power of love which makes His life a revelation
of the heart of God, — all are but the manifestation of that holiness which is
the moral characteristic of His person and nature. None can avoid being
most forcibly impressed by the holy purity of His nature. If all else be
denied, this at least must be admitted. The question of Jesus, ‘Which of you
convinceth me of sin?’ unanswerable in all previous times, remains so even
in our own.

But further, the portrait of the Lord Jesus is one of sublimest and purest
harmony both as regards His mental and moral nature.

There is a disharmony in the inner life of every other man. Those two
poles of mental life, knowledge and feeling, head and heart; those two
powers of the moral life, the reason and the will, — where shall we find
them in unison? In the case of Jesus, on the contrary, we are vividly
impressed with the feeling that perfect harmony prevails in His inner life.
There is absolute peace in His inmost being. As we could not bear to
conceive in Him any single mental faculty preponderating, and others
consequently retiring, but are constrained to think of His intellectual parts
and nature as perfectly proportioned, so is it also with his entire moral and
spiritual life. It is a human life of perfect harmony. He is all love, all heart,
all feeling; and yet again He is all mind, all mental enlightenment and
sublimity. There is no schism between feeling and reason in His nature.
There is, moreover, the greatest vitality of feeling and emotion, of thought
and resolve, and yet this vitality of His inner nature never passes into
passionate excitement; all is quiet dignity, peaceful simplicity, sublime
harmony.

Such is the image which the gospel narrative presents to us, and of
which we are constrained to say — Such was He, such must He have been.
And in such an image is reflected the moral harmony of His nature. It is
because there was in Him nothing of that moral discord which pervades the
inner world of all other men, that His mental and spiritual life were so
harmonious, so peaceful. Jesus was in perfect harmony with Himself,
because He was in perfect harmony with God. Such was His ever present
consciousness. He knew Himself to be in absolute communion with the
Father. In all of us, even in the most pious and most holy, the consciousness
of communion with God is ever accompanied by that consciousness of sin,
atoned for, indeed, and forgiven, yet still a consciousness of sin which
forms its background and postulate. With Jesus it was otherwise. His was a
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pure and absolute consciousness of communion with God. Jesus lived in
continual prayerful intercourse with His Father, His whole life was a life of
prayer, but He never prayed for forgiveness. He taught us to pray. Forgive
us our trespasses; but He never prayed thus himself. He alone of woman
born needed not to do so. He knew nothing of this wall of partition between
Himself and His Father. His soul, His reason and will, were ever and
completely in His ‘Father’s business.’ How, then, was it possible that a man
descended from sinful man should be thus exempt from the universal moral
law of all other mortals? He could not have been circumstanced as other
men. His origin must have been other than that of all the sons of man
beside. His nature must have surpassed the limits of the merely human.
Thus much is surely required by the moral phenomenon He presents to us.

Such is also the teaching of His miracles.
The Gospels tell us much of His miracles. His life is full of marvelous

deeds, entirely surpassing the utmost measure of that power and command
which the human mind is wont to exercise over nature. We do not need a
perfect acquaintance with all th« hidden forces and laws of nature, in their
full extent, to be certain that they are indeed miracles which we here read
of. No power of nature can change water into wine, or by a mere word give
sight to the blind, hearing to the deaf, speech to the dumb, cleansing to the
leper, and even life to the dead. Yet Jesus performed these miracles as
though they were natural to Uim. (26) They were not works effected by
exertion, but deeds of free power. The attempt has been made to withdraw
them from His life, to get rid of them by artificial, or so called natural
explanations. But in vain! We might as well try to expunge from the lives of
Caesar or Alexander their military achievements and battles. What would
then be left? His miracles form far too essential a part of His life and
ministry to be removed therefrom. His history would then indeed be utterly
incomprehensible. What was it but His miracles which attracted the people
in such multitudes, that the envy of His adversaries was continually and
increasingly excited, — which formed the subjects of so many disputations
with His opponents, who dared not utterly deny them, but knew no other
expedient than to refer them to demoniacal agency? To these deeds also did
the apostles afterwards appeal as to acknowledged facts, of which many
witnesses then existed (e.g., Acts 10:37.) And even after the days of the
apostles, the apologist Quadratus (at the beginning of the second century)
speaks of certain who were healed or raised from the dead by the Lord, as
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still alive when he was writing. (27) In short, it is undeniable that the
miracles of Jesus Christ are historical facts.

Yet we feel that, after all, it is with the Lord Jesus Himself and not with
His miracles that we are concerned. He did not perform them for the sake of
being a worker of miracles. It was His heart impelled. His pity urged Him to
receive the wretched, and to aid them. But it was not merely temporal
misery which he had in view. No one can for a moment imagine that He
intended to be a mere healer. His aim was far higher. The object of His
actions was the salvation of the soul. It was weakness of faith which He
desired to heal by His miracles. These were natural to Him. He was ever
conscious of possessing miraculous powers; the angels of God were ever at
His service, ready as His ministers to do His pleasure; but He made His
power subservient to His office, — His office as the Saviour of men. His
miracles were designed to glorify Him, but only that they might produce or
increase that faith in Him which would save souls. And this salvation which
He came to bring was typified in His miracles. They were pure deeds of
mercy; for He came not to destroy men’s lives; but to save them. They were
not arbitrary acts, but had each a moral motive and moral conditions; not
acts of power merely, but of saving love. They were a commentary, not of
words but of facts, upon His person and teaching; they were, so to speak, a
hieroglyphic of His doctrine. But at the same time they show that He must
Himself be a miracle, — must far surpass all ordinary human beings.

His teaching accompanies His miracles. Miracles illustrate His teaching,
and His teaching again interprets His acts. Not without it have His miracles
a religious significance. His teaching is the chief matter even to us; for the
fact really is, not that we believe His teaching for the sake of His miracles,
but that we believe in His miracles for the sake of His teaching, and for His
own sake. Because we feel certain about Himself and His teaching, we feel
certain also of His miracles. If He were not what He is, and if His teaching
did not approve itself to our hearts as it does. His miracles would not make
upon us the impression they do. We should be constrained to regard them as
historical facts; we should be forced to confess that we could not explain
them; we should be obliged to admit their genuineness, and to infer from
them that Jesus was more than an ordinary man; but they would be of no
importance to our religious life; they would furnish us with an historical
problem, but afford no solution to the religious problem. That they do this,
is entirely owing to their connection with His teaching and person. It is this
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which bestows upon them their higher authentication and religious
importance. It is this which constrains us to say: His teaching presupposes
such miracles, and such miracles presuppose such teaching. Each
presupposes, each corroborates, and each explains the other. (28)

Let us now turn to His teaching.
Once, when the Sanhedrin commissioned its officers to seize Jesus, and

bring Him before them, they returned with their mission unperformed, and
with the confession, ‘Never man spake like this man.’ (John 7:46), — a
confession in which we cannot but unite, in which all ages cannot but unite.
Eighteen centuries have passed since Jesus taught, and during their course
the opinions of men have undergone many changes, but His word has
preserved its old, yet ever fresh power over their minds. No learned
intervention, no special preparation is needed to understand it, and to
experience its effects. It is equally comprehensible by all, it exerts an equal
power upon all, without distinction. It is only because we have become too
accustomed to it, that it does not always exercise upon us its original
influence nor produce equal effects; but if we but unclose and surrender our
hearts thereto, it then appears before our mind in all its victorious power, as
though the words were proceeding directly from the mouth of the Lord
Jesus Himself.

Wherein, then, does the peculiar power of His teaching consist? The
secret of its influence lies in no peculiar excellence of diction. Jesus was no
poet, no orator, no philosopher. It is not the charm of poetry which attracts
us, not the ingenious application which surprises us, not flights of
eloquence which carry us away, not bold speculation which evokes our
astonishment; it is none of these. No one could speak with more simplicity
than Jesus speaks, — whether we consider the Sermon on the Mount, or His
parables on the kingdom of God, or the so called high-priestly prayer. No
one could speak more simply than Jesus speaks. But this is the very reason
of His influence, that He, utters the greatest and most subUme truths in the
very plainest words, so that, as Pascal says, one might almost think He was
himself unconscious what truths He was propounding, unless He had
expressed them with such clearness, certainty, and conviction, that we see
how well He knew what He was saying, when He spoke of the greatest and
sublimest matters in the plainest words. (29) We cannot fail to see, that the
world of eternal truth is His home, and that His thoughts have constant
intercourse therewith. He speaks of God and of His relation to Him, of the
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super-mundane world of spirits, of the future world, and of the future life of
man, of the kingdom of God upon earth, of its nature and history, of the
highest moral truths, and of the supreme obligations of man, — in short, of
all the greatest problems and deepest enigmas of life, — as simply and
plainly, with such an absence of mental excitement, without expatiating
upon His peculiar knowledge, and even without that dwelling upon details
so usual with those who have anything new to impart, as though all were
quite natural and self-evident. (30) We see that the sublimest truths are His
nature. He is not merely a teacher of truth, but is Himself its source. Truth is
a part of His very being. He can say, I am the Truth. And the feeling with
which we listen to His words is, that we are listening to the voice of truth
itself. Hence the power which these have at aU times exercised over the
minds of men.

But not merely is His teaching the outward manifestation of the essential
miraculousness of His person — He also makes His person the central
point of all His teaching. He is Himself the matter of His teaching. Did He
speak of the kingdom of God? it was Himself who established this
kingdom, and faith in Him was the means of entrance into it; while
possession of this kingdom was in every case and for ever associated with
His person. Was He a teacher of the most exalted morality? was His
doctrine the purest and most exalted moral philosophy? was it His great
achievement to change religion and moraUty from merely external acts into
an inward state of heart and mind? — this state was a state of mind and
disposition of heart towards Himself. To believe in Him, and by virtue of
such faith to love God, this was His doctrine. It is of Himself that He is
really speaking, even when He is not directly alluding to Himself. He
makes Himself the central point of His every announcement. And most of
His teaching does this not indirectly, but directly. He founds all upon His
person. The cause He advocates, the salvation He brings, the demands He
makes, the future He announces — all depend upon His person. ‘IT IS I,’ is
the great text of all His teaching. ‘If ye believe not that I am He, ye shall die
in your sins’ (John 8:24), is, in fact, a saying in which His whole doctrine
may be summed up. And what a wondrous saying it is! There could not be
one more lofty, more self-conscious. Not one of the great instructors of
mankind ever dared to say anything of this kind. Nor could we have
tolerated such words from any other. Others have dwelt upon the cause they
advocated, and the matter they communicated, and have perhaps affirmed



209

concerning it, that it was truth. But the importance of their persons arose in
each case from the importance of their matter. Jesus, on the other hand,
makes everything depend upon His person; in fact, His person is His matter.
He ever casts the weight of His person into the scale. When He would most
emphatically assure or confirm. His words are, ‘Verily, verily, I say unto
you.’ We are to believe His words, not because of the truth of their matter,
but because of the dignity of His person. Because it is He that utters it,
therefore it is true. The authority of the declaration rests upon the authority
of the person: ’ Verily, verily, I say unto you.’ Never man spake like this
man. God alone had thus spoken in the Old Testament Jesus speaks as if
divine authority became Him. And yet He was the meekest of all men; a
circumstance which gives all the greater force to the words, ‘It is I.’

What then is He?
He has summed up what He tells us of Himself in the two titles which

He appropriated, and which have ever since been His current designations.
He called Himself the Son of Man, and the Son of God. What, then, do
these names import? What does He imply when He calls Himself the Son of
Man? By this title He, on the one side, includes Himself amongst other men
— He is one of our race; while, on the other He thereby exalts Himself
above the whole race besides; as, in a truly exclusive sense, the Son of
Mankind, its genuine oflFspring, the man, properly so called, towards
whom the whole history of the human race was tending, in whom it found
its unity, and in whom, as the close of the old and the commencement of the
new era, history finds its turning point. His title, Son of Man, implies that in
Him the whole race is comprised, and that He is the object of its history.

There is in the whole demeanor of Jesus Christ the characteristic of
universality. This is an impression He makes upon every one. There is in
the history of every nation a tendency to comprise itself in certain
individuals of more than usually comprehensive mind and character. Every
nation reverences such heroes of its history, who are in a higher sense than
others the depositaries and organs of the national genius, and in whom the
nation sees itself, as it were, incorporated. Still these have all been but
approximations to and attempts at a perfect representation. And this has
been more especially the case when a comprehension of the entire nature
and mind of the human race has been in question. Even such as have been
most representative of the human mind, even the most nearly universal
geniuses we can think of, — how far are they from being indeed



210

representatives of mankind! Jesus was such a representative man; but He
was the only one the world ever beheld. He is the true prototype of the
human race. In Him were perfected and exhibited, not merely individual
aspects of human nature, but human nature itself, in its primitive truth and
purity, free from the disturbances and perversions introduced by sin. In Him
we find the realization of our true nature. It is in this character of
primitiveness that Jesus Christ is the universal archetype. How various
soever men may be with respect to their nationality and individuality, every
one may equally look upon Jesus as his prototype. It is true that He was, as
to outward circumstances, both individual and national — He was the Son
of Mary, and a member of the commonwealth of Israel, His external life
comprised but a limited circle of situations, — and yet this definite and
special form of His historical manifestation so thoroughly bears within it
the character of universality, that He is the supreme, the all-embracing, the
inexhaustible prototype of all men, in all ages and under all circumstances.
In His presence all thought of national peculiarity, distance of time, variety
of mental cultivation, vanishes. ’ When we see Him followed by the Greek,
though a founder of none of his sects; revered by the Brahman, though
preached unto him by men of the fisherman’s caste; worshipped by the red
man of Canada, though belonging to the hated pale race, — we cannot but
consider Him as destined to break down all distinction of color, and shape,
and countenance, and habits, to form in Himself the type of unity to which
are referable all the sons of Adam.’ (31)

In Him mankind has found its oneness, and consequently the history of
mankind its object. He is, He that was to come. All history previous to His
coming was a prophecy of Him. The whole course of external events, and
the progress of the human mind, were tending towards Him; the result of
both was to demand without being able to produce Him; hence in Him both
find their completion. The secret of His power, and the pledge of His
success, are involved in the fact that He is the demand and object of the
collective development of the whole human race. He is the fulfillment both
of Israelitish prophecy and Gentile prediction; for He is the manifestation of
the Divine counsel for the salvation of men. But He is, moreover, the
fulfillment of that prophecy which is uttered by our own hearts. He it is who
is the secret object of our aspirations. This is the hidden tie which,
unconsciously to ourselves, unites us all to Him, and involuntarily attracts
us towards Him. It is He at whom we are aiming, unknown to ourselves. We
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are all so disposed towards Him, that without Him our souls are without
rest; because He is the truth of our being. Thus is He the object of us all.

And this is the cause of His universal position with respect to the world.
He speaks of this in the most emphatic manner. He designates Himself the
Lord of the world. He connects the fate of the whole world and of
individuals with His person — makes it dependent on faith in Himself. His
words surpass all human measure when He speaks of this. But He is Lord of
the world, only to be its Redeemer. He came to seek and to save that which
was lost. It is redemption from sin, the true relation to God, peace,
salvation, that He would give to the world. He is the Lord, only to be the
Redeemer, the Mediator, by whom the wall of partition, erected by sin
between God and man, is to be abolished, and the atonement made which is
to be the foundation of the new covenant. Thus is it that Jesus speaks of
Himself, of His vocation, and significance.

And thus does He likewise place himself in contrast to all mankind
besides, raising Himself far above our level, and appearing in the presence
of the whole race with Divine plenipotence and authority. Especially where
He speaks of His future. And this He does in the strongest terms which can
be imagined. It was just while He was being condemned as a criminal, and
saw the shameful death of the cross before Him, that He repeated to His
judges the saying which He had already uttered to His disciples, that He
should be raised to the right hand of the Divine Majesty — would appear in
Divine glory, surrounded by the angels of God, who stand at His service
and fulfill His commands — would summon all nations before His
judgment-seat, and judge them according to their conduct towards Himself.
That He did thus express Himself, is an historical fact; for it was made the
ground of His condemnation, and afterwards formed the universal faith, the
firmest hope, of the early Christians. But what an unparalleled saying is
this! In the mouth of any other man it would have been madness. Even the
insane arrogance of the Roman emperors, who required divine honors to be
paid to their statues, never reached so inconceivable an extreme. And in this
case, such words are spoken by the very meekest of all men; spoken with
the greatest calmness, not in a moment of excitement which might perhaps
render Him incapable of correctly calculating their effect, but repeatedly,
for the instruction of His disciples, for the warning of His enemies, in all
tranquility and repose, and at a moment when He was indeed externally
submitting to violence, but internally triumphing over his foes — was rising
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superior to all the baseness and wickedness of men by the elevation of His
moral nature, and celebrating His greatest moral triumph; — it is at such a
moment that He designates Himself the divine Ruler and Judge of the
world!

Such an assertion must be truth; for in this case there is no medium
between truth and madness. No rationalistic ideal of virtue can avail us
here: to call Jesus the mere prototype and prefigurement of mankind, will
not suffice to justify such language: we are constrained to quit the limits of
humanity, and to look for the root of His being, the home of His nature and
life, in God Himself, to explain the possibility of such a saying, which
would be but an unsolvable physchologic enigma if Jesus were nothing
more than man. Such a saying would be an impossibility, if He were under
the game laws of finite existence as ourselves. He must be removed by His
very nature from the region of merely finite existence, and must belong to
that of the Divine and eternal life. The absolute relation to the world, which
He attributes to Himself, demands an absolute relation to God. The latter is
the necessary postulate of the former, which can only be really understood
from this point of view. Only because Jesus is to God what He is, can He be
to us what He says. He is the Son of man, the Lord of the world, its judge,
only because He is the Son of God.

It is thus that He ever designates Himself. If He would speak of that
which is highest, deepest, most mysterious and peculiar in His nature. He
calls Himself the Son of God. This is no notion or invention of later times;
it is the testimony of Jesus Himself. That it is His own statement, can be
denied by none. The first Gospels contain it, as well as the fourth. Even
though the fourth goes more deeply into this subject, and more opens up to
us the secret and eternal foundations of the being and nature of Jesus than
the others, though the three first exhibit more His relation to the world,
while the fourth dwells more upon His relation to God, which forms the
hidden background and postulate of His relation to the world > the former
contain the statement itself, as well as the latter, and express it
characteristically in the most unambiguous manner. ‘All things are
delivered unto me of my Father: and no man knoweth the Son but the
Father; neither knoweth any man the Father save the Son, and he to
whomsoever the Son will reveal him,’ are words found in St Matthew’s
Gospel (chap. 11:27). He stands in a relation to the Father altogether
unparalleled. As the nature of the Father is hidden from the world, so also is
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that of the Son; but as the Son is known to the Father, so is the Father to the
Son. There is the most intimate understanding between the two, while both
stand in the obscurity of Divine mystery with respect to the world, — a
mystery undisclosed till Christ quitted His Divine concealment, and
appeared in the world of men. He severs Himself from men, and includes
Himself in the Godhead as one who is more really and more strictly a
component part of Divinity than He is even of humanity, to which,
nevertheless. He chiefly appears to appertain. This subject then forms also
the ever-recurring theme of the fourth Gospel. Jesus calk Himself the Son
of God in an absolute sense, and not in the sense in which men may be
called sons of God — by virtue, for instance, of creation, or of moral
likeness to Him. In the case of Jesus, this title denotes a relation of essence
and nature. By it He makes a distinction between Himself and man, which
is one, not of degree, but of kind. God is indeed our Father as well as His,
but in an utterly different sense. He bids us say: Our Father; He never calls
God so Himself; His relation to God is unique. His fellowship with God is
absolute (John 10:33, 38); His presence the vision of Him, is actually that of
the Father (chap. 14:9 ff and 17.); He has divine life in Himself (v. 26), and
will therefore be honored even as the Father (v. 23); in short. He includes
Himself in the Godhead, and thus appears before the world and the whole
human race as One forming a component part of Deity. But how could a
human being stand so related to God that the strictest fellowship should
exist between the two without any interposing limit, whether of sin or of
creature-hood, unless He formed an essential, and therefore eternal part of
the divine nature? And thus these considerations force us of necessity to
demand His eternal existence, — a fact which Jesus in the fourth Gospel so
frequently affirms, when He says of Himself that He came forth from the
Father, and is come into the world; when He surpasses even what His
Jewish opponents urged as an objection, by that remarkable saying, ‘Verily,
verily, I say unto you, before Abraham was, I am’ (John 7:58); and when
He designates this His pre-temporal existence as one in which He
participated in the Divine love and glory (17:5, 24). Thus does He make
Himself a sharer of the very nature and existence of God. In this highest
sense does He call Himself the Son of God.

That these gospel propositions contain a real historical tradition must, so
far at least as their principal matter is concerned, be acknowledged by even
the most would-be critical. Even Renan cannot help admitting that Jesus
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did, though not till the later period of his life, call himself the Son of God in
a superhuman sense, and make faith in this declaration the first
commandment of His kingdom. He, indeed, regards this only as the fruit of
a pernicious enthusiasm, and as a fanatical delusion on the part of Jesus,
which He expiated, so to speak, by His death. Were this, indeed, the case,
we should say that Jesus deserved death, that the Jewish authorities justly
condemned Him as a blasphemer, and that He died for His own sin, not for
ours. But. who that haa not yet lost every impression of the moral purity
and sublimity of His character, and of the tranquil glory of His spirit, could
possibly entertain such a thought? Who would venture to degrade Jesus to
such sad depths of moral and mental error? Let us rather suffer ourselves to
be raised by Him to those heights on which He stands, than first degrade
Him to our level, and then associate Him with men of such deluded minds
and perverted characters, as we regard either with compassion or contempt.
No; as far as we are concerned, the decisive question is. Did Jesus really
call Himself the Son of God in this superhuman sense? If so, such an
assertion must be truth. We are told that when Napoleon, at St Helena, was
one day conversing, as his custom was, about the great men of antiquity,
and comparing himself with them, he suddenly turned to one of his suite
with the inquiry. Can you tell me who Jesus CJhrist was? And when the
latter confessed that he had not yet taken time to consider, he continued:
Well, then, I will tell you. And then he compared Christ with himself, aüd
with the heroes of antiquity and showed how Jesus far surpassed them,
concluding with the words, ‘I think I understand somewhat of human
nature; and I tell you all these were men, and I am a man; but not one is like
Him: Jesus Christ was more than man.’ (32)

And so He must be. If He is indeed, as He says, Lord of the world, He
can only be so by being, as He teaches us, a component of the Godhead.
The historical Christ and His teaching are facts. These facts can be, and are,
authenticated; but they will remain’ an unsolvable enigma until we suffer
them to receive the solution afforded them by His own testimony to His
Divine Sonship. If He is the Son of God in this sense, then all is clear, and
all else that we are told of Him necessary. But if this is not the case, then we
are absolutely ignorant what to make of Him. And of what value is all the
other knowledge we may acquire, all our knowledge of the human mind and
its history, of human nature and its destiny, if we are obliged to leave the
greatest fact of human history — a fact asserting itself to be one which can
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solve every enigma, and render our whole life a blessing, utterly
unexplained? And even if we are willing, we are unable to leave it thus, it
everywhere encounters us. We must assume some position with respect to
it. No other position, however, which is not an absolutely self-contradictory
one, is possible, than to allow the validity of Christ’s claim to be, according
to His own testimony, the eternal Son of God, and Himself of Divine
nature.

Such is the involuntary impression made by His entire history. It was the
confession of overwhelming emotion, when Thomas, overpowered by the
appearance of the risen Saviour, exclaimed, My Lord, and my God! But this
confession of emotion becomes also the confession of the conviction to
which the exercise of our reason at last, of necessity conducts us.

Jesus left two institutions. He did not appear on earth to appoint external
ordinances of religious life. It was in the mind and heart, in the inmost soul,
that He desired to lay the foundations of that edifice which was to endure
when heaven and earth should pass away. Yet He did institute and bequeath
to us two ordinances — those two transactions which form the external
culminating point of Christian life and churchmanship — the two
transactions which, to distinguish them from all others, we call Sacraments:
Baptism and the Lord’s Supper. Their institution by Christ Himself is
beyond all question. Each is mysterious in its own nature, and each
announces a mystery. In the words in which he instituted the rite of baptism,
Jesus inserted His own name between those of the Father and the Holy
Ghost; thus inserting Himself within the boundaries of the Divine life and
nature, and saying of Himself that He is the Son of God in the sense of
being a participant in the Divine Essence. In the words in which He
instituted the Holy Supper, saying of His body and blood that He gave them
for the sin of the world. He declared the ultimate object of His appearance
upon earth, in which the eternal counsel of God’s love is manifested and
fulfilled. Baptism teaches us Who it was that appeared on earth in the
person of Jesus Christ; the Lord’s Supper teaches us for what purpose He
appeared. The two mysteries of the Trinity and the Atonement are actually
announced and taught to us in these two institutions of Christ. These are the
two central truths of Christianity. But with them we enter into its inner
sanctuary; and it was only to the threshold of that holy of holies that I
designed to lead you, by bringing before you the fundamental truths of
Christianity, and seeking to justify their truth and necessity.
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My task is ended. The road over which we have traveled together began
with the contradictions of existence, the enigmas of human life, the
problems of human nature. We saw that the enigma of existence demanded
God, the personal God. But God is not a dead power, but living love; and
His love not suffering Him to remain locked up in mystery. He revealed
Himself to man. The object, however, of His revelation is Jesus Christ. In
Him it was that God revealed Himself; in Him the contradictions of our
existence are reconciled. Let us, then, not shrink from confessing that we do
bear contradictions within us. They are the thorns which will not suffer us
to rest We can find no rest till we find Christ; in Him contrasts are
reconciled. It is He who reconciles the contrasts, God and man, holiness and
sin, heaven and earth. He is the absolute reconciliation. If we could
penetrate all space, we should find but the God of power; if we could
survey all time, we should see but the God of righteousness. We can know
the God of grace only in Christ Jesus. But the God of grace alone can
reconcile the contrasts of creation and of our hearts. In Christ Jesus,
Christians have in all ages found their peace and joy. The collective life of
the whole Church is a confession of Christ. All her deeds, her whole
worship, her preaching, her prayers, her sacred songs, her holy rites, are but
a testimony to Him; and all art, whether of language or pictorial
representation, which she has from the first taken into her service, does but
serve to glorify Him. And so long as gratitude shall yet be found on earth,
so long will He be remembered, so long will His name dwell in the hearts
and hover on the lips of men. They who would deprive mankind of Him,
would tear out the cornerstone of that noblest edifice, humanity. But it is not
merely the memory of a departed benefactor which Christianity preserves;
it is a relation, a personal and vital relation to a living one. At His name all
hearts beat, all knees bow. And in all time will the image of Jesus, as
portrayed in the Gospels, exercise its mysterious power over the minds of
men, and the spirit which proceedeth from Him become a bond, uniting
them in faith and love to Himself, and thus a bond of love uniting the whole
human race. So long as there are Christians in the world, and such there will
be to the end of time, they will recognize ch other by the salutation, Blessed
be Jesus Christ!

With these words I conclude. I have sought, to the best of my ability, to
give an account of the firm foundations of our common faith. I have
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endeavored to show that we follow no cunningly devised fable, but the
truth, justified as such to our reason, our conscience, our affections.

It only remains to commend to God’s blessing the words which I have
been permitted to deliver in your hearing.

The End.
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Gerberding

Benediction
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